

ADVERTIMENT. L'accés als continguts d'aquesta tesi queda condicionat a l'acceptació de les condicions d'ús establertes per la següent llicència Creative Commons:

ADVERTENCIA. El acceso a los contenidos de esta tesis queda condicionado a la aceptación de las condiciones de uso establecidas por la siguiente licencia Creative Commons:

WARNING. The access to the contents of this doctoral thesis it is limited to the acceptance of the use conditions set by the following Creative Commons license: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/?lang=en

BY NC ND







Directed self-assembly of block copolymers for the fabrication of nanomechanical structures

Christian Pinto Gómez

Dissertation for the degree of Doctor in Electronic and Telecommunication Engineering

Advisor: Marta Fernández Regúlez Academic tutor: Joan Bausells Roigé

Department of Electronic Engineering Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona

This is to certify that this thesis has been written by Christian Pinto Gómez and is submitted to obtain the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Electronic and Telecommunication Engineering under guidance and supervision of Dr. Marta Fernández Regúlez (IMB-CNM, CSIC).

unander

Advisor:

Marta Fernández Regúlez

Christian Pinto Gómez

J. Burtells Academic tutor:

Joan Bausells Roigé

Abstract

The main goal of this dissertation, entitled "Directed self-assembly of block copolymers for the fabrication of nanomechanical structures", is to demonstrate the possibility of fabricating nanomechanical functional structures by employing the directed self-assembly (DSA) of block copolymers (BCPs) as a nanopatterning tool.

DSA is a bottom-up nanolithography technique based on the ability of BCPs to segregate into domains at the micro/nanoscale, and it has attracted high interest due to its inherent simplicity, high throughput, low cost and potential for sub-10 nm resolution. Thanks to these characteristics, the technique has been heavily studied by the semiconductor industry for nanoelectronics, and also applied to alternate fields that might require from the definition of high-density nanoscale features.

In this thesis we present a novel fabrication route based on DSA that proves to be suitable for the fabrication of nanomechanical systems. Here, we demonstrate the fabrication of suspended silicon membranes clamped by high-density arrays of silicon nanowires by using a DSA approach based on the graphoepitaxy of polystyrene-b-poly(methyl methacrylate) (PS-b-PMMA), a well-known diblock copolymer. Obtained devices can be further developed for building up high-sensitive mass sensors based on nanomechanical resonators.

Resumen

El principal objetivo de esta tesis, titulada "Autoensamblaje dirigido de copolímeros de bloque para la fabricación de estructuras nanomecánicas", es demostrar la posibilidad de fabricar estructuras nanomecánicas funcionales mediante el autoensamblaje dirigido (DSA) de copolímeros de bloque (BCPs) como técnica de nanoestructuración.

El DSA es una técnica de nanolitografía *bottom-up* basada en la capacidad que tienen los BCPs de segregarse en dominios de escala micro/nanométrica. Gracias a su alta resolución, alto rendimiento y bajo coste, esta técnica ha sido muy estudiada por la industria de semiconductores para nanoelectrónica, pero también ha sido aplicada en otros campos que requieren de una alta densidad de elementos a escala nanométrica.

En esta tesis presentamos un proceso novedoso basado en DSA que demuestra ser apto para la fabricación de sistemas nanomecánicos. Demostramos la fabricación de membranas de silicio suspendidas ancladas por matrices de gran número de nanohilos de silicio empleando la grafoepitaxia de poliestireno-b-polimetilmetacrilato (PS-b-PMMA), uno de los BCP más extendidos. Los dispositivos obtenidos pueden desarrollarse para construir sensores de masa de alta sensibilidad basados en resonadores nanomecánicos.

To my parents and my wife.

Acknowledgements

This thesis has been performed at the Instituto de Microelectrónica de Barcelona (IMB-CNM), part of the Spanish National Research Council (CSIC), with the collaboration of its staff.

The work has been funded by the Government of Spain, under national projects NANOINTEGRA (TEC2015-69864-R) and STARSED (RTI2018-102007-B-I00), and the pre-doctoral contract BES-2016-076407. The ASCENT program (EU Horizon 2020 grant No 654384) has funded the visits to Tyndall National Institute.

My most sincere gratitude goes to my advisor Marta Fernández-Regúlez for being very involved in the development of this thesis, and being permanently available for discussion. I also want to thank Professors Joan Bausells and Francesc Pérez-Murano for their technical advice and guidance.

Having a comfortable atmosphere to work in has greatly contributed to my success, and for that I want to thank all the past and present colleagues from the NEMS and Nanofabrication group and office E1-12.

I would like to thank Professor Luis Guillermo Villanueva and the members of his Advanced NEMS Group at EPFL, for their support during my research stays in Lausanne.

I want to thank Paul Roseingrave, Nicolás Cordero, Michael Schmidt and Brendan Sheehan, from Tyndall National Institute in Cork, for their help with TEM characterization.

Also, I want to thank Lund Nano Lab, in Sweden, for their help with the SIS infiltration process and the CoCooN research group from Ghent University for their help with TiN deposition.

Moreover, I would like to thank the members of the Soft and Polymeric Matter Group at the Instituto de Estructura de la Materia, CSIC, and Eduardo Solano, from ALBA synchrotron, for the days and nights spent in our GISAXS experiments.

Table of contents

List of tables	xv
List of figures	xvii
List of abbreviations and symbols	xxiii
Chapter 1 Introduction to nanolithography and block copolymers 1.1 The evolution of scaling	1 1
Introduction	1
Moore's Law and steady scaling	1
Latest nodes	3
1.2 Next-generation lithography techniques	4
Extreme ultraviolet lithography (EUV)	4
Nanoimprint lithography (NIL)	5
Multi-beam electron-beam lithography (Multi-beam EBL)	5
Directed self-assembly (DSA) of block copolymers (BCPs)	6
1.3 Physical properties of block copolymers	6
Definition	6
Morphologies and phase segregation in diblock copolymers	7
1.4 Block copolymers in nanolithography	8
Block copolymer self-assembly on thin films	8
Enabling lithography with block copolymers	9
Present directions	. 10
BCPs for the fabrication of functional devices	. 11
References	. 13
Chapter 2 Basics of nanomechanical resonators	. 25 . 25
2.2 Theoretical fundamentals	. 26
Dynamic response of the free behavior of a doubly clamped beam by the Eule Bernoulli beam theory (continuum elasticity theory)	er- . 26
Dynamic response of the free behavior of a doubly clamped beam by the mas damper-spring model	ss- . 28

Quality factor	30
2.3 Transduction mechanisms	31
Electrostatic actuation and detection	31
Electrodynamic actuation and detection	33
Piezoelectric actuation and detection	34
Piezoresistive detection	34
Optical detection	34
2.4 Nanomechanical resonators for mass sensing	35
References	38
Chapter 3 Self-assembly of PS-b-PMMA and pattern transfer	43
Basics of dry etching	
Bosch process for silicon etching	
Block copolymer templates for dry etching	
3.2 Self-assembly of PS-b-PMMA and pattern transfer on a free surface	
Deposition and self-assembly process	45
Selective removal of PMMA	47
Pattern transfer onto silicon by a mixed-mode Bosch process	49
Pattern transfer onto silicon dioxide	52
Pattern transfer onto silicon after SIS	53
3.3 Self-assembly within guiding patterns fabricated by optical lithography	55
Influence of brush deposition in the control of surface affinity	55
Fabrication of SiO ₂ guiding patterns	57
Deposition and directed self-assembly	57
Selective PMMA removal and pattern transfer onto silicon	58
3.4 Conclusions	59
References	61
Chapter 4 DSA of PS-b-PMMA for the fabrication of functional devices	65
4.1 Introduction	65
4.2 Key parameters of EBL exposure	
Write-field	67
l ool write mode	67
Acceleration voltage	67
Aperture	68

Dose and step size	68
4.3 Fabrication of alignment marks and guiding patterns by EBL	69
Creation of Au alignment marks by lift-off	69
Creation of silicon oxide GPs	70
4.4 Graphoepitaxy of PS-b-PMMA	73
4.5 Selective PMMA removal and pattern transfer by silicon dry etching	74
4.6 Discard of undesired silicon nanowires	76
4.7 Fabrication of metal contact pads	77
4.8 Release in vapor phase hydrofluoric acid	78
4.9 Conclusions	79
References	80
Chapter 5 Characterization of fabricated devices	
5.1 Introduction	
5.2 Finite element modelling (FEM) simulations	83
5.3 Frequency characterization by laser-Doppler vibrometry	85
5.4 Frequency characterization by AFM	87
5.5 Electrical characterization	90
5.6 Conclusions	91
References	92
General conclusions	93
Appendix I Multilayer lift-off after PS-b-PMMA self-assembly for sub-15-nm pa	atterning
Al 1 Introduction	
Al 2 Build up of the multilayer	96
AI 3 Etching of the stack and lift-off	
AL4 Conclusions	
Pafarancas	101
	101
Appendix II Metallization over fins obtained through the pattern transfer of PS	-b-PMMA 103
All.1 Introduction	103
All.2 ALD of hafnia and sputtering of TiN	104
All.3 Evaporation of Al and W	105
All.4 ALD of TiN	105

	All.5 Conclusions	106
	References	107
Ap	opendix III Scientific contributions	109

List of tables

Table 1.1 Semiconductor process nodes, with corresponding year and major technology enabler. 2
Table 2.1 Roots of the frequency equation of a doubly clamped beam 27
Table 3.1 Properties of PS-b-PMMA diblock copolymers used in this section
Table 3.2 PS-b-PMMA 2% film thickness (including brush) and corresponding spin-speed 44
Table 3.3 Process parameters for selective PMMA removal in PS-b-PMMA by RIE46
Table 3.4 Process parameters for selective PMMA removal in PS-b-PMMA by ICP-RIE
Table 3.5 Process parameters for pattern transfer onto Si by ICP-RIE
Table 3.6 Process parameters for pattern transfer onto SiO ₂ by ICP-RIE
Table 3.7 SIS process parameters for infiltration of PS-b-PMMA samples 52
Table 3.8 Process parameters for pattern transfer onto Si with infiltrated PMMA as mask 52
Table 3.9 Process parameters for selective PMMA removal in PS-b-PMMA by RIE(optical lithography guiding patterns)
Table 3.10 Process parameters for selective PMMA removal in PS-b-PMMA by ICP-RIE (optical lithography guiding patterns)57
Table 3.11 Process parameters for pattern transfer onto Si by ICP-RIE (opticallithography guiding patterns)57
Table 4.1 Process parameters for selective PMMA removal in PS-b-PMMA by ICP-RIE(EBL guiding patterns)
Table 4.2 Process parameters for silicon etching by ICP-RIE (EBL guiding patterns) 75
Table 4.3 Processing time tests for silicon oxide etching by vapor-phase HF
Table 5.1 Geometrical properties and corresponding eigenfrequencies calculated byCOMSOL Multiphysics simulations.84
Table I.1 Process parameters for PECVD of silicon oxide thin films 97
Table I.2 PECVD processing time and corresponding oxide thickness 97

Table I.3 Process parameters for selective PMMA removal in PS-b-PMMA by ICP-RI	Е
	98
able I.4 Process parameters for silicon oxide etching by ICP-RIE	98
able I.5 Process parameters for PMMA etching by ICP-RIE	98

List of figures

Figure	2.3 N	lass-damper	-sp	ring	model							29
Figure	2.4	Calculation	of	the	quality	factor	from	the	frequency	response	of	the

Figure 3.11 Graphoepitaxy of lamellar PS-b-PMMA in silicon oxide trenches. If the bottom of the trench is neutral, but walls are affine to one block, vertical lamellae self-assemble parallel to the walls (a). If bottom and walls are affine to one block, undesired wetting morphologies can hinder the pattern transfer (b, c). If walls and bottom are neutral, vertical lamellae self-assemble perpendicular to the trench walls. 56

Figure 4.2 EBL writing strategies. Vector scan is generally faster than raster scan mode, as the beam is only scanned over the areas that must be exposed. In raster scan, the beam is driven all over the working area, unblanking when necessary.67

Figure 5.7 Frequency vs. amplitude plots for a particular device (in black) and for the substrate (in red). Carrier wave amplitude was set at 2 V. In a), f_{CAR} was swept from 5 to 35 MHz, in steps of 500 kHz. In b), f_{CAR} was swept between 21 and 23 MHz, in steps of 100 kHz.

Figure 5.11 Obtained voltage vs. current curve after electrical characterization.91

Figure II.1 SEM tilted (30°), le	ft, and TEM, right, mi	icrographs of the	deposition of 8 nm
of TiN by ALD over silicon fine	bearing native oxide.		

List of abbreviations and symbols

α – phase

- β_n wavenumber
- $\Delta\omega_{3dB}$ bandwidth at full-width at half-maximum
- ε strain
- ϵ_0 vacuum permittivity
- ϵ_r relative permittivity
- ζ damping ratio
- ϑ Poisson's ratio
- κ dielectric constant
- λ wavelength
- ρ density
- χ Flory-Huggins interaction parameter
- ω-frequency
- $\omega_n \text{eigenfrequency}$
- ω_r resonant frequency
- A area
- AFM atomic force microscopy
- Al aluminum
- Al₂O₃ aluminum oxide, alumina
- ALD atomic layer deposition
- AIN aluminum nitride
- Ar argon
- ArF argon fluoride
- Au gold
- b-base width
- \vec{B} magnetic flux density
- BCP block copolymer
- BJT bipolar junction transistor

- BOX buried oxide
- c coefficient of damping
- C capacitance
- C=O carbonyl group
- CF₂ difluorocarbene
- CF₄ carbon tetrafluoride
- C_4F_8 octafluorocyclobutane
- CHF₃ trifluoromethane
- CMOS complementary metal-oxide-semiconductor
- CNT carbon nanotube
- CO carbon monoxide
- CO₂ carbon dioxide
- Cr chrome
- d distance
- DRAM dynamic random access memory
- DSA directed self-assembly
- DUV deep ultraviolet
- E Young's modulus
- E_p potential energy
- EBL electron-beam lithography
- EUV extreme ultraviolet
- f relative volume fraction
- F force
- f_{CAR} carrier wave frequency
- $f_{\text{MES}}-message$ wave frequency
- F_e electrostatic force
- \vec{F}_L Lorentz force
- FEM finite element modeling
- FinFET fin field-effect transistor
- GAA gate-all-around
- GaAs gallium arsenide
- GaN gallium nitride

- GF gauge factor
- GP guiding pattern
- h height
- HF hydrofluoric acid
- HfO₂ hafnium oxide, hafnia
- Hg mercury
- HSQ hydrogen silsesquioxane
- I electric current
- I_Y moment of inertia with respect to Y
- IBM International Business Machines Corporation
- ICP inductively coupled plasma
- IPA isopropanol
- \mathbf{k}_{eff} effective spring constant
- KrF krypton fluoride
- L length
- LDV laser-Doppler vibrometry
- L₀ block copolymer natural pitch at thermodynamic equilibrium
- m mass
- m_{eff} effective mass
- MEMS microelectromechanical systems
- MIBK methyl isobutyl ketone
- MOSFET metal-oxide-semiconductor field-effect transistor
- MoSi₂ molybdenum disilicide
- n density multiplication
- N degree of chain polymerization
- N₂ nitrogen
- N₂O nitrous oxide
- NEMS nanoelectromechanical systems
- NGL next-generation lithography
- NIL nanoimprint lithography
- NW nanowire
- O₂ oxygen

- PECVD plasma-enhanced chemical vapor deposition
- PGMEA propylene glycol methyl ether acetate
- PMMA poly(methyl methacrylate)
- PS polystyrene
- PS-b-PMMA polystyrene-block-poly(methyl methacrylate)
- PS-r-PMMA polystyrene-r-poly(methyl methacrylate)
- PZT lead zirconate titanate
- q charge
- Q quality factor; electric charge
- R resistance
- RF radio frequency
- RIE reactive ion etching
- SADP self-aligned double patterning
- SEM scanning electron microscopy
- SF₆ sulfur hexafluoride
- Si silicon
- SiARC/SOC silicon antireflective coating/spin-on-carbon
- SiC silicon carbide
- SiF₄ silicon tetrafluoride
- SiH₄ silane
- SiO₂ silicon dioxide
- SiNW silicon nanowire
- SIS sequential infiltration synthesis
- Sn tin
- SOI silicon-on-insulator
- TEM transmission electron microscopy
- TiN titanium nitride
- TMA trimethyl-aluminum
- TMAH tetramethylammonium hydroxide
- UV ultraviolet
- \vec{v} velocity
- V electric potential, voltage

- V_0 amplitude of carrier wave
- V_{EMF} electromotive force
- W width
- W tungsten
- Xn xenon
- x_0 amplitude of motion
- \boldsymbol{z}_0 amplitude of vibration
- ZnO zinc oxide
- ZrO zirconium oxide

Chapter 1

Introduction to nanolithography and block copolymers

Since the middle of the 20th century, the semiconductor industry has been a worldwide leader in terms of technological development. Competitiveness has pushed the limits of innovation in such a way that in less than 80 years, 27-ton military computers have turned into the smartphone in your pocket. The main enabler of such scaling has been the evolution of lithography, as advances in optical lithography have provided enough resolution to reach the 7-nm node. Nevertheless, for further scaling, exponentially increased costs and light diffraction li

mitations have led to the search of new lithographic alternatives.

This chapter discusses the evolution of lithography towards extreme scaling, gives an introduction to the main properties of block copolymers and discusses the interest they draw in the enhancement of resolution of current lithography tools.

1.1 THE EVOLUTION OF SCALING

Introduction

Undoubtedly, the semiconductor industry arose with the invention of the bipolar junction transistor (BJT) in 1947 at Bell Telephone Laboratories, by J. Bardeen and W. Brattain. A decade later, during 1958 and 1959, Jack Kilby, at Texas Instruments, and Bob Noyce, at Fairchild Semiconductor, started working on the possibility of fabricating all devices (transistors, capacitors and resistors) integrated in a sole piece of semiconductor, giving birth to the integrated circuit [1].

With the evolution to digital technologies and increasing density of transistors, the ntype metal–oxide–semiconductor field-effect transistor (MOSFET) replaced the BJT, to transition in the 1980s toward complementary metal–oxide–semiconductor (CMOS), more complex and costly but with low-power characteristics [2].

Moore's Law and steady scaling

Moore's Law, named after Intel's co-founder Gordon Moore, postulates that the number of transistors in integrated circuits doubles, at constant price, approximately every two years [3]. This empirical observation has proven correct and steady since its last reformulation in 1975 and has served as a guideline for investors, manufacturers and scientists to predict their business model and plan their research [4]. In light of expectations, a race towards shrinkage was started: the smaller the transistors, the more that could be packed in the same area, generating more powerful devices.

Chapter 1 | Introduction to nanolithography and block copolymers

In table 1.1, an outlook of the evolution of semiconductor process nodes since 1971 is presented. When referring to a process node, all industrial methods and technologies involved in the fabrication process of those devices are considered. The concept was typically associated with the physical gate length of the transistor or the minimum half-pitch of metal interconnect obtained in such process [5], but nowadays the nomenclature no longer matches any actual physical dimension.

TABLE 1.1
SEMICONDUCTOR PROCESS NODES, WITH CORRESPONDING YEAR AND
MAJOR TECHNOLOGY ENABLER

Node	Year	Technology associated
10 µm	1971	Constant-voltage scaling
6 µm	1974	
3 µm	1977	
1.5 µm	1981	Chemically amplified resist
1 µm	1984	
800 nm	1987	
600 nm	1990	Constant-field scaling
350 nm	1993	Hg lamp (λ = 365 nm)
250 nm	1996	
180 nm	1999	KrF laser (λ = 248 nm)
130 nm	2001	
90 nm	2003	ArF laser (λ = 193 nm)
65 nm	2005	Stressed channel
45 nm	2007	High-κ metal gate
32 nm	2009	Double patterning
22 nm	2012	FinFET
14 nm	2014	
10 nm	2016	Multiple patterning
7 nm	2018	EUV
5 nm	2019	
3 nm	~2021	
2 nm	~2024	

As exposed in the table, at the dawn of the second millennium devices reached nanoscale dimensions thanks to advances in short-wavelength sources, lenses, resists and masks. In the 90-nm node (2003), lithography relying on deep ultraviolet (DUV) was introduced with ArF lasers as light source, combined with immersion lithography [6]. In immersion lithography the air gap between lens and wafer is replaced with purified water, which has a higher refractive index, enhancing resolution.

As dimensions kept decreasing, complex doping, stress engineering [7] and new high- κ insulators [8] made the scene to avoid short-channel and quantum effects, but it was not until the 32-nm node when the feature pitch was below the resolution limit of the optical projection system and further scaling required the use of double patterning for the first time [9].

In 2010 Intel commercially launched the first working 32-nm processor, defined by selfaligned double patterning (SADP, figure 1.1) [10]. With the arrival of the 22-nm node, the semiconductor industry was once more revolutionized with the introduction of the fin field-effect transistor (FinFET) [11], which represented a radical shift in terms of architecture (figure 1.2). By using a transistor in 3D instead of planar, the contact surface of the gate is maximized, gaining substantial control over the channel [12].



Fig. 1.1. Self-aligned double patterning. First, a conformal thin film of oxide is formed on top of a pre-patterned feature on the substrate (a, b). Afterwards, the horizontal surfaces and the pre-patterned features are etched in plasma (c, d), leaving the lateral spacers as mask for further pattern transfer (e, f).



Fig. 1.2. On the left, scanning electron microscopy (SEM) tilted-view micrograph of 14nm node FinFETs from Samsung's Exynos 7420 (D is drain and S is source). On the right, their transmission electron microscopy (TEM) cross-section [13].

Latest nodes

Samsung was the first chipset giant to develop a fabrication process of 7-nm devices completely fabricated by extreme ultraviolet lithography, entering wafer testing in late 2019 [14]. Other companies like TSMC extended the use of conventional ArF immersion lithography combined with several cycles of SADP for the node, to finally jump to EUV by the end of 2019 as well [15].

Plans for the 5-nm node have already been unveiled, and both Samsung and TSMC have targeted high volume production for late 2020 [16], [17]. It is still undisclosed, however, whether FinFETs will remain the main architecture for logic devices in the following nodes, as gate-all-around field-effect transistors (GAA FETs) based on

Chapter 1 | Introduction to nanolithography and block copolymers

nanowires or nanosheets are considered an alternative at both 5 nm and 3 nm [18], [19]. In these devices, the gain in contact surface is even higher, as the gate oxide completely surrounds the body of the transistor, enhancing electrostatic control over the channel [20].

1.2 NEXT-GENERATION LITHOGRAPHY TECHNIQUES

Several new integration schemes and materials have been proposed to keep the relentless increase in device density going. The four candidates best adapted to mass production, and known as next-generation lithography (NGL) techniques, are: extreme ultraviolet lithography, nanoimprint lithography, multi-beam electron-beam lithography and directed self-assembly of block copolymers [21].

As of today, EUV has taken over the main spot for advanced lithography at the industry level and has been successfully introduced in production lines of nanoelectronic devices, but as its combination with multiple patterning presents exponentially increased costs due to its complexity, research in the rest of NGL techniques still remains of great interest.

Extreme ultraviolet lithography (EUV)

EUV is based on soft X-ray technology, with a laser-driven Sn plasma source that emits light at the extremely short wavelength of 13.5 nm, then reflects in at least 10 multilayer reflective $MoSi_2$ mirror systems in a hydrogen atmosphere, to finally reach the wafer in high vacuum [22]. Tools (figure 1.3) are very complex, weigh around 180 tons, cost approximately \$120 million and exclusively produced by the Dutch company ASML.

Initially, the major problem of EUV was the high and stable power needed at the source. As all matter absorbs EUV radiation, even by using all-reflective optics and photomasks, a very significant fraction of the input power gets lost in the path to the wafer, hence the high powers needed [23].



Figure 1.3. EUV tool. Image from ASML.

Resist advances to meet roughness standards and photospeed [24] have also been an issue, as well as the development of protective covers (known as pellicles) to reduce mask defects [25].

EUV has been the most conservative patterning strategy taken into consideration for advanced nodes, therefore the preferred option for chipmakers. It had already been considered for the 16-nm node, but technological issues delayed its transition into high-volume manufacturing [26]. Finally, as of 2020, all major foundries have already committed to EUV for their cutting-edge production lines.

Nanoimprint lithography (NIL)

NIL is a stamp-based process where a mold (fabricated by conventional technology) is pressed against resist on a wafer. Features in the mold are then negatively transferred into the resist and remain once the mold is detached.

Two different approaches can be used to cure that resist in order to replicate the mold: heat and ultraviolet (UV) radiation (figure 1.4). In the first case, the polymer used is a thermoplastic that is heated above glass transition temperature, adapting its shape to that of the mold. In the second, resist is an UV-curable polymer, able to polymerize when the sample is irradiated by UV light through a transparent mold [27].



Fig. 1.4. Scheme of the principles of NIL by heat (a) and UV radiation (b).

NIL is a simple technology, completely unrelated to light diffraction limitations, and has made significant progress in defectivity, throughput and resolution in the last few years. In fact, it is able to compete with DUV light sources in low-demanding lithography applications [28].

Nevertheless, for advanced logic and dynamic random access memory (DRAM), ultrahigh resolution is needed for the fabrication of stamps, making them expensive and with limited lifetime [29]. Fabrication techniques need to be optimized to achieve higher resolution stamps free of damage [30], to improve multilayer alignment and to avoid resist adhesion [31].

Multi-beam electron-beam lithography (Multi-beam EBL)

EBL is a well-known technique that offers extremely high resolution (sub-6 nm) thanks to the very short wavelength of its source, which is in fact, a beam of electrons accelerated at 5 to 100 kV. These electrons are focused on a resist-coated wafer, chemically modifying the exposed area and enabling its selective removal after development [32].
Chapter 1 | Introduction to nanolithography and block copolymers

Resolution, although limited by many of the processing variables (temperature, optics, beam energy, dose, development, scattering and backscattering of electrons in the resist), is high enough for manufacturing at the latest nodes. Unfortunately it is not easily scalable as it writes feature after feature in a direct writing method. The only industry niches where EBL has established itself so far are the fabrication of optics gratings, masks and prototyping.

Plausible alternatives to adapt EBL to high-volume manufacturing have been studied by KLA-Tencor, Tokyo Electron or MAPPER. In MAPPER's approach, a beam from a single electron source is split up into 13,000 parallel electron beams able to write simultaneously and be blanked controllably [33]. Even though their systems achieve very high resolution, they are still too slow for industry requirements (300 wafers per hour) and no tool is expected to be developed for high-volume manufacturing [34], [35].

Directed self-assembly (DSA) of block copolymers (BCPs)

In DSA, BCPs –a variety of polymers that are able to segregate into long-range ordered periodic nanostructures– are used to increase the density multiplication of preexisting patterns fabricated by conventional lithography [36].

Researchers have been able to integrate DSA into conventional 300-mm pilot lines to generate parallel line density multiplication or contact-hole shrinking arrays [38], [39], [40], [41], [42] without relevant infrastructure upgrades, as the key processing steps can be implemented in existing tracks.

Being an affordable high-resolution method with the possibility of scaling up [37], it has drawn a lot of attention in industrial semiconductor processing since the late 1990s [43], [44], [45], long before the commercial availability of EUV [46], [47], [48]. However, the present main limitation for its further incorporation into high-volume manufacturing is its capability to meet industry defect density standards [49], [50].

1.3 PHYSICAL PROPERTIES OF BLOCK COPOLYMERS

Definition

BCPs are macromolecules consisting of covalently bonded homogeneous blocks (or chains) of chemically different monomers. Due to the repulsion forces between the blocks, and in order to present minimal free energy, BCPs spontaneously segregate into microdomains after a thermally driven phase separation process, generating self-assembled structures that form spatially high-resolution periodic patterns in the nano/microscale [51], [52]. Typically, after self-assembly, one of the blocks is removed and the remaining polymer is used as mask to pattern the substrate underneath [53].

The simplest BCPs are linear A-b-B diblock copolymers, where A and B are two different polymeric blocks, joined together by a covalent bond. It is the case of the BCP used in the experimental section of this thesis: polystyrene-block-poly(methyl methacrylate), or PS-b-PMMA (figure 1.5), formed by a chain of polystyrene (PS) and a chain of poly(methyl methacrylate) (PMMA) covalently bonded.

PS-b-PMMA is amongst the most extended BCPs for lithography applications, as both PS and PMMA are polymers with studied etch properties, easy to manipulate, show a reasonable temperature range for annealing and present similar affinity to air [54], [55], [56]. Extensive characterization of self-assembled PS-b-PMMA thin films has been carried out regarding annealing conditions, kinetics, defectivity, line-edge roughness and nanomechanical properties of the blocks [57], [58], [59], [60], [61], [62], [63], [64], [65]. However, for extreme scaling, PS-b-PMMA is limited due to its low χ value (χ = 0.03 at 150 °C), which restricts attainable minimum feature size [66], [67].



Fig. 1.5. Illustration of PS-b-PMMA, in disordered and assembled, or ordered, state. L₀ represents the block copolymer natural pitch at thermodynamic equilibrium and for PS-b-PMMA can be as small as ~22 nanometers.

Morphologies and phase segregation in diblock copolymers

Three parameters determine the size, morphology and phase behavior of a diblock copolymer with species A and B: the total number of monomer units that compose the BCP (degree of chain polymerization, N), the relative volume fraction of each component A and B in the mixture (f) and the Flory-Huggins interaction parameter (χ) [52], [68].

Both N and f depend on stoichiometry and entropy, while the Flory-Huggins parameter [69] is of enthalpic nature, inversely proportional to temperature [70], and depends on the material selection (block copolymer chemistry). It gives an idea of how strong the repulsive force between blocks A and B is.

The microphase segregation strength of BCPs is typically expressed by the product χ N. In order to observe an ordered phase, it needs to be above the critical limit of 10.5 [52], [71]. For values below that, phase segregation does not exist and the BCP is in a disordered state. For χ N values much higher than 10.5, strong microphase segregation is complete: the segregation force is strong enough for the phases to be composed of only one type of monomer (A or B). For values closer to 10.5, however, thermodynamic segregation is weak to ensure the formation of a sharp phase boundary between the two phases, generating regions of disorder and defects [72]. Therefore, to obtain structures with small period from BCPs with low N, high immiscibility between blocks is desired [66]. Also, for a certain χ N, self-assembly occurs in different shapes depending on f, as shown in the phase diagram of a diblock copolymer (figure 1.6).



Fig. 1.6. Theoretical phase diagram and morphologies for an A-b-B diblock copolymer, adapted from [73]. Tuning the volume fraction of one of the blocks (f), polymer segregation takes place in different phases: closed-packed spheres, hexagonally packed cylinders, body-centered spheres, gyroid and lamellae.

1.4 BLOCK COPOLYMERS IN NANOLITHOGRAPHY

Block copolymer self-assembly on thin films

When a diluted solution of BCP is spin-coated on a substrate in the form of a thin film and self-assembly is induced, microphase segregation takes place in short-range order, generating condensed arrays of random periodic structures. In this situation, the contribution of bottom and top interfaces to the total free energy becomes very significant and phase behavior is strongly influenced by surface energetics [74].

If domain orientation is not controlled, the orientation of the arising pattern will be determined by the relative strength of surface affinity to each block of the BCP. An untreated substrate will show higher affinity to one of the blocks, attracting the domains with lower interaction energy stronger than the others. This effort to keep minimal free energy at the polymer-substrate interface can cause the BCP to assemble in an undesired wetting morphology, which might be useless for nanolithography applications (figure 1.7).

The most straightforward way to control pattern orientation is to balance the surface free energy between domains by spin-coating a random copolymer composed of the same monomer units as the block copolymer (PS-r-PMMA for PS-b-PMMA) in between substrate and BCP [55], [75], [76]. This thin film is known as neutral layer or brush, and by tuning its composition interface energy can be modified to favor the affinity of the substrate to one block or the other. Then, by applying a certain temperature higher than the glass transition temperature of both blocks, homogeneous phase separation can be achieved, as the mobility of polymer chains is increased [72].



Fig. 1.7. Self-assembly of lamellar PS-b-PMMA. In a), the substrate shows preferential interaction with PMMA and self-assembly in horizontal lamellae guarantees minimal free energy. In b), however, a random copolymer brush (PS-r-PMMA) was used to impel neutral affinity to the substrate, coercing the generation of vertical PS and PMMA lamellae.

Enabling lithography with block copolymers

If the way BCPs self-assemble when rising temperature is not somehow guided, the immiscible polymer chains will generate random short-range patterns, in an arrangement similar to a fingerprint. In order to be useful for lithographic purposes, some guiding patterns (GPs) are necessary to place the self-assembly process into the desired morphology and long-range order, whilst BCP properties (molecular weight and composition) and thermodynamics control the feature size, shape and uniformity of the resulting domains. GPs are normally fabricated by top-down techniques, following two different approaches: chemoepitaxy and graphoepitaxy (figure 1.8) [36], [75], [77].

Chemoepitaxy involves the creation of dense chemical patterns on a neutral surface to generate preferential wetting sites for one of the blocks, enabling to direct the position and orientation of the molecules [78]. Such guiding patterns must have a pitch close to an integer of the natural pitch of the BCP ($n\cdot L_0$, n=1, 2, 3), in order to assure commensurability of the film. This factor n is known as density multiplication of the guiding pattern. In addition, the lateral size must correspond to the half-pitch of the block copolymer or 1.5 times the block copolymer pitch [79]. Perpendicular DSA patterns have been demonstrated in symmetric PS-b-PMMA with density multiplication up to 10 in BCPs with higher χ values [80].

Multiple processes and techniques have been successfully used to selectively tune the surface free energy of a neutral surface, including photolithography [81], electron-beam lithography (EBL) and oxygen plasma functionalization [82], [83], [84], [85], [86], direct EBL exposure [79] and scanning-probe lithography [87], [88], [89].

Graphoepitaxy, on the other hand, is based on the definition of 3D features on the substrate, within DSA takes place [90], [91], [92], [93]. These topographical templates can be physically tailored, and bottom and walls along the trenches chemically modified to impose different affinity to each of the polymer blocks, enforcing their orientation along the topography [94], [95]. Regarding commensurability, if GP dimensions do not match an integer of the pitch of the BCP ($n \cdot L_0$, n = 1, 2, 3), the pattern might compress or stretch, releasing stress by generating dislocations along the GP length [94], [96].

Chapter 1 | Introduction to nanolithography and block copolymers



Fig. 1.8. Scheme of DSA by chemo- and graphoepitaxy. (a) In chemoepitaxy, areas of the substrate are chemically activated to show stronger affinity to one of the blocks, directing the self-assembly; (b) in graphoepitaxy, the substrate is topographically structured to direct the self-assembly.

Of special interest in graphoepitaxy are contact-hole and line-space pitch multiplication applications. In the first one, a lamellar or cylindrical block copolymer is used to reduce the dimensions of device contacts [97], [98]. The second one uses lamellar BCPs to generate arrays of lines for transistor fabrication [99], [100].

Present directions

The most attractive possibility of DSA to be incorporated into high-volume manufacturing seems to go through combining with mainstream patterning, primarily sponsored by its ease of integration into conventional process flows and wafer tracks, low cost and high throughput. DUV or EUV could pre-pattern GPs, without the need of double or quadruple patterning, where DSA could take the helm and define FinFETs [101] or contacts [102].

Still, the low value of χ in PS-b-PMMA limits minimum attainable resolution (to about 22 nm) [67]. Solutions to overcome this limitation come from chain modification of existing BCPs [103], [104], the use of additives [105] or the pursuit of novel molecular architectures of high- χ BCPs, giving access to sharp phase-separation at smaller natural periods [106], [107].

A wide variety of high- χ BCPs have been synthetized in the last few years, including organic and inorganic species [108], [109], [110], [111] which combine polymers that are strongly immiscible. Examples include organic polystyrene-b-poly(2-vinyl pyridine) (PS-b-P2VP) [112], [113], polystyrene-b-poly(4-vinyl pyridine) (PS-b-P4VP) [114] or polystyrene-b-poly(propylene carbonate) (PS-b-PPC) [115], and inorganic polystyrene-b-poly(trimethylsilylstyrene) (PS-b-PTMSS) [116] or polystyrene-b-polydimethylsiloxane (PS-b-PDMS) [90], for instance.

The development and implementation of such BCPs is not trivial, nonetheless. High- χ BCPs tend to organize differently on the substrate surface than at the air surface, usually needing solvent annealing [117], [118], [119], [120] or an overcoat of polymer to assure lamellae are standing up in the final BCP film [121], [122].

In addition, the selection of blocks must be optimum for etching, showing good selectivity between them and presenting compatible glass and order-disorder transition temperatures. The inclusion of inorganic blocks is particularly interesting as they provide higher etch contrast during selective block removal and pattern transfer [123], [124], although their lower surface energy can make it necessary to increase the number of etching steps due to the presence of preferential wetting layers [125].

Recent research on DSA has also been greatly focused on the study, understanding and mitigation of defects [126], [127], [128], [129], [130], [131], [132], [133], [134], [135]. As mentioned, minimization of defects is crucial for the incorporation of DSA into high-volume manufacturing, either as a primary patterning option or in combination with already established techniques like DUV or EUV.

BCPs for the fabrication of functional devices

Line-space pitch multiplication and contact via level patterning are the two most important applications of DSA in high-volume manufacturing. In line-space applications lamellar BCPs are used as mask to define arrays of silicon fins that form the main body of FinFETs. Multiple processes have demonstrated the capability of DSA to generate silicon fins [100], [136], [137], [138], [139], with probably the two most renowned being the LiNe and IBM lift-off chemoepitaxial processes. In the LiNe process a cross-linked polymer mat is deposited on the substrate and then patterned by photolithography to define the GPs. Then, the interspatial regions where the base polymer was removed after patterning are refilled with a neutral brush layer, continued by self-assembly [140], [141]. On the other hand, in the IBM lift-off process sacrificial features are defined by photolithography, followed by the deposition of a neutral layer and lift-off, leaving exposed areas with neutral brush and areas preferential to one of the BCP blocks [81], [142].

Centering on graphoepitaxial strategies for line-space pitch multiplication applications, the most usual approach is to use topographical GPs in the shape of trenches, balancing the surface free energy between BCP domains and bottom of the trench, while GP walls show stronger affinity to one of the blocks [54], [143], [144]. As result, after performing DSA, domains result perpendicularly aligned to the bottom surface and parallel to the walls. Nonetheless, this methodology presents some disadvantages. First, defects might occur due to local variation of affinity in areas of the sidewall. Second, high-resolution lithography is required for the fabrication of the GPs, as only few lamellae are normally possible to align parallel to the GP walls with low defectivity. Finally, great control in the deposition of the brush layer is needed to only graft it on the bottom of the trench and not on the sidewalls.

In contact-hole patterning cylindrical or lamellar BCPs can be integrated directly into conventional CMOS lithography to generate contact shrinking, contact multiplication or contact uniformity enhancement [40], [98]. Firstly, GPs are pre-patterned using optical

Chapter 1 | Introduction to nanolithography and block copolymers

lithography (or EBL), followed by dry etching for their structuring. Afterwards, the surface of the cavity that serves as GP is tuned to be attractive to one of the blocks. Then, the BCP is spin-coated filling the GP and self-assembly is carried out by thermal annealing. Finally, the outermost block is selectively etched away, and the remaining block in the center is used as mask for pattern transfer of shrunk uniform holes [145], [146].

Another interesting application of DSA in nanoelectronics is the fabrication of nanoscale silicon vertical pillars. This has been demonstrated by combining DSA with tone-inversion [147], [148], by sequential infiltration synthesis in BCPs [149], [150], and directly by pattern transfer of the BCP template [151]. As we approach the most extreme semiconductor nodes in terms of scaling, alternative architectures and devices such as vertical GAA FETs or single-electron transistors are entering into discussion [152], which could be potentially fabricated by DSA.

Furthermore, besides DSA for logic, research efforts in BCP technology have lately centered their attention on other emerging areas that were looking for large area nanostructuring techniques. Many of these fields are low-demanding regarding defectivity levels and, in many cases, self-assembly does not require to be directed, but rather takes place on a free surface without guidance. Applications include, but are not limited to, hard-disk drive and magnetic storage devices [147], [153], [154], [155], [156], nanophotonics and plasmonics materials [157], [158], [159], or chemical sensors [160]. Most often, BCPs are still used as templates for patterning, as in the case of graphene structuring [80], [161], [162], [163], the fabrication of nanoporous membranes [164], [165], [166], [167], [168] or energy storage, photovoltaics and batteries [169], [170], [171], [172]. In other applications, however, BCPs can present a more active role and can be used as stabilizing agent, for surface functionalization [173], [174], [175], [176] or to aid in nanoparticle self-assembly [177].

REFERENCES

- [1] H. Huff, *Into The Nano Era: Moore's Law Beyond Planar Silicon CMOS*. Springer Science & Business Media, 2009.
- [2] R. C. Jaeger and T. Blalock, *Microelectronic Circuit Design*. McGraw-Hill Science/Engineering/Math, 2011.
- [3] G. E. Moore, "Progress in digital integrated electronics [Reprinted with permission. Technical Digest. International Electron Devices Meeting, IEEE, 1975, pp. 11-13.]," *IEEE Solid-State Circuits Soc. Newsl.*, vol. 11, no. 3, pp. 36–37, 2006, doi: 10.1109/N-SSC.2006.4804410.
- [4] Editorial., "Moore's deviation," *Nat. Nanotechnol.*, vol. 12, no. 12, p. 1105, 2017, doi: 10.1038/nnano.2017.237.
- [5] S. Kasap and P. Capper, *Handbook of Electronic and Photonic Materials*. Springer International Publishing, 2017.
- [6] D. P. Sanders, "Advances in Patterning Materials for 193 nm Immersion Lithography," *Chem. Rev.*, vol. 110, no. 1, pp. 321–360, 2010, doi: 10.1021/cr900244n.
- [7] K. Uchida, "Stress engineering for high-performance MOSFETs," *J. Vac. Soc. Jpn.*, vol. 51, no. 5, pp. 301–305, 2008, doi: 10.3131/jvsj2.51.301.
- [8] M. T. Bohr, R. S. Chau, T. Ghani, and K. Mistry, "The high-k solution," *IEEE Spectr.*, vol. 44, no. 10, pp. 29–35, 2007, doi: 10.1109/MSPEC.2007.4337663.
- [9] H. H. Radamson *et al.*, "The challenges of advanced CMOS process from 2D to 3D," *Appl. Sci.*, vol. 7, no. 10, p. 1047, 2017, doi: 10.3390/app7101047.
- [10] A. Hara *et al.*, "Advanced self-aligned DP process development for 22-nm node and beyond," in *SPIE Advances in Resist Materials and Processing Technology XXVII*, 2010, vol. 7639, p. 76391T, doi: 10.1117/12.846465.
- [11] J. G. Fossum and V. P. Trivedi, *Fundamentals of Ultra-Thin-Body MOSFETs and FinFETs*. Cambridge University Press, 2013.
- [12] J.-P. Colinge, Ed., FinFETs and Other Multi-Gate Transistors. Springer US, 2008.
- [13] K. Gibb, "Tracing Samsung's Road to 14nm," EETimes, 2015. https://www.eetimes.com/author.asp?section_id=36&doc_id=1326397 (accessed Jul. 07, 2020).
- [14] SamMobile, "Samsung starts mass production of 6nm and 7nm EUV chips," *SamMobile*, 2020. https://sammobile.com:443/news/samsung-starts-mass-production-7nm-6nm-euv-chips/ (accessed Jul. 07, 2020).
- [15] Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Technology, "TSMC's N7+ Technology is First EUV Process Delivering Customer Products to Market in High Volume," *TSMC*, 2019. https://www.tsmc.com/tsmcdotcom/PRListingNewsArchivesAction.do?action=deta

il&newsid=THHIHIPGTH&language=E (accessed Jul. 07, 2020).

- [16] Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Technology, "5nm Technology," *TSMC*, 2019. https://www.tsmc.com/english/dedicatedFoundry/technology/5nm.htm (accessed Jul. 07, 2020).
- [17] R. Ion, "Samsung Progresses In Its 5nm Chip Production Lines," *TechTheLead*, 2020. https://techthelead.com/samsung-progresses-in-its-5nm-chip-productionlines/ (accessed Jul. 07, 2020).
- [18] M. Lapedus, "5/3nm Wars Begin," *Semiconductor Engineering*, 2020. https://semiengineering.com/5-3nm-wars-begin/ (accessed Jul. 07, 2020).
- [19] K. Derbyshire, "Moving To GAA FETs," *Semiconductor Engineering*, 2020. https://semiengineering.com/moving-to-gaa-fets/ (accessed Jul. 07, 2020).
- [20] N. Loubet *et al.*, "Stacked nanosheet gate-all-around transistor to enable scaling beyond FinFET," in *Symposium on VLSI Technology*, 2017, pp. T230–T231, doi: 10.23919/VLSIT.2017.7998183.
- [21] M. Neisser, "Patterning roadmap: 2017 prospects," *Adv. Opt. Technol.*, vol. 6, no. 3–4, pp. 143–148, 2017, doi: 10.1515/aot-2017-0039.

- [22] R. Waser, Nanoelectronics and information technology. Wiley Online Library, 2003.
- [23] M. Lapedus, "Why EUV Is So Difficult," *Semiconductor Engineering*, 2016. https://semiengineering.com/why-euv-is-so-difficult/ (accessed Jul. 07, 2020).
- [24] L. Li, X. Liu, S. Pal, S. Wang, C. K. Ober, and E. P. Giannelis, "Extreme ultraviolet resist materials for sub-7 nm patterning," *Chem. Soc. Rev.*, vol. 46, no. 16, pp. 4855–4866, 2017, doi: 10.1039/C7CS00080D.
- [25] C. Zoldesi et al., "Progress on EUV pellicle development," in SPIE Extreme Ultraviolet (EUV) Lithography V, 2014, vol. 9048, p. 90481N, doi: 10.1117/12.2049276.
- [26] B. Turkot *et al.*, "EUV progress toward HVM readiness," in SPIE Extreme Ultraviolet (EUV) Lithography VII, 2016, vol. 9776, p. 977602, doi: 10.1117/12.2225014.
- [27] H. Schift, "Nanoimprint lithography: An old story in modern times? A review," *J. Vac. Sci. Technol. B*, vol. 26, no. 2, pp. 458–480, 2008, doi: 10.1116/1.2890972.
- [28] S. Barcelo and Z. Li, "Nanoimprint lithography for nanodevice fabrication," *Nano Converg.*, vol. 3, no. 1, p. 21, 2016, doi: 10.1186/s40580-016-0081-y.
- [29] International Roadmap for Devices and Systems, "IRDS 2018," 2018. https://irds.ieee.org/editions/2018 (accessed Jul. 07, 2020).
- [30] S. A. Khan *et al.*, "High-Definition Nanoimprint Stamp Fabrication by Atomic Layer Etching," ACS Appl. Nano Mater., vol. 1, no. 6, pp. 2476–2482, 2018, doi: 10.1021/acsanm.8b00509.
- [31] M. Graczyk *et al.*, "Nanoimprint stamps with ultra-high resolution: Optimal fabrication techniques," *Microelectron. Eng.*, vol. 190, pp. 73–78, 2018, doi: 10.1016/j.mee.2018.01.008.
- [32] M. A. Mohammad, M. Muhammad, S. K. Dew, and M. Stepanova, *Fundamentals* of *Electron Beam Exposure and Development*. Springer, 2012.
- [33] I. Servin *et al.*, "Ready for multi-beam exposure at 5kV on MAPPER tool: lithographic and process integration performances of advanced resists/stack," in *SPIE Alternative Lithographic Technologies VII*, 2015, vol. 9423, p. 94231C, doi: 10.1117/12.2085915.
- [34] G. Wiederrecht, Handbook of Nanofabrication. Elsevier, 2010.
- [35] M. Neisser, "IRDS Spring Meeting IFT Technology Read-out," presented at the IEEE International Nanodevices and Computing Conference, 2019.
- [36] J. Y. Cheng, C. T. Rettner, D. P. Sanders, H.-C. Kim, and W. D. Hinsberg, "Dense Self-Assembly on Sparse Chemical Patterns: Rectifying and Multiplying Lithographic Patterns Using Block Copolymers," *Adv. Mater.*, vol. 20, no. 16, pp. 3155–3158, 2008, doi: 10.1002/adma.200800826.
- [37] C.-C. Liu *et al.*, "Directed self-assembly of block copolymers for 7 nanometre FinFET technology and beyond," *Nat. Electron.*, vol. 1, no. 10, pp. 562–569, 2018, doi: 10.1038/s41928-018-0147-4.
- [38] M. Somervell et al., "High-volume manufacturing equipment and processing for directed self-assembly applications," in SPIE Advances in Patterning Materials and Processes XXXI, 2014, vol. 9051, p. 90510N, doi: 10.1117/12.2045975.
- [39] M. Somervell et al., "Driving DSA into volume manufacturing," in SPIE Advances in Patterning Materials and Processes XXXII, 2015, vol. 9425, p. 94250Q, doi: 10.1117/12.2085776.
- [40] R. Tiron *et al.*, "The potential of block copolymer's directed self-assembly for contact hole shrink and contact multiplication," in *SPIE Alternative Lithographic Technologies V*, 2013, vol. 8680, p. 868012, doi: 10.1117/12.2011477.
- [41] M. Somervell *et al.*, "Comparison of directed self-assembly integrations," in SPIE Advances in Resist Materials and Processing Technology XXIX, 2012, vol. 8325, p. 83250G, doi: 10.1117/12.916406.

- [42] G. Claveau *et al.*, "Latest evolution in a 300mm graphoepitaxy pilot line flow for L/S applications," in *SPIE Emerging Patterning Technologies*, 2017, vol. 10144, p. 1014411, doi: 10.1117/12.2257969.
- [43] P. Mansky, P. Haikin, and E. L. Thomas, "Monolayer films of diblock copolymer microdomains for nanolithographic applications," *J. Mater. Sci.*, vol. 30, no. 8, pp. 1987–1992, 1995, doi: 10.1007/BF00353023.
- [44] P. Mansky, C. K. Harrison, P. M. Chaikin, R. A. Register, and N. Yao, "Nanolithographic templates from diblock copolymer thin films," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 68, no. 18, pp. 2586–2588, 1996, doi: 10.1063/1.116192.
- [45] P. Mansky, T. P. Russell, C. J. Hawker, M. Pitsikalis, and J. Mays, "Ordered Diblock Copolymer Films on Random Copolymer Brushes," *Macromolecules*, vol. 30, no. 22, pp. 6810–6813, 1997, doi: 10.1021/ma970675v.
- [46] W. Hinsberg, J. Cheng, H.-C. Kim, and D. P. Sanders, "Self-assembling materials for lithographic patterning: overview, status, and moving forward," in SPIE Alternative Lithographic Technologies II, 2010, vol. 7637, p. 76370G, doi: 10.1117/12.852230.
- [47] D. J. C. Herr, "Directed block copolymer self-assembly for nanoelectronics fabrication," *J. Mater. Res.*, vol. 26, no. 2, pp. 122–139, 2011, doi: 10.1557/jmr.2010.74.
- [48] S.-J. Jeong, J. Y. Kim, B. H. Kim, H.-S. Moon, and S. O. Kim, "Directed selfassembly of block copolymers for next generation nanolithography," *Mater. Today*, vol. 16, no. 12, pp. 468–476, 2013, doi: 10.1016/j.mattod.2013.11.002.
- [49] M. A. Morris, "Directed self-assembly of block copolymers for nanocircuitry fabrication," *Microelectron. Eng.*, vol. 132, pp. 207–217, 2015, doi: 10.1016/j.mee.2014.08.009.
- [50] W. Li and M. Müller, "Defects in the Self-Assembly of Block Copolymers and Their Relevance for Directed Self-Assembly," Annu. Rev. Chem. Biomol. Eng., vol. 6, no. 1, pp. 187–216, 2015, doi: 10.1146/annurev-chembioeng-061114-123209.
- [51] I. W. Hamley, The Physics of Block Copolymers. Oxford University Press, 1998.
- [52] F. S. Bates and G. H. Fredrickson, "Block Copolymer Thermodynamics: Theory and Experiment," Annu. Rev. Phys. Chem., vol. 41, no. 1, pp. 525–557, 1990, doi: 10.1146/annurev.pc.41.100190.002521.
- [53] C. T. Black, "Self-aligned self assembly of multi-nanowire silicon field effect transistors," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 87, no. 16, p. 163116, 2005, doi: 10.1063/1.2112191.
- [54] L. Rockford, Y. Liu, P. Mansky, T. P. Russell, M. Yoon, and S. G. J. Mochrie, "Polymers on Nanoperiodic, Heterogeneous Surfaces," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, vol. 82, no. 12, pp. 2602–2605, 1999, doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.82.2602.
- [55] P. Mansky, Y. Liu, E. Huang, T. P. Russell, and C. Hawker, "Controlling Polymer-Surface Interactions with Random Copolymer Brushes," *Science*, vol. 275, no. 5305, p. 1458, 1997, doi: 10.1126/science.275.5305.1458.
- [56] E. Hirahara *et al.*, "Directed Self-Assembly Materials for High Resolution beyond PS-b-PMMA," *J. Photopolym. Sci. Technol.*, vol. 29, no. 5, pp. 679–684, 2016, doi: 10.2494/photopolymer.29.679.
- [57] Y. Zhao, E. Sivaniah, and T. Hashimoto, "SAXS Analysis of the Order–Disorder Transition and the Interaction Parameter of Polystyrene-block-poly(methyl methacrylate)," *Macromolecules*, vol. 41, no. 24, pp. 9948–9951, 2008, doi: 10.1021/ma8013004.
- [58] M. Perego *et al.*, "Ordering dynamics in symmetric PS-b-PMMA diblock copolymer thin films during rapid thermal processing," *J. Mater. Chem. C*, vol. 2, no. 32, pp. 6655–6664, 2014, doi: 10.1039/C4TC00756E.
- [59] M. Lorenzoni, L. Evangelio, C. Nicolet, C. Navarro, A. S. Paulo, and F. P. Murano, "Nanomechanical properties of solvent cast PS and PMMA polymer blends and block co-polymers," in *SPIE Alternative Lithographic Technologies VII*, 2015, vol. 9423, p. 942325, doi: 10.1117/12.2085829.

- [60] M. Lorenzoni, L. Evangelio, S. Verhaeghe, C. Nicolet, C. Navarro, and F. Pérez-Murano, "Assessing the Local Nanomechanical Properties of Self-Assembled Block Copolymer Thin Films by Peak Force Tapping," *Langmuir*, vol. 31, no. 42, pp. 11630–11638, 2015, doi: 10.1021/acs.langmuir.5b02595.
- [61] M. Lorenzoni, L. Evangelio, M. Fernández-Regúlez, C. Nicolet, C. Navarro, and F. Pérez-Murano, "Sequential Infiltration of Self-Assembled Block Copolymers: A Study by Atomic Force Microscopy," *J. Phys. Chem. C*, vol. 121, no. 5, pp. 3078–3086, 2017, doi: 10.1021/acs.jpcc.6b11233.
- [62] C. T. Black, C. Forrey, and K. G. Yager, "Thickness-dependence of block copolymer coarsening kinetics," *Soft Matter*, vol. 13, no. 18, pp. 3275–3283, 2017, doi: 10.1039/C7SM00212B.
- [63] M. Fernández-Regúlez, C. Pinto-Gómez, and F. Perez-Murano, "Synchrotron Radiation for the Understanding of Block Copolymer Self-assembly," J. Photopolym. Sci. Technol., vol. 32, no. 3, pp. 423–427, 2019, doi: 10.2494/photopolymer.32.423.
- [64] M. Fernández-Regúlez *et al.*, "Self-assembly of block copolymers under nonisothermal annealing conditions as revealed by grazing-incidence small-angle Xray scattering," *J. Synchrotron Radiat.*, vol. 27, no. 5, pp. 1278–1288, 2020, doi: 10.1107/S1600577520009820.
- [65] H. S. Suh, V. Dudash, G. Lorusso, and C. Mack, "Roughness study on line and space patterning with chemo-epitaxy directed self-assembly," in *SPIE Advances in Patterning Materials and Processes XXXVII*, 2020, vol. 11326, p. 113260X, doi: 10.1117/12.2552354.
- [66] C. Sinturel, F. S. Bates, and M. A. Hillmyer, "High χ–Low N Block Polymers: How Far Can We Go?," ACS Macro Lett., vol. 4, no. 9, pp. 1044–1050, 2015, doi: 10.1021/acsmacrolett.5b00472.
- [67] L. Wan *et al.*, "The Limits of Lamellae-Forming PS-b-PMMA Block Copolymers for Lithography," ACS Nano, vol. 9, no. 7, pp. 7506–7514, 2015, doi: 10.1021/acsnano.5b02613.
- [68] F. S. Bates, "Polymer-polymer phase behavior," *Science*, vol. 251, no. 4996, pp. 898–905, 1991, doi: 10.1126/science.251.4996.898.
- [69] P. J. Flory, *Principles of Polymer Chemistry*. Cornell University Press, 1953.
- [70] T. P. Russell, R. P. Hjelm, and P. A. Seeger, "Temperature dependence of the interaction parameter of polystyrene and poly(methyl methacrylate)," *Macromolecules*, vol. 23, no. 3, pp. 890–893, 1990, doi: 10.1021/ma00205a033.
- [71] L. Leibler, "Theory of Microphase Separation in Block Copolymers," *Macromolecules*, vol. 13, no. 6, pp. 1602–1617, 1980, doi: 10.1021/ma60078a047.
- [72] R. A. Farrell, T. G. Fitzgerald, D. Borah, J. D. Holmes, and M. A. Morris, "Chemical Interactions and Their Role in the Microphase Separation of Block Copolymer Thin Films," *Int. J. Mol. Sci.*, vol. 10, no. 9, pp. 3671–3712, 2009, doi: 10.3390/ijms10093671.
- [73] H. Hu, M. Gopinadhan, and C. O. Osuji, "Directed self-assembly of block copolymers: a tutorial review of strategies for enabling nanotechnology with soft matter," *Soft Matter*, vol. 10, no. 22, pp. 3867–3889, 2014, doi: 10.1039/C3SM52607K.
- [74] J. N. L. Albert and T. H. Epps, "Self-assembly of block copolymer thin films," *Mater. Today*, vol. 13, no. 6, pp. 24–33, 2010, doi: 10.1016/S1369-7021(10)70106-1.
- [75] C. T. Black *et al.*, "Polymer self assembly in semiconductor microelectronics," *IBM J. Res. Dev.*, vol. 51, no. 5, pp. 605–633, 2007, doi: 10.1147/rd.515.0605.
- [76] E. Huang *et al.*, "Using Surface Active Random Copolymers To Control the Domain Orientation in Diblock Copolymer Thin Films," *Macromolecules*, vol. 31, no. 22, pp. 7641–7650, 1998, doi: 10.1021/ma980705+.

- [77] L. Oria *et al.*, "Guided self-assembly of block-copolymer for CMOS technology: a comparative study between grapho-epitaxy and surface chemical modification," in *SPIE Alternative Lithographic Technologies III*, 2011, vol. 7970, p. 79700P, doi: 10.1117/12.878486.
- [78] S. O. Kim, H. H. Solak, M. P. Stoykovich, N. J. Ferrier, J. J. de Pablo, and P. F. Nealey, "Epitaxial self-assembly of block copolymers on lithographically defined nanopatterned substrates," *Nature*, vol. 424, no. 6947, p. 411, 2003, doi: 10.1038/nature01775.
- [79] L. Evangelio, M. Fernández-Regúlez, X. Borrisé, M. Lorenzoni, J. Fraxedas, and F. Pérez-Murano, "Creation of guiding patterns for directed self-assembly of block copolymers by resistless direct e-beam exposure," *J. MicroNanolithography MEMS MOEMS*, vol. 14, no. 3, p. 033511, 2015, doi: 10.1117/1.JMM.14.3.033511.
- [80] T.-H. Chang *et al.*, "Directed self-assembly of block copolymer films on atomicallythin graphene chemical patterns," *Sci. Rep.*, vol. 6, no. 1, p. 31407, 2016, doi: 10.1038/srep31407.
- [81] J. Y. Cheng *et al.*, "Simple and versatile methods to integrate directed selfassembly with optical lithography using a polarity-switched photoresist," *ACS Nano*, vol. 4, no. 8, pp. 4815–4823, 2010, doi: 10.1021/nn100686v.
- [82] L. Oria, A. R. de Luzuriaga, J. A. Alduncín, and F. Pérez-Murano, "Block copolymer guided self-assembly by surface chemical modification: optimization of multiple patterning process and pattern transfer," in *SPIE Alternative Lithographic Technologies IV*, 2012, vol. 8323, p. 832327, doi: 10.1117/12.916339.
- [83] L. Oria, A. Ruiz de Luzuriaga, J. A. Alduncin, and F. Perez-Murano, "Polystyrene as a brush layer for directed self-assembly of block co-polymers," *Microelectron. Eng.*, vol. 110, pp. 234–240, 2013, doi: 10.1016/j.mee.2012.12.006.
- [84] L. Evangelio *et al.*, "Identifying the nature of surface chemical modification for directed self-assembly of block copolymers," *Beilstein J. Nanotechnol.*, vol. 8, no. 1, pp. 1972–1981, 2017, doi: 10.3762/bjnano.8.198.
- [85] C. Navarro *et al.*, "Recent Achievements in Sub-10 nm DSA Lithography for Line/Space Patterning," *J. Photopolym. Sci. Technol.*, vol. 30, no. 1, pp. 69–75, 2017, doi: 10.2494/photopolymer.30.69.
- [86] L. Evangelio, M. Fernández-Regúlez, J. Fraxedas, M. Müller, and F. Pérez-Murano, "Role of Penetrability into a Brush-Coated Surface in Directed Self-Assembly of Block Copolymers," ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces, vol. 11, no. 3, pp. 3571–3581, 2018, doi: 10.1021/acsami.8b19062.
- [87] M. Fernández-Regúlez, L. Evangelio, M. Lorenzoni, J. Fraxedas, and F. Pérez-Murano, "Sub-10 nm Resistless Nanolithography for Directed Self-Assembly of Block Copolymers," ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces, vol. 6, no. 23, pp. 21596–21602, 2014, doi: 10.1021/am506600m.
- [88] S. Gottlieb *et al.*, "Thermal scanning probe lithography for the directed selfassembly of block copolymers," *Nanotechnology*, vol. 28, no. 17, p. 175301, 2017, doi: 10.1088/1361-6528/aa673c.
- [89] S. Gottlieb, M. Fernández-Regúlez, M. Lorenzoni, L. Evangelio, and F. Perez-Murano, "Grain-Boundary-Induced Alignment of Block Copolymer Thin Films," *Nanomaterials*, vol. 10, no. 1, p. 103, 2020, doi: 10.3390/nano10010103.
- [90] C. T. Black, "Polymer Self-Assembly as a Novel Extension to Optical Lithography," ACS Nano, vol. 1, no. 3, pp. 147–150, 2007, doi: 10.1021/nn7002663.
- [91] G. Claveau *et al.*, "Surface affinity role in graphoepitaxy of lamellar block copolymers," in *SPIE Advances in Patterning Materials and Processes XXXIII*, 2016, vol. 9779, p. 97791F, doi: 10.1117/12.2219131.
- [92] D. Borah *et al.*, "Nanopatterning via Self-Assembly of a Lamellar-Forming Polystyrene-block-Poly(dimethylsiloxane) Diblock Copolymer on Topographical

Substrates Fabricated by Nanoimprint Lithography," *Nanomaterials*, vol. 8, no. 1, 2018, doi: 10.3390/nano8010032.

- [93] S. Gottlieb *et al.*, "Self-assembly morphology of block copolymers in sub-10 nm topographical guiding patterns," *Mol. Syst. Des. Eng.*, vol. 4, no. 1, pp. 175–185, 2019, doi: 10.1039/C8ME00046H.
- [94] J. Y. Cheng, F. Zhang, V. P. Chuang, A. M. Mayes, and C. A. Ross, "Self-Assembled One-Dimensional Nanostructure Arrays," *Nano Lett.*, vol. 6, no. 9, pp. 2099–2103, 2006, doi: 10.1021/nl061563x.
- [95] A. T. K. G, K. W. Gotrik, A. F. Hannon, A. Alexander-Katz, C. A. Ross, and K. K. Berggren, "Templating Three-Dimensional Self-Assembled Structures in Bilayer Block Copolymer Films," *Science*, vol. 336, no. 6086, pp. 1294–1298, 2012, doi: 10.1126/science.1218437.
- [96] S. Gottlieb *et al.*, "Nano-confinement of block copolymers in high accuracy topographical guiding patterns: modelling the emergence of defectivity due to incommensurability," *Soft Matter*, vol. 14, no. 33, pp. 6799–6808, 2018, doi: 10.1039/C8SM01045E.
- [97] R. Tiron *et al.*, "Pattern density multiplication by direct self assembly of block copolymers: toward 300mm CMOS requirements," in *SPIE Alternative Lithographic Technologies IV*, 2012, vol. 8323, p. 832300, doi: 10.1117/12.916400.
- [98] R. Tiron *et al.*, "Template affinity role in CH shrink by DSA planarization," in *SPIE Alternative Lithographic Technologies VII*, 2015, vol. 9423, p. 942317, doi: 10.1117/12.2085819.
- [99] S. Wang, W. Deng, Y. A. Seow, B. Chen, and Q. Y. Lin, "Study of Line-Space Pitch Multiplication Using Graphoepitaxy Directed Self-Assembly for Semiconductor Applications," *J. Electron. Mater.*, vol. 46, no. 7, pp. 4405–4413, 2017, doi: 10.1007/s11664-017-5431-y.
- [100]C.-C. Liu *et al.*, "Fin formation using graphoepitaxy DSA for FinFET device fabrication," in *SPIE Alternative Lithographic Technologies VII*, 2015, vol. 9423, p. 94230S, doi: 10.1117/12.2086053.
- [101]C.-C. Liu *et al.*, "Towards electrical testable SOI devices using Directed Self-Assembly for fin formation," in *SPIE Alternative Lithographic Technologies VI*, 2014, vol. 9049, p. 904909, doi: 10.1117/12.2046462.
- [102]R. Gronheid *et al.*, "Implementation of templated DSA for via layer patterning at the 7nm node," in *SPIE Alternative Lithographic Technologies VII*, 2015, vol. 9423, p. 942305, doi: 10.1117/12.2086090.
- [103]K. Yoshida et al., "Chain-End Functionalization with a Saccharide for 10 nm Microphase Separation: 'Classical' PS-b-PMMA versus PS-b-PMMA-Saccharide," *Macromolecules*, vol. 51, no. 21, pp. 8870–8877, 2018, doi: 10.1021/acs.macromol.8b02069.
- [104]K. Yoshida, T. Yamamoto, K. Tajima, T. Isono, and T. Satoh, "Installing a functional group into the inactive ω-chain end of PMMA and PS-b-PMMA by terminal-selective transesterification," *Polym. Chem.*, vol. 10, no. 24, pp. 3390– 3398, 2019, doi: 10.1039/C9PY00315K.
- [105]D. F. Sunday *et al.*, "Influence of Additives on the Interfacial Width and Line Edge Roughness in Block Copolymer Lithography," *Chem. Mater.*, vol. 32, no. 6, pp. 2399–2407, 2020, doi: 10.1021/acs.chemmater.9b04833.
- [106]H. Tsai *et al.*, "High chi block copolymer DSA to improve pattern quality for FinFET device fabrication," in *SPIE Advances in Patterning Materials and Processes XXXIII*, 2016, vol. 9779, p. 977910, doi: 10.1117/12.2219544.
- [107]A. P. Lane et al., "Directed Self-Assembly and Pattern Transfer of Five Nanometer Block Copolymer Lamellae," ACS Nano, vol. 11, no. 8, pp. 7656–7665, 2017, doi: 10.1021/acsnano.7b02698.

- [108]K. Asakawa, T. Hiraoka, H. Hieda, M. Sakurai, Y. Kamata, and K. Naito, "Nano-Patterning for Patterned Media using Block-Copolymer," *J. Photopolym. Sci. Technol.*, vol. 15, no. 3, pp. 465–470, 2002, doi: 10.2494/photopolymer.15.465.
- [109]J. D. Cushen *et al.*, "Oligosaccharide/silicon-containing block copolymers with 5 nm features for lithographic applications," ACS Nano, vol. 6, no. 4, pp. 3424– 3433, 2012, doi: 10.1021/nn300459r.
- [110]C. M. Bates *et al.*, "Polarity-Switching Top Coats Enable Orientation of Sub–10nm Block Copolymer Domains," *Science*, vol. 338, no. 6108, pp. 775–779, 2012, doi: 10.1126/science.1226046.
- [111]G. Blachut *et al.*, "A Hybrid Chemo-/Grapho-Epitaxial Alignment Strategy for Defect Reduction in Sub-10 nm Directed Self-Assembly of Silicon-Containing Block Copolymers," *Chem. Mater.*, vol. 28, no. 24, pp. 8951–8961, 2016, doi: 10.1021/acs.chemmater.6b03633.
- [112]S. Xiong *et al.*, "Directed self-assembly of high-chi block copolymer for nano fabrication of bit patterned media via solvent annealing," *Nanotechnology*, vol. 27, no. 41, p. 415601, 2016, doi: 10.1088/0957-4484/27/41/415601.
- [113]S. Xiong *et al.*, "Directed Self-Assembly of Triblock Copolymer on Chemical Patterns for Sub-10-nm Nanofabrication via Solvent Annealing," *ACS Nano*, vol. 10, no. 8, pp. 7855–7865, 2016, doi: 10.1021/acsnano.6b03667.
- [114]A. Löfstrand, J. Svensson, L.-E. Wernersson, and I. Maximov, "Feature size control using surface reconstruction temperature in block copolymer lithography for InAs nanowire growth," *Nanotechnology*, vol. 31, no. 32, p. 325303, 2020, doi: 10.1088/1361-6528/ab8cef.
- [115]G.-W. Yang *et al.*, "Directed Self-Assembly of Polystyrene-b-poly(propylene carbonate) on Chemical Patterns via Thermal Annealing for Next Generation Lithography," *Nano Lett.*, vol. 17, no. 2, pp. 1233–1239, 2017, doi: 10.1021/acs.nanolett.6b05059.
- [116]M. J. Maher *et al.*, "Interfacial Design for Block Copolymer Thin Films," *Chem. Mater.*, vol. 26, no. 3, pp. 1471–1479, 2014, doi: 10.1021/cm403813q.
- [117]C. Sinturel, M. Vayer, M. Morris, and M. A. Hillmyer, "Solvent Vapor Annealing of Block Polymer Thin Films," *Macromolecules*, vol. 46, no. 14, pp. 5399–5415, 2013, doi: 10.1021/ma400735a.
- [118]C. Cummins *et al.*, "Solvent vapor annealing of block copolymers in confined topographies: commensurability considerations for nanolithography," *Macromol. Rapid Commun.*, vol. 36, no. 8, pp. 762–767, 2015, doi: 10.1002/marc.201400722.
- [119]R. J. Albalak, M. S. Capel, and E. L. Thomas, "Solvent swelling of roll-cast triblock copolymer films," *Polymer*, vol. 39, no. 8, pp. 1647–1656, 1998, doi: 10.1016/S0032-3861(97)00497-7.
- [120]Y. S. Jung and C. A. Ross, "Orientation-Controlled Self-Assembled Nanolithography Using a Polystyrene–Polydimethylsiloxane Block Copolymer," *Nano Lett.*, vol. 7, no. 7, pp. 2046–2050, 2007, doi: 10.1021/nl070924I.
- [121]C. K. Ober, "Directed self-assembly: A dress code for block copolymers," *Nat. Nanotechnol.*, vol. 12, no. 6, p. 507, 2017, doi: 10.1038/nnano.2017.49.
- [122]T. Seshimo *et al.*, "Block copolymer orientation control using a top-coat surface treatment," *J. Photopolym. Sci. Technol.*, vol. 25, no. 1, pp. 125–130, 2012.
- [123]J. Cushen et al., "Double-Patterned Sidewall Directed Self-Assembly and Pattern Transfer of Sub-10 nm PTMSS-b-PMOST," ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces, vol. 7, no. 24, pp. 13476–13483, 2015, doi: 10.1021/acsami.5b02481.
- [124]W. J. Durand *et al.*, "Design of high-χ block copolymers for lithography," *J. Polym. Sci. Part Polym. Chem.*, vol. 53, no. 2, pp. 344–352, 2015, doi: 10.1002/pola.27370.
- [125]Y. Yamada *et al.*, "Perpendicular SiO2 cylinders fabricated from a self-assembled block copolymer as an adaptable platform," *Eur. Polym. J.*, vol. 107, pp. 96–104, 2018, doi: 10.1016/j.eurpolymj.2018.07.049.

- [126]P. A. R. Delgadillo *et al.*, "All track directed self-assembly of block copolymers: process flow and origin of defects," in *SPIE Alternative Lithographic Technologies IV*, 2012, vol. 8323, p. 83230D, doi: 10.1117/12.916410.
- [127]P. R. Delgadillo *et al.*, "Defect source analysis of directed self-assembly process (DSA of DSA)," in *SPIE Alternative Lithographic Technologies V*, 2013, vol. 8680, p. 86800L, doi: 10.1117/12.2011674.
- [128] R. Gronheid *et al.*, "Rectification of EUV-patterned contact holes using directed self-assembly," in *SPIE Advances in Resist Materials and Processing Technology XXX*, 2013, vol. 8682, p. 86820A, doi: 10.1117/12.2012667.
- [129]C. Ito *et al.*, "Inspection of directed self-assembly defects," in *SPIE Alternative Lithographic Technologies VI*, 2014, vol. 9049, p. 90492D, doi: 10.1117/12.2046634.
- [130]M. Muramatsu, T. Nishi, G. You, Y. Ido, and T. Kitano, "Pattern defect reduction for chemo-epitaxy DSA process," in *SPIE Advances in Patterning Materials and Processes XXXVI*, 2019, doi: 10.1117/12.2514671.
- [131]J. Doise *et al.*, "Strategies for Increasing the Rate of Defect Annihilation in the Directed Self-Assembly of High-x Block Copolymers," ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces, vol. 11, no. 51, pp. 48419–48427, 2019, doi: 10.1021/acsami.9b17858.
- [132]J. Li, P. A. Rincon-Delgadillo, H. S. Suh, G. Mannaert, and P. F. Nealey, "Kinetic approach to defect reduction in directed self-assembly," *J. MicroNanolithography MEMS MOEMS*, vol. 18, no. 4, p. 043502, 2019, doi: 10.1117/1.JMM.18.4.043502.
- [133]J. Doise *et al.*, "Defect mitigation in sub-20nm patterning with high-chi, siliconcontaining block copolymers," in *SPIE Advances in Patterning Materials and Processes XXXVI*, Mar. 2019, vol. 10960, p. 109600Y, doi: 10.1117/12.2515176.
- [134]Y. C. Kim, T. J. Shin, S.-M. Hur, S. J. Kwon, and S. Y. Kim, "Shear-solvo defect annihilation of diblock copolymer thin films over a large area," *Sci. Adv.*, vol. 5, no. 6, 2019, doi: 10.1126/sciadv.aaw3974.
- [135]M. Muramatsu, T. Nishi, Y. Ido, and T. Kitano, "Defect mitigation of chemo-epitaxy DSA patterns," in SPIE Advances in Patterning Materials and Processes XXXVII, Mar. 2020, vol. 11326, p. 113260Y, doi: 10.1117/12.2551996.
- [136]J. Kim et al., "The SMART Process for Directed Block Co-Polymer Self-Assembly," J. Photopolym. Sci. Technol., vol. 26, no. 5, pp. 573–579, 2013, doi: 10.2494/photopolymer.26.573.
- [137]S.-J. Jeong *et al.*, "Soft Graphoepitaxy of Block Copolymer Assembly with Disposable Photoresist Confinement," *Nano Lett.*, vol. 9, no. 6, pp. 2300–2305, 2009, doi: 10.1021/nl9004833.
- [138]A. Singh *et al.*, "Patterning sub-25nm half-pitch hexagonal arrays of contact holes with chemo-epitaxial DSA guided by ArFi pre-patterns," in *SPIE Advances in Patterning Materials and Processes XXXII*, 2015, vol. 9425, p. 94250X, doi: 10.1117/12.2086352.
- [139]Y. Seino *et al.*, "Directed self-assembly lithography using coordinated line epitaxy (COOL) process," in *SPIE Alternative Lithographic Technologies VII*, 2015, p. 942316, doi: 10.1117/12.2085697.
- [140]C.-C. Liu *et al.*, "Fabrication of Lithographically Defined Chemically Patterned Polymer Brushes and Mats," *Macromolecules*, vol. 44, no. 7, pp. 1876–1885, 2011, doi: 10.1021/ma102856t.
- [141]C.-C. Liu *et al.*, "Chemical Patterns for Directed Self-Assembly of Lamellae-Forming Block Copolymers with Density Multiplication of Features," *Macromolecules*, vol. 46, no. 4, pp. 1415–1424, 2013, doi: 10.1021/ma302464n.
- [142]C.-C. Liu *et al.*, "Directed self-assembly process implementation in a 300mm pilot line environment," in *SPIE Alternative Lithographic Technologies V*, 2013, vol. 8680, p. 86801G, doi: 10.1117/12.2011610.
- [143]T. P. Russell, G. Coulon, V. R. Deline, and D. C. Miller, "Characteristics of the surface-induced orientation for symmetric diblock PS/PMMA copolymers,"

Macromolecules, vol. 22, no. 12, pp. 4600–4606, 1989, doi: 10.1021/ma00202a036.

- [144]S.-M. Park, M. P. Stoykovich, R. Ruiz, Y. Zhang, C. T. Black, and P. F. Nealey, "Directed Assembly of Lamellae- Forming Block Copolymers by Using Chemically and Topographically Patterned Substrates," *Adv. Mater.*, vol. 19, no. 4, pp. 607– 611, 2007, doi: 10.1002/adma.200601421.
- [145]I. Servin *et al.*, "Contact hole shrink by directed self-assembly: Process integration and stability monitored on 300 mm pilot line," *Jpn. J. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 53, no. 6S, p. 06JC05, 2014, doi: 10.7567/JJAP.53.06JC05.
- [146]A. Gharbi *et al.*, "Process highlights to enhance directed self-assembly contact patterning performances," *J. MicroNanolithography MEMS MOEMS*, vol. 15, no. 4, p. 043503, 2016, doi: 10.1117/1.JMM.15.4.043503.
- [147]C.-C. Liu *et al.*, "DSA patterning options for logics and memory applications," in *SPIE Advances in Patterning Materials and Processes XXXIV*, 2017, vol. 10146, p. 1014603, doi: 10.1117/12.2260479.
- [148]R. L. Bruce et al., "Directed self-assembly patterning strategies for phase change memory applications," in SPIE Advanced Etch Technology for Nanopatterning VI, 2017, vol. 10149, p. 101490J, doi: 10.1117/12.2257829.
- [149]Y.-C. Tseng, Q. Peng, L. E. Ocola, J. W. Elam, and S. B. Darling, "Enhanced Block Copolymer Lithography Using Sequential Infiltration Synthesis," *J. Phys. Chem. C*, vol. 115, no. 36, pp. 17725–17729, 2011, doi: 10.1021/jp205532e.
- [150]J. W. Elam *et al.*, "New Insights into Sequential Infiltration Synthesis," *ECS Trans.*, vol. 69, no. 7, pp. 147–157, 2015, doi: 10.1149/06907.0147ecst.
- [151]A. Gharbi *et al.*, "Pillars fabrication by DSA lithography: material and process options," in *SPIE Advances in Patterning Materials and Processes XXXV*, 2018, vol. 10586, p. 105860Q, doi: 10.1117/12.2297414.
- [152]E. Amat *et al.*, "Exploring Strategies to Contact 3D Nano-Pillars," *Nanomaterials*, vol. 10, no. 4, p. 716, 2020, doi: 10.3390/nano10040716.
- [153]R. Ruiz, E. Dobisz, and T. R. Albrecht, "Rectangular Patterns Using Block Copolymer Directed Assembly for High Bit Aspect Ratio Patterned Media," ACS Nano, vol. 5, no. 1, pp. 79–84, 2011, doi: 10.1021/nn101561p.
- [154]W. I. Park *et al.*, "Self-Assembled Incorporation of Modulated Block Copolymer Nanostructures in Phase-Change Memory for Switching Power Reduction," ACS Nano, vol. 7, no. 3, pp. 2651–2658, 2013, doi: 10.1021/nn4000176.
- [155]R. A. Griffiths, A. Williams, C. Oakland, J. Roberts, A. Vijayaraghavan, and T. Thomson, "Directed self-assembly of block copolymers for use in bit patterned media fabrication," *J. Phys. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 46, no. 50, p. 503001, 2013, doi: 10.1088/0022-3727/46/50/503001.
- [156]B. K. You *et al.*, "Reliable Control of Filament Formation in Resistive Memories by Self-Assembled Nanoinsulators Derived from a Block Copolymer," *ACS Nano*, vol. 8, no. 9, pp. 9492–9502, 2014, doi: 10.1021/nn503713f.
- [157]M. Stefik, S. Guldin, S. Vignolini, U. Wiesner, and U. Steiner, "Block copolymer self-assembly for nanophotonics," *Chem. Soc. Rev.*, vol. 44, no. 15, pp. 5076– 5091, 2015, doi: 10.1039/C4CS00517A.
- [158]H. M. Jin *et al.*, "Ultralarge Area Sub-10 nm Plasmonic Nanogap Array by Block Copolymer Self-Assembly for Reliable High-Sensitivity SERS," *ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces*, vol. 10, no. 51, pp. 44660–44667, 2018, doi: 10.1021/acsami.8b17325.
- [159]S. Rasappa, L. Schulte, S. Ndoni, and T. Niemi, "Directed self-assembly of a highchi block copolymer for the fabrication of optical nanoresonators," *Nanoscale*, vol. 10, no. 38, pp. 18306–18314, 2018, doi: 10.1039/C8NR05831H.
- [160]S. Rasappa *et al.*, "Fabrication of a sub-10 nm silicon nanowire based ethanol sensor using block copolymer lithography," *Nanotechnology*, vol. 24, no. 6, p. 065503, 2013, doi: 10.1088/0957-4484/24/6/065503.

- [161]B. H. Kim *et al.*, "Surface Energy Modification by Spin-Cast, Large-Area Graphene Film for Block Copolymer Lithography," *ACS Nano*, vol. 4, no. 9, pp. 5464–5470, 2010, doi: 10.1021/nn101491g.
- [162]J. Y. Kim *et al.*, "Flexible and Transferrable Self-Assembled Nanopatterning on Chemically Modified Graphene," *Adv. Mater.*, vol. 25, no. 9, pp. 1331–1335, 2013, doi: 10.1002/adma.201204131.
- [163] J. Arias-Zapata *et al.*, "Engineering Self-Assembly of a High-χ Block Copolymer for Large-Area Fabrication of Transistors Based on Functional Graphene Nanoribbon Arrays," *Chem. Mater.*, vol. 31, no. 9, pp. 3154–3162, 2019, doi: 10.1021/acs.chemmater.8b04936.
- [164]E. A. Jackson and M. A. Hillmyer, "Nanoporous Membranes Derived from Block Copolymers: From Drug Delivery to Water Filtration," ACS Nano, vol. 4, no. 7, pp. 3548–3553, 2010, doi: 10.1021/nn1014006.
- [165]S. Y. Yang, J. Park, J. Yoon, M. Ree, S. K. Jang, and J. K. Kim, "Virus Filtration Membranes Prepared from Nanoporous Block Copolymers with Good Dimensional Stability under High Pressures and Excellent Solvent Resistance," *Adv. Funct. Mater.*, vol. 18, no. 9, pp. 1371–1377, 2008, doi: 10.1002/adfm.200700832.
- [166]X. Li *et al.*, "Ordered nanoporous membranes based on diblock copolymers with high chemical stability and tunable separation properties," *J. Mater. Chem.*, vol. 20, no. 21, pp. 4333–4339, 2010, doi: 10.1039/B926774C.
- [167]W. A. Phillip, R. M. Dorin, J. Werner, E. M. V. Hoek, U. Wiesner, and M. Elimelech, "Tuning structure and properties of graded triblock terpolymer-based mesoporous and hybrid films," *Nano Lett.*, vol. 11, no. 7, pp. 2892–2900, 2011, doi: 10.1021/nl2013554.
- [168]R. Lundy et al., "Nanoporous membrane production via block copolymer lithography for high heat dissipation systems," in 15th IEEE Intersociety Conference on Thermal and Thermomechanical Phenomena in Electronic Systems, 2016, pp. 1267–1272, doi: 10.1109/ITHERM.2016.7517693.
- [169]L. Shen *et al.*, "Nanostructured Silicon Photocathodes for Solar Water Splitting Patterned by the Self-Assembly of Lamellar Block Copolymers," *ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces*, vol. 7, no. 47, pp. 26043–26049, 2015, doi: 10.1021/acsami.5b08661.
- [170]D. Adak *et al.*, "Non lithographic block copolymer directed self-assembled and plasma treated self-cleaning transparent coating for photovoltaic modules and other solar energy devices," *Sol. Energy Mater. Sol. Cells*, vol. 188, pp. 127–139, 2018, doi: 10.1016/j.solmat.2018.08.011.
- [171]J. G. Werner, G. G. Rodríguez-Calero, H. D. Abruña, and U. Wiesner, "Block copolymer derived 3-D interpenetrating multifunctional gyroidal nanohybrids for electrical energy storage," *Energy Environ. Sci.*, vol. 11, no. 5, pp. 1261–1270, 2018, doi: 10.1039/C7EE03571C.
- [172]Y. Zou, X. Zhou, J. Ma, X. Yang, and Y. Deng, "Recent advances in amphiphilic block copolymer templated mesoporous metal-based materials: assembly engineering and applications," *Chem. Soc. Rev.*, vol. 49, no. 4, pp. 1173–1208, 2020, doi: 10.1039/C9CS00334G.
- [173]C. Cummins, R. Lundy, J. J. Walsh, V. Ponsinet, G. Fleury, and M. A. Morris, "Enabling future nanomanufacturing through block copolymer self-assembly: A review," *Nano Today*, vol. 35, p. 100936, 2020, doi: 10.1016/j.nantod.2020.100936.
- [174]U. Tritschler, S. Pearce, J. Gwyther, G. R. Whittell, and I. Manners, "50th Anniversary Perspective: Functional Nanoparticles from the Solution Self-Assembly of Block Copolymers," *Macromolecules*, vol. 50, no. 9, pp. 3439–3463, 2017, doi: 10.1021/acs.macromol.6b02767.
- [175]A. Checco, A. Rahman, and C. T. Black, "Robust Superhydrophobicity in Large-Area Nanostructured Surfaces Defined by Block-Copolymer Self Assembly," *Adv. Mater.*, vol. 26, no. 6, pp. 886–891, 2014, doi: 10.1002/adma.201304006.

- [176]A. Rahman *et al.*, "Sub-50-nm self-assembled nanotextures for enhanced broadband antireflection in silicon solar cells," *Nat. Commun.*, vol. 6, no. 1, p. 5963, 2015, doi: 10.1038/ncomms6963.
- [177]A. E. Di Mauro *et al.*, "H-bonding driven assembly of colloidal Au nanoparticles on nanostructured poly(styrene-b-ethylene oxide) block copolymer templates," *J. Mater. Sci.*, vol. 49, no. 15, pp. 5246–5255, 2014, doi: 10.1007/s10853-014-8184-5.

Chapter 1 | Introduction to nanolithography and block copolymers

Chapter 2 Basics of nanomechanical resonators

Similarly to the evolution of microelectronics onto nanoelectronics driven by Moore's Law, the scaling of microelectromechanical systems (MEMS) has also progressed in search of lower costs and improved performance, giving birth to nanoelectromechanical systems (NEMS). In particular, nanomechanical resonators generate significant interest within the NEMS discipline due to their remarkable sensitivity to detect small physical magnitudes.

The aim of this chapter is to give a general presentation of nanomechanical resonators. The most basic theoretical fundamentals of doubly clamped beams are firstly introduced, as they are structures of importance for the devices discussed later on in this thesis. Then, some of the most usual actuation and detection techniques are revised. Finally, a review of nanomechanical resonators for mass sensing is presented.

2.1 INTRODUCTION

NEMS are miniaturized systems that integrate mechanical structures of critical dimensions below 100 nm with transducers and electronics [1], [2]. Although they can be seen as a mere reduced version of MEMS, they also profit from additional characteristics inherent to their small size in terms of weight, power dissipation, speed and precision [3]. Thanks to this, they have become a technology with presence in multiple sectors in applications where structures of very small mass and large surface area-to-volume ratios deliver critical functionality, like mass sensing [4], biological sensing [5], chemical sensing [6], force sensing [7], temperature sensing [8] or high-frequency devices [9]. In the future, the NEMS market is expected to expand thanks to the fast development of technological revolutions like 5G, the Internet of Things, wearable electronics, artificial intelligence and virtual reality, where small, low power-consuming sensors will be in need [10].

Nanomechanical resonators are a special type of NEMS that have received significant attention from the scientific community, especially for mass sensing applications [11]. They are resonant devices (cantilevers, beams, strings, plates, membranes) that can transform mechanical disturbances to an electric signal and vice versa via transducers. They are usually driven into resonance and kept under constant vibration by an actuator, while their resonant frequency is monitored by a detection mechanism. An attached or adsorbed mass on the resonator causes a shift in resonant frequency, therefore enabling its detection. Thanks to their reduced size and dynamic characteristics, nanomechanical resonators are able to reach ultra-high and very-high resonant frequencies [12], [13] enabling their use in ultra-sensitive detection.

2.2 THEORETICAL FUNDAMENTALS

If nanomechanical resonators were ideal continuum mechanical structures and energy was added to the system to initiate their oscillation, they would perennially vibrate at a certain frequency known as eigenfrequency or natural frequency (ω_n). At this frequency, kinetic and potential energy would be unceasingly transformed to each other without losses [14].

In real mechanical systems, however, energy conversion is not ideal and energy is dissipated during vibration. Nevertheless, at a certain vibration frequency (resonant frequency, ω_r) the commute between kinetic and potential energy is optimum and losses are minimum. This resonant frequency is typically close to the eigenfrequency and corresponds to a particular vibrational mode, or mode shape [15].

Because nanomechanical resonators are usually operated in resonance, the study of their frequency response in dynamic mode is of great interest. As later on in this thesis silicon doubly clamped beams are a structure of concern, the study here is focused on them.

Dynamic response of the free behavior of a doubly clamped beam by the Euler-Bernoulli beam theory (linear theory of elasticity for small deflections)

For the study of this ideal case, a homogeneous rectangular silicon beam of crosssection area A is assumed, with axis along X, small deflections and negligible rotational inertia and shear deformation (figure 2.1). Therefore, the device can be modeled as a one-dimensional elastic beam with only flexural motion, in other words, only bending along its length.



Figure 2.1. Geometry, orientation and dimensions of the doubly clamped beam model used in this study. The value for the moment of inertia I_{γ} corresponds to a beam of rectangular cross-section.

When the beam is deformed during resonance, the free behavior of the structure can be described by the Euler-Bernoulli beam theory [16], following the differential equation

$$EI_Y \frac{\partial^4 w(x,t)}{\partial x^4} + \rho A \frac{\partial^2 w(x,t)}{\partial t^2} = 0$$
(1)

where w(x,t) is the displacement of the beam at position x and time t, E is Young's modulus, ρ is beam density, A is the cross-section area of the beam and I_Y is the moment of the inertia with respect to Y.

The solution to this equation, which is demonstrated elsewhere [17], yields that the beam has a stable oscillating solution comprised of multiple superposed vibrational modes at determinate eigenfrequencies with different associated spatial mode shapes. The displacement of the resonator can be described as

$$w(x) = A_n \cos(\beta_n x) + B_n \sin(\beta_n x) + C_n \cosh(\beta_n x) + D_n \sinh(\beta_n x)$$
(2)

where β_n is a dimensionless coefficient known as wavenumber, dependent on the shape of the vibration mode. The terms with the cosine and sine represent the standing waves in the beam center, while the hyperbolic terms represent the influence of the clamping [15].

By combining equations (1) and (2), it is possible to obtain a relationship between the eigenfrequency and the wavenumber in

$$\omega_n = \beta_n^2 \sqrt{\frac{EI_Y}{\rho A}} \tag{3}$$

Then, by applying the boundary conditions of a doubly clamped beam (zero displacement and curvature at both clampings) in equation (2), coefficients A_n , B_n , C_n and D_n can be extracted, and equation (2) resumed in

$$\cosh(\beta_n L)\cos(\beta_n L) = 1 \tag{4}$$

rendering the solutions in table 2.1. By introducing these solutions in equation (3), it is possible to obtain the eigenfrequency of each of the vibrational modes of the doubly clamped beam.

TABLE 2.1ROOTS OF THE FREQUENCY EQUATION OF
A DOUBLY CLAMPED BEAM

n, Mode number	$\lambda_n = \beta_n L$
1	4.7300
2	7.8532
3	10.9956
4	14.1372
5	17.2788
6	20.4204
n	(2n+1) π /2

In figure 2.2, the first three mode	shapes of a doubly	/ clamped beam	of unitary length
are represented from the side.			



Figure 2.2. Shape of the first three resonance modes of a doubly clamped beam resonator with unitary length L [15].

Dynamic response of the free behavior of a doubly clamped beam by the massdamper-spring model

Another way to study the vibration of a doubly clamped beam is by reducing the motion of each of its particular points to a basic mass-damper-spring model (figure 2.3). This simplification is useful to study the response near the resonant frequency of a particular mode, but it does not provide any information about resonance parameters, which need to be calculated by the Euler-Bernoulli beam theory, nor takes into account possible coupling between different vibrational modes [18].

In this model, according to Newton's laws, a 2nd order differential equation can describe the system harmonic oscillation as

$$m_{eff} \frac{\partial^2 x}{\partial t^2} + c \frac{\partial x}{\partial t} + k_{eff} x = F \Rightarrow$$

$$\Rightarrow \frac{\partial^2 x}{\partial t^2} + \frac{c}{m_{eff}} \frac{\partial x}{\partial t} + \frac{k_{eff}}{m_{eff}} x = \frac{F}{m_{eff}}$$
(5)

where m_{eff} is the effective mass of the nanomechanical resonator, c is the coefficient of damping, k_{eff} is the effective spring constant and $F = F_0 \sin(\omega t)$ is a sinusoidal excitation force externally applied to overcome the damping.

In the ideal case of the free behavior of a system that does not suffer from any damping from the medium (c = 0, F = 0), equation (5) can be simplified to

$$\frac{\partial^2 x}{\partial t^2} + \frac{k_{eff}}{m_{eff}} x = 0$$
(6)

If for this 2nd order system, the eigenfrequency is defined as

$$\omega_n = \sqrt{\frac{k_{eff}}{m_{eff}}} \tag{7}$$

equation (6) can be rewritten as

$$\frac{\partial^2 x}{\partial t^2} + \omega_n^2 x = 0 \tag{8}$$

with solution

$$x(t) = x_0 sin(\omega_n t + \alpha)$$
(9)

where x_0 is the amplitude of motion and α is the phase, being both determined by the initial conditions.



Figure 2.3. Mass-damper-spring model.

The effective parameters can be calculated by the Euler-Bernoulli theory or by comparing the kinetic energies of the Euler-Bernoulli model and the mass-damperspring model [15]. For a doubly clamped beam displaced by a punctual perpendicular force applied at its center (w(L/2)), they adopt the form

$$k_{eff} = \frac{192EI_Y}{L^3} \tag{10}$$

where E is Young's modulus, $I_{\rm Y}$ is the moment of inertia and L is the length of the beam, and

$$m_{eff} = \frac{192m}{\beta_n^4} \tag{11}$$

where β_n is the wavenumber of the particular normal mode and m is the real mass of the beam. The effective mass is used for the calculations in lieu of the real mass of the nanomechanical resonator because not all the mass is under the same vibration [19].

On the other side, if a real system with damping effects and an applied periodic force to overcome them is considered, equation (5) results in

$$m_{eff} \frac{\partial^2 x}{\partial t^2} + c \frac{\partial x}{\partial t} + k_{eff} x = F_0 \sin(\omega t) \Rightarrow$$

$$\Rightarrow \frac{\partial^2 x}{\partial t^2} + \frac{c}{m_{eff}} \frac{\partial x}{\partial t} + \frac{k_{eff}}{m_{eff}} x = \frac{F_0 \sin(\omega t)}{m_{eff}}$$
(12)

If the coefficient of damping is defined as

$$c = 2n_c m_{eff}$$

equation (12) results in

Chapter 2 | Basics of nanomechanical resonators

$$\frac{\partial^2 x}{\partial t^2} + 2n_c \frac{\partial x}{\partial t} + \frac{k_{eff}}{m_{eff}} x = \frac{F_0 \sin(\omega t)}{m_{eff}}$$
(13)

In this context, a damping ratio can be defined as

$$\zeta = \frac{n_c}{\omega_r} \tag{14}$$

where ω_r is the resonant frequency of the system.

The solution to equation (13) yields an approximate expression for the amplitude of vibration of [14]

$$|z_0| = \frac{\frac{F_0}{m_{eff}}}{\sqrt{(\omega_r - \omega^2)^2 + 4\zeta^2 \omega_r^2 \omega^2}}$$
(15)

which proves that amplitude is maximum when the frequency of the excitation signal is equal to the resonant frequency of the structure ($\omega = \omega_r$). The relationship between the resonant frequency ω_r of the system and its eigenfrequency ω_n in an ideal undamped state, can be expressed as [19]

$$\omega_r = \omega_n \sqrt{1 - 2\zeta^2} = \omega_n \sqrt{1 - \frac{1}{2Q^2}}$$
 (16)

where Q is a factor known as quality factor. For very slight damping ($\omega_r \approx \omega_n \approx \omega$) the maximum amplitude can be approximated to

$$|z_0| = \frac{F_0}{2\zeta \omega_n^2 m_{eff}} = \frac{F_0}{k_{eff}}Q$$

Quality factor

The quality factor is a key performance indicator for NEMS and represents the amount of losses during operation at resonant frequency [20]. It can be physically defined as

$$Q = 2\pi \frac{Average\ energy\ stored}{Energy\ lost\ per\ cycle} = \frac{m_{eff}\omega_r}{c} = \frac{\sqrt{1-2\zeta^2}}{2\zeta}$$
(17)

The loss of energy in nanomechanical resonators during resonance occurs through different mechanisms, most importantly due to interactions with the environment (clamping to the substrate [21] and surrounding medium [22]), but also through intrinsic defects in the structure [23].

Experimentally, the quality factor can be calculated by analyzing the frequency response, as the ratio between the resonant frequency and the bandwidth at full-width at half-maximum of the resonance peak (figure 2.4):

$$Q = \frac{\omega_r}{\Delta\omega_{3dB}} \tag{18}$$

For high-sensitivity nanomechanical resonator applications, the goal is to obtain high Q values with minimized losses and low damping. This increases the amplitude at resonance (height of the resonance peak), reduces the bandwidth (width of the resonance peak) and simplifies the setup needed to measure the response [24].



Figure 2.4. Calculation of the quality factor from the frequency response of the resonator [25].

2.3 TRANSDUCTION MECHANISMS

Several transduction strategies can be used to convert electric signals into mechanical energy to actuate a device or by contrary, detect and receive a mechanical stimulus from the movement of a resonator and transform it into a measurable electric signal. In this section some of the most common transduction techniques are described [26].

The scalability of such mechanisms is particularly challenging when devices are reduced in size, as response time and output signals decrease because of the small amplitudes and high frequencies of the mechanical vibrations, along with non-linearities. Due to these factors, fast and very sensitive read-outs are eventually necessary [27], [28].

Electrostatic actuation and detection

Electrostatic actuation systems are one the most extended in the field of nanomechanical resonators thanks to their ease of integration, low power, wide range of conductive materials [29] and wide range of frequencies [30].

The main enabler of this actuation mechanism is the Coulomb force experienced by the electrodes of a capacitor when an electric potential is applied between them. Usually, the nanomechanical resonator is used as one of the electrodes, in parallel to the driving electrode. The potential energy (E_P) stored in the capacitance is

$$E_P = \frac{CV^2}{2} \tag{19}$$

where V is the electric potential between resonator and driving electrode and C the capacitance. The electrostatic force on the resonator yields

$$F_e = \frac{\partial E_P}{\partial x} = \frac{V^2}{2} \frac{\partial C}{\partial x}$$
(20)

where $\partial C/\partial x$ is the gradient of the change in capacitance when the nanomechanical resonator vibrates. The capacitance of the system depends on geometry, being the most basic model the case of two parallel plate electrodes (figure 2.5). In this

configuration, the initial capacitance between the two electrodes of area A = WL and situated in a medium with relative permittivity ε_r is

$$C_0 = \varepsilon_0 \varepsilon_r \frac{A}{d} \tag{21}$$

where ε_0 is vacuum permittivity (8.854188·10⁻¹² F/m) and d is the distance between electrodes. Considering that the movement of the nanomechanical resonator varies electrode separation in a distance x, capacitance adopts the form

$$C(x) = \varepsilon_0 \varepsilon_r \frac{A}{d-x}$$
(22)

Introducing this expression into equation (20), the electrostatic force on the resonator can be written then as

$$F_e = \frac{V^2}{2} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} (\varepsilon_0 \varepsilon_r \frac{A}{d-x}) = \frac{V^2}{2} \varepsilon_0 \varepsilon_r \frac{A}{(d-x)^2}$$
(23)

As generally the amplitude of the motion of the resonator is minuscule in comparison to the gap between electrodes, the force can usually be simplified to

$$F_e = \frac{V^2}{2} \varepsilon_0 \varepsilon_r \frac{A}{d^2} \tag{24}$$

Apart from being an actuation method, electrostatic transduction can additionally be used to detect the vibrational motion of a device. The electric charge stored in the capacitive system adopts the form

$$Q(x) = VC(x) \tag{25}$$

where V is the electric potential between the electrodes and C(x) the system capacitance, modulated with the vibration of the resonator along the x direction. Changes in capacitance generate a charge variation on the fixed electrode, allowing detection of the vibration of the resonator as a small current I

$$I = \frac{\partial Q}{\partial t} = V \frac{\partial C(x)}{\partial t}$$
(266)

Nonetheless, parasitic capacitances can absorb part of the signal and sometimes elaborated readout schemes are necessary to detect this small relative variation of the system capacitance [31].



Figure 2.5. Parallel electrode plates with electric potential difference.

Electrodynamic actuation and detection

Electrodynamic transduction is based on the Lorentz force that acts on moving charges under the effect of a uniform magnetic field. It can be used to actuate and detect the motion of nanomechanical resonators such as doubly clamped beams with frequencies up to GHz [15]. Each of the charges comprising the current is subject to the following force

$$\vec{F}_L = q\vec{v} \times \vec{B} \tag{27}$$

where q is charge, \vec{v} is the velocity vector of the charged particles and \vec{B} the magnetic flux density. By merging this formula with the definition of electric current, the total force exerted on a doubly clamped beam through which an electric current is flowing can be obtained:

$$\vec{F} = \frac{nq\vec{v}}{L} \times \vec{B} = L\vec{I} \times \vec{B}$$
(287)

where L is the length of the wire, \vec{I} the electric current and \vec{B} the magnetic flux density. The resultant force is perpendicular to the magnetic field and the velocity vector (figure 2.6).

In addition, the Lorentz force acting on each individual charged particle results in their separation within the beam, generating an electric potential along it that can be detected with a network analyzer, known as motional electromotive force (V_{EMF}) [32].

Depending on the dimensions of the nanostructures and the intensity of the magnetic field, relatively high currents are needed to produce forces large enough to be detectable. Consequently, resistivity should be made small, through doping or proper choice of materials, to avoid large voltage drops along the beam that would limit the current [18].



Figure 2.6. Scheme of a configuration to electrodynamically actuate doubly clamped beams.

Piezoelectric actuation and detection

In piezoelectric actuation, dielectric materials that experience mechanical deformation when subject to an external electric field [33] are used to generate mechanical displacement and actuate nanomechanical resonators. Piezoelectric materials include thin films of lead zirconate titanate (PZT) [34], zinc oxide (ZnO) [35], gallium arsenide (GaAs) [36], gallium nitride (GaN) [37] and aluminum nitride (AlN) [38]. The usual setup is a dielectric thin film sandwiched between two metal electrodes that generate an electric field when applying an electric potential difference. This electric field modifies the generalized Hooke's Law and forces the structure out of equilibrium, allowing displacements controlled with great precision [39].

Reversely, the application of mechanical deformation on piezoelectric materials also results in the generation of electric charges that accumulate along the deformed structure, enabling the detection of resonator vibrations [18]. It is common, in fact, to implement simultaneous piezoelectric actuation and detection systems in resonant devices in timing, filtering, or sensing applications [40], [41].

Piezoresistive detection

Piezoresistivity is the variation of electric resistivity in a material when this is subject to mechanical strain. Piezoresistive detection is therefore based on the measurement of changes in resistance of a conductive element, typically known as strain gauge [15], when mechanical strain is applied.

For small elastic strain, piezoresistivity can be considered linear, and the gauge factor of a strain gauge defined as the normalized change in resistance per strain [42]

$$GF = \frac{\Delta R}{R} \frac{1}{\varepsilon} = \frac{\Delta R/R}{\Delta L/L}$$
(29)

where $\varepsilon = \Delta L/L$ is strain, ΔL the absolute change in length, L the original length of the strain gauge, ΔR the change in resistance due to axial and lateral strain and R the initial resistance of the strain gauge.

For materials electrically and statically isotropic (resistivity, Young's modulus, and Poisson's ratio constant along all directions), the gauge factor can also be expressed as

$$GF = \frac{\Delta\rho}{\rho} \frac{1}{\varepsilon} + (1+2\vartheta)$$
(30)

where ϑ is the Poisson's ratio of the material and ρ the resistivity. The first term in this formula is known as strain coefficient of resistivity, and is related to the variation of inter-atomic distance after deformation. The second term is an effect of geometric nature originated from the elongation and thinning of the material under physical strain [43]. In most materials, such as metals, the change in resistivity due to stress is negligible compared to geometrical effects. However, in piezoresistive materials such as semiconductors, variations in resistivity prevail.

In the case of nanoelectromechanical resonators, piezoresistors can be located in areas of large strain (anchors to fixed elements), to maximize the sensitivity of the detection system, or even the resonator structure itself can act as a piezoresistive gauge [44], [45].

Optical detection

Optical detection is an alternative to track the displacement of nanomechanical resonators, particularly in out-of-plane translational vibrations. The use of optical strategies for detection presents certain advantages over other methods such as the inexistence of electric interference, parasitics or physical contact with the device [18].

Optical detection is well extended in AFM, for instance, where a collimated laser beam is focused on top of a cantilever tip and the reflected beam directed to a split photodiode. Deflections result in the displacement of the laser spot from the center of the photodiode, tweaking an output electric current. This method is mostly used with reflective cantilevers, but no so much with doubly clamped beams [15].

Most usual options for the optical sensing of these are optical interferometry methods, like Fabry-Pérot and Michelson interferometry, based on wave interference (figure 2.7) [26]. In them, a laser beam is directed at the resonant surface and reflected creating interference patterns due to phase differences. By analyzing these fringes and their evolution, nanoresonator movement can be determined.



Figure 2.7. In Fabry-Pérot interferometry, a laser beam is focused on the resonator and the reflected light is collimated through the same lens and directed onto a photodiode. In Michelson interferometry, the reflected light interferes with a reference beam created by a beam splitter and a reference mirror [26].

2.4 NANOMECHANICAL RESONATORS FOR MASS SENSING

In this section a brief review about nanomechanical resonators in the particular field of mass sensing is presented, including some relevant milestones and representative references.

Nanomechanical resonators present very high resonant frequencies, high quality factors and reduced masses, all desirable attributes for the fabrication of mass sensors and spectrometers of ultrasensitive responsivity [23]. Once a particle is adsorbed, the effective mass of the resonator increases, generating a shift in the resonant frequency of the system, which enables mass detection.

The manufacturing of these devices relies on the same techniques developed for nanoelectronics, therefore they have also significantly benefited from advances in nanofabrication, with special focus on miniaturization. Top-down and bottom-up approaches have been used by researchers to fabricate the smallest resonators possible in order to measure the smallest detectable masses.

Micromachined resonant mass sensors with high mass sensitivities were firstly demonstrated in the 1990s [46] and early 2000s [47]. In 2003, Lavrik et al. proved femtogram-level (10⁻¹⁵ g) mass detection with gold-coated silicon cantilevers of resonant frequencies around 1 to 6 MHz in air [48]. In 2004, Ilic et al. reported the fabrication of poly-Si and silicon nitride nanocantilevers with eigenfrequencies from 1 to 15 MHz, that showed attogram (10⁻¹⁸ g) mass sensitivity [49].

The work of Professor Roukes' group at Caltech deserves distinctive attention, as they served as pioneers for the first generations of NEMS [2], [23], [32], [50], [51]. In 2004 they demonstrated attogram-scale mass sensitivity with doubly clamped beams fabricated out of Al-coated SiC that adsorbed gold atoms in ultra-high vacuum [4]. Later, in 2006, they reported a doubly clamped SiC beam with resonant frequency of 133 MHz that was able to attain zeptogram (10^{-21} g) resolution when adsorbing Xe atoms [52].

During the last fifteen years, the number of mass-sensing devices in literature fabricated by top-down techniques has become enormous, including cantilevers [53], [54], [55], doubly clamped beams [56], [57], [58] and other alternate shapes and forms [59], [60], [61] to measure the masses of nanoparticles or atoms [62], [63], proteins [64], viruses [65] and biomolecules [66], [67], [68]. All of these devices have been fabricated by standard micro/nanofabrication processes such as deposition and growth of thin films; pattern definition by optical lithography, EBL or focused ion beam implantation [69], and dry or wet etching [18]. Developments in each of these three main steps have generated technological advances that have enabled the miniaturization and transformation of MEMS into NEMS.

On the other side, bottom-up nanofabrication approaches using atoms or molecules as aggregated blocks have also been developed, and nanotubes and nanowires grown by bottom-up techniques have drawn a lot of attention in the field. In these devices, dimensions are not limited by lithography, etch roughness or the synthesis of epitaxially grown substrates, and they show remarkable mechanical and electrical properties, which make them attractive to work at ultra-high resonant frequencies (up to the GHz range) [12], [26]. However, these new materials and devices present certain drawbacks related to their synthesis and integration with conventional top-down microfabrication [70].

Some of the first nanowire nanomechanical resonators fabricated by bottom-up techniques were reported by Roukes' group in 2003, with devices based on doubly clamped platinum nanowires. Nanowires were 43 nm in diameter and 1.3 μ m in length, with a resonant frequency of 105.3 MHz [13].

An example of a fruitful bottom-up technique for the fabrication of nanomechanical resonators based on nanowires is the growth of silicon nanowires from catalytic gold nanoparticles by the vapor-liquid-solid growth mechanism. Several works, including some authored by members of our research group, have demonstrated the possibility of using gold nanoparticles as seeds to grow doubly clamped silicon beams or cantilevers at predetermined positions, that can be used as mass sensors [71], [72], [73], [74].

On the other hand, carbon nanotubes (CNTs) are popular bottom-up structures for mass and force sensing, as firstly proposed by Poncharal et al. in 1999 [75]. CNTs hold all the mass and force sensitivity records thanks to their extreme properties: low density, ultra-small cross-section, high Young modulus (1 TPa), low defectivity and surface without dangling bonds [76], [77].

Some of the first CNT resonators were reported by Sazonova et al., presenting nanotubes of 1-4 nm in diameter grown by chemical vapor deposition, with resonant

frequencies between 3 and 200 MHz [78]. In 2005, Nishio et al. demonstrated a nanotube cantilever for zeptogram-level (10^{-21} g) mass detection using the focused electron beam of a SEM [79]. Later, in 2006, a CNT resonator with a diameter of 3.5 nm and 300 nm of length was reported by Peng et al., reaching mass sensitivity resolution of attograms (10^{-18} g) at room temperature, with a resonant frequency over 1.3 GHz [80]. Lassagne et al. reached 1.4 zeptograms ($1.4 \cdot 10^{-21}$ g) of mass resolution by measuring chromium atoms deposited on a CNT of 1 nm of diameter at cryogenic temperatures, in a paper published in 2008 [81]. Almost simultaneously, researchers at Berkeley and Caltech reported atomic-resolution nanomechanical mass sensors based on CNTs showing mass sensitivity resolution of $1.7 \cdot 10^{-21}$ g [83], respectively. In 2012, mass sensitivity resolution of 1.7 yoctograms ($1.7 \cdot 10^{-24}$ g) was reported, using a 150-nm long CNT nanoresonator with a diameter of 1.7 nm that vibrated at almost 2 GHz [84].

Nevertheless, read-out setups to successfully transduce the mechanical motion of CNTs into a measurable electric signal are usually complicated [85], [86] and even require experiments to take place at low temperatures [87].

REFERENCES

- [1] H. G. Craighead, "Nanoelectromechanical Systems," *Science*, vol. 290, no. 5496, pp. 1532–1535, 2000, doi: 10.1126/science.290.5496.1532.
- [2] K. L. Ekinci and M. L. Roukes, "Nanoelectromechanical systems," *Rev. Sci. Instrum.*, vol. 76, no. 6, p. 061101, 2005, doi: 10.1063/1.1927327.
- [3] M. Ventra, S. Evoy, and J. R. Heflin, Eds., *Introduction to Nanoscale Science and Technology*. Springer US, 2004.
- [4] K. L. Ekinci, X. M. H. Huang, and M. L. Roukes, "Ultrasensitive nanoelectromechanical mass detection," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 84, no. 22, pp. 4469–4471, 2004, doi: 10.1063/1.1755417.
- [5] A. K. Naik, M. S. Hanay, W. K. Hiebert, X. L. Feng, and M. L. Roukes, "Towards single-molecule nanomechanical mass spectrometry," *Nat. Nanotechnol.*, vol. 4, no. 7, pp. 445–450, 2009, doi: 10.1038/nnano.2009.152.
- [6] M. Li *et al.*, "Nanoelectromechanical Resonator Arrays for Ultrafast, Gas-Phase Chromatographic Chemical Analysis," *Nano Lett.*, vol. 10, no. 10, pp. 3899–3903, 2010, doi: 10.1021/nl101586s.
- [7] J. L. Arlett, J. R. Maloney, B. Gudlewski, M. Muluneh, and M. L. Roukes, "Self-Sensing Micro- and Nanocantilevers with Attonewton-Scale Force Resolution," *Nano Lett.*, vol. 6, no. 5, pp. 1000–1006, 2006, doi: 10.1021/nl060275y.
- [8] W. C. Fon, Keith. C. Schwab, J. M. Worlock, and M. L. Roukes, "Nanoscale, Phonon-Coupled Calorimetry with Sub-Attojoule/Kelvin Resolution," *Nano Lett.*, vol. 5, no. 10, pp. 1968–1971, 2005, doi: 10.1021/nl0513450.
- [9] M. Li, H. X. Tang, and M. L. Roukes, "Ultra-sensitive NEMS-based cantilevers for sensing, scanned probe and very high-frequency applications," *Nat. Nanotechnol.*, vol. 2, no. 2, pp. 114–120, 2007, doi: 10.1038/nnano.2006.208.
- [10] J. Zhu *et al.*, "Development Trends and Perspectives of Future Sensors and MEMS/NEMS," *Micromachines*, vol. 11, no. 1, p. 7, 2020, doi: 10.3390/mi11010007.
- [11] K. Eom, H. S. Park, D. S. Yoon, and T. Kwon, "Nanomechanical resonators and their applications in biological/chemical detection: Nanomechanics principles," *Phys. Rep.*, vol. 503, no. 4, pp. 115–163, 2011, doi: 10.1016/j.physrep.2011.03.002.
- [12] X. M. H. Huang, X. L. Feng, C. A. Zorman, M. Mehregany, and M. L. Roukes, "VHF, UHF and microwave frequency nanomechanical resonators," *New J. Phys.*, vol. 7, pp. 247–247, 2005, doi: 10.1088/1367-2630/7/1/247.
- [13] A. Husain *et al.*, "Nanowire-based very-high-frequency electromechanical resonator," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 83, no. 6, pp. 1240–1242, 2003, doi: 10.1063/1.1601311.
- [14] M.-H. Bao, *Micro mechanical transducers: pressure sensors, accelerometers and gyroscopes.* Elsevier, 2000.
- [15] S. Schmid, L. G. Villanueva, and M. L. Roukes, *Fundamentals of Nanomechanical Resonators*. Springer International Publishing, 2016.
- [16] E. M. Lifshitz, A. M. Kosevich, and L. P. Pitaevskii, *Theory of Elasticity, 3rd edition*. Elsevier, 1986.
- [17] S. Timoshenko, *Strength of materials Part 1: Elementary Theory and Problems*. D. Van Nostrand Co., 1940.
- [18] B. Bahreyni, *Fabrication & Design of Resonant Microdevices*. William Andrew, 2008.
- [19] R. Abdolvand, B. Bahreyni, J. E.-Y. Lee, and F. Nabki, "Micromachined Resonators: A Review," *Micromachines*, vol. 7, no. 9, p. 160, 2016, doi: 10.3390/mi7090160.
- [20] O. Brand, I. Dufour, S. Heinrich, and F. Josse, *Resonant MEMS: Fundamentals, Implementation, and Application.* John Wiley & Sons, 2015.

- [21] J. E.-Y. Lee, J. Yan, and A. A. Seshia, "Study of lateral mode SOI-MEMS resonators for reduced anchor loss," *J. Micromech. Microeng.*, vol. 21, no. 4, p. 045010, 2011, doi: 10.1088/0960-1317/21/4/045010.
- [22] Y.-H. Cho, A. P. Pisano, and R. T. Howe, "Viscous damping model for laterally oscillating microstructures," *J. Microelectromech. Syst.*, vol. 3, no. 2, pp. 81–87, 1994, doi: 10.1109/84.294325.
- [23] M. Roukes, "Nanoelectromechanical systems face the future," *Phys. World*, vol. 14, no. 2, p. 25, 2001, doi: 10.1088/2058-7058/14/2/29.
- [24] B. Choubey and A. McEwan, "On mass sensing using micro/nano resonators approaches, challenges and directions," *Int. J. Smart Sens. Intell. Syst.*, vol. 9, no. 1, 2016, doi: 10.21307/ijssis-2017-856.
- [25] M. Sansa, "Characterization of nanomechanical resonators based on silicon nanowires," PhD Thesis, Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona, 2013.
- [26] K. L. Ekinci, "Electromechanical transducers at the nanoscale: actuation and sensing of motion in nanoelectromechanical systems (NEMS)," *Small*, vol. 1, no. 8–9, pp. 786–797, 2005, doi: 10.1002/smll.200500077.
- [27] M. Sansa, M. Fernández-Regúlez, J. Llobet, Á. San Paulo, and F. Pérez-Murano, "High-sensitivity linear piezoresistive transduction for nanomechanical beam resonators," *Nat. Commun.*, vol. 5, no. 1, p. 4313, 2014, doi: 10.1038/ncomms5313.
- [28] H. W. Ch. Postma, I. Kozinsky, A. Husain, and M. L. Roukes, "Dynamic range of nanotube- and nanowire-based electromechanical systems," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 86, no. 22, p. 223105, 2005, doi: 10.1063/1.1929098.
- [29] P. A. Truitt, J. B. Hertzberg, C. C. Huang, K. L. Ekinci, and K. C. Schwab, "Efficient and Sensitive Capacitive Readout of Nanomechanical Resonator Arrays," *Nano Lett.*, vol. 7, no. 1, pp. 120–126, 2007, doi: 10.1021/nl062278g.
- [30] E. A. Laird, F. Pei, W. Tang, G. A. Steele, and L. P. Kouwenhoven, "A High Quality Factor Carbon Nanotube Mechanical Resonator at 39 GHz," *Nano Lett.*, vol. 12, no. 1, pp. 193–197, 2012, doi: 10.1021/nl203279v.
- [31] J. Verd *et al.*, "Monolithic CMOS MEMS Oscillator Circuit for Sensing in the Attogram Range," *IEEE Electron Device Lett.*, vol. 29, no. 2, pp. 146–148, 2008, doi: 10.1109/LED.2007.914085.
- [32] A. N. Cleland and M. L. Roukes, "Fabrication of high frequency nanometer scale mechanical resonators from bulk Si crystals," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 69, no. 18, pp. 2653–2655, 1996, doi: 10.1063/1.117548.
- [33] I. J. Busch-Vishniac, "Piezoelectricity and Pyroelectricity," in *Electromechanical Sensors and Actuators*, Springer, 1999, pp. 140–183.
- [34] M.-A. Dubois and P. Muralt, "PZT thin film actuated elastic fin micromotor," *IEEE T. Ultrason. Ferr.*, vol. 45, no. 5, pp. 1169–1177, 1998, doi: 10.1109/58.726440.
- [35] T. Itoh and T. Suga, "Development of a force sensor for atomic force microscopy using piezoelectric thin films," *Nanotechnology*, vol. 4, no. 4, pp. 218–224, 1993, doi: 10.1088/0957-4484/4/4/007.
- [36] S. C. Masmanidis, R. B. Karabalin, I. D. Vlaminck, G. Borghs, M. R. Freeman, and M. L. Roukes, "Multifunctional Nanomechanical Systems via Tunably Coupled Piezoelectric Actuation," *Science*, vol. 317, no. 5839, pp. 780–783, 2007, doi: 10.1126/science.1144793.
- [37] A. Ansari, C.-Y. Liu, C.-C. Lin, H.-C. Kuo, P.-C. Ku, and M. Rais-Zadeh, "GaN Micromechanical Resonators with Meshed Metal Bottom Electrode," *Materials*, vol. 8, no. 3, pp. 1204–1212, 2015, doi: 10.3390/ma8031204.
- [38] U. Zaghloul and G. Piazza, "Synthesis and characterization of 10 nm thick piezoelectric AIN films with high c-axis orientation for miniaturized nanoelectromechanical devices," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 104, no. 25, p. 253101, 2014, doi: 10.1063/1.4882240.

- [39] Chuang-Yuan Lee and Eun Sok Kim, "Piezoelectrically actuated tunable capacitor," *J. Microelectromech. Syst.*, vol. 15, no. 4, pp. 745–755, 2006, doi: 10.1109/JMEMS.2006.878886.
- [40] L. A. Callaghan, V. Lughi, N. C. MacDonald, and D. R. Clarke, "Beam-supported AIN thin film bulk acoustic resonators," *IEEE T. Ultrason. Ferr.*, vol. 53, no. 5, pp. 1001–1007, 2006, doi: 10.1109/TUFFC.2006.1632689.
- [41] Zhihong Wang et al., "Fabrication and characterization of piezoelectric micromachined ultrasonic transducers with thick composite PZT films," IEEE T. Ultrason. Ferr., vol. 52, no. 12, pp. 2289–2297, 2005, doi: 10.1109/TUFFC.2005.1563271.
- [42] G. C. Kuczynski, "Effect of Elastic Strain on the Electrical Resistance of Metals," *Phys. Rev.*, vol. 94, no. 1, pp. 61–64, 1954, doi: 10.1103/PhysRev.94.61.
- [43] T. G. Beckwith, N. L. Buck, and R. D. Marangoni, *Mechanical measurements*, 3rd ed. Reading, Mass Addison-Wesley Pub. Co, 1982.
- [44] X. Yu, J. Thaysen, O. Hansen, and A. Boisen, "Optimization of sensitivity and noise in piezoresistive cantilevers," *J. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 92, no. 10, pp. 6296–6301, 2002, doi: 10.1063/1.1493660.
- [45] J. Llobet, M. Sansa, M. Lorenzoni, X. Borrisé, A. San Paulo, and F. Pérez-Murano, "Tuning piezoresistive transduction in nanomechanical resonators by geometrical asymmetries," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 107, no. 7, p. 073104, Aug. 2015, doi: 10.1063/1.4928709.
- [46] T. Thundat, E. A. Wachter, S. L. Sharp, and R. J. Warmack, "Detection of mercury vapor using resonating microcantilevers," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 66, no. 13, pp. 1695–1697, 1995, doi: 10.1063/1.113896.
- [47] B. Ilic, D. Czaplewski, H. G. Craighead, P. Neuzil, C. Campagnolo, and C. Batt, "Mechanical resonant immunospecific biological detector," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 77, no. 3, pp. 450–452, 2000, doi: 10.1063/1.127006.
- [48] N. V. Lavrik and P. G. Datskos, "Femtogram mass detection using photothermally actuated nanomechanical resonators," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 82, no. 16, pp. 2697–2699, 2003, doi: 10.1063/1.1569050.
- [49] B. Ilic, H. G. Craighead, S. Krylov, W. Senaratne, C. Ober, and P. Neuzil, "Attogram detection using nanoelectromechanical oscillators," *J. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 95, no. 7, pp. 3694–3703, 2004, doi: 10.1063/1.1650542.
- [50] K. L. Ekinci, Y. T. Yang, and M. L. Roukes, "Ultimate limits to inertial mass sensing based upon nanoelectromechanical systems," *J. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 95, no. 5, pp. 2682–2689, 2004, doi: 10.1063/1.1642738.
- [51] M. Roukes, "Plenty of room, indeed," *Sci. Am.*, vol. 285, no. 3, pp. 48–57, 2001, doi: 10.1038/scientificamerican0901-48.
- [52] Y. T. Yang, C. Callegari, X. L. Feng, K. L. Ekinci, and M. L. Roukes, "Zeptogram-Scale Nanomechanical Mass Sensing," *Nano Lett.*, vol. 6, no. 4, pp. 583–586, 2006, doi: 10.1021/nl052134m.
- [53] S. Dohn, W. Svendsen, A. Boisen, and O. Hansen, "Mass and position determination of attached particles on cantilever based mass sensors," *Rev. Sci. Instrum.*, vol. 78, no. 10, p. 103303, 2007, doi: 10.1063/1.2804074.
- [54] M. S. Hanay, S. I. Kelber, C. D. O'Connell, P. Mulvaney, J. E. Sader, and M. L. Roukes, "Inertial imaging with nanomechanical systems," *Nat. Nanotechnol.*, vol. 10, no. 4, pp. 339–344, 2015, doi: 10.1038/nnano.2015.32.
- [55] S. Stassi *et al.*, "Large-scale parallelization of nanomechanical mass spectrometry with weakly-coupled resonators," *Nat. Commun.*, vol. 10, no. 1, p. 3647, 2019, doi: 10.1038/s41467-019-11647-2.
- [56] E. Sage *et al.*, "Single-particle mass spectrometry with arrays of frequencyaddressed nanomechanical resonators," *Nat. Commun.*, vol. 9, no. 1, p. 3283, 2018, doi: 10.1038/s41467-018-05783-4.
- [57] I.-B. Baek *et al.*, "Attogram mass sensing based on silicon microbeam resonators," *Sci. Rep.*, vol. 7, no. 1, p. 46660, 2017, doi: 10.1038/srep46660.

- [58] J. Llobet *et al.*, "Arrays of suspended silicon nanowires defined by ion beam implantation: mechanical coupling and combination with CMOS technology," *Nanotechnology*, vol. 29, no. 15, p. 155303, 2018, doi: 10.1088/1361-6528/aaac67.
- [59] M. Varshney, P. S. Waggoner, C. P. Tan, K. Aubin, R. A. Montagna, and H. G. Craighead, "Prion Protein Detection Using Nanomechanical Resonator Arrays and Secondary Mass Labeling," *Anal. Chem.*, vol. 80, no. 6, pp. 2141–2148, 2008, doi: 10.1021/ac702153p.
- [60] M. Héritier *et al.*, "Nanoladder Cantilevers Made from Diamond and Silicon," *Nano Lett.*, vol. 18, no. 3, pp. 1814–1818, 2018, doi: 10.1021/acs.nanolett.7b05035.
- [61] V. Tzanov, J. Llobet, F. Torres, F. Perez-Murano, and N. Barniol, "Multi-Frequency Resonance Behaviour of a Si Fractal NEMS Resonator," *Nanomaterials*, vol. 10, no. 4, p. 811, 2020, doi: 10.3390/nano10040811.
- [62] S. Schmid, M. Kurek, J. Q. Adolphsen, and A. Boisen, "Real-time single airborne nanoparticle detection with nanomechanical resonant filter-fiber," *Sci. Rep.*, vol. 3, p. 1288, 2013, doi: 10.1038/srep01288.
- [63] M. Yuksel, E. Orhan, C. Yanik, A. B. Ari, A. Demir, and M. S. Hanay, "Nonlinear nanomechanical mass spectrometry at the single-nanoparticle level," *Nano Lett.*, vol. 19, no. 6, pp. 3583–3589, 2019, doi: 10.1021/acs.nanolett.9b00546.
- [64] M. S. Hanay et al., "Single-protein nanomechanical mass spectrometry in real time," Nat. Nanotechnol., vol. 7, no. 9, pp. 602–608, 2012, doi: 10.1038/nnano.2012.119.
- [65] S. Dominguez-Medina *et al.*, "Neutral mass spectrometry of virus capsids above 100 megadaltons with nanomechanical resonators," *Science*, vol. 362, no. 6417, pp. 918–922, 2018, doi: 10.1126/science.aat6457.
- [66] T. P. Burg *et al.*, "Weighing of biomolecules, single cells and single nanoparticles in fluid," *Nature*, vol. 446, no. 7139, pp. 1066–1069, 2007, doi: 10.1038/nature05741.
- [67] P. S. Waggoner, M. Varshney, and H. G. Craighead, "Detection of prostate specific antigen with nanomechanical resonators," *Lab Chip*, vol. 9, no. 21, pp. 3095–3099, 2009, doi: 10.1039/B907309B.
- [68] A. De Pastina, D. Maillard, and L. G. Villanueva, "Fabrication of suspended microchannel resonators with integrated piezoelectric transduction," *Microelectron. Eng.*, vol. 192, pp. 83–87, 2018, doi: 10.1016/j.mee.2018.02.011.
- [69] J. Llobet, M. Gerbolés, M. Sansa, J. Bausells, X. Borrisé, and F. Pérez-Murano, "Fabrication of functional electromechanical nanowire resonators by focused ion beam implantation," *J. Micro-Nanolith. MEM*, vol. 14, no. 3, p. 031207, 2015, doi: 10.1117/1.JMM.14.3.031207.
- [70] X. Zang, Q. Zhou, J. Chang, Y. Liu, and L. Lin, "Graphene and carbon nanotube (CNT) in MEMS/NEMS applications," *Microelectron. Eng.*, vol. 132, pp. 192–206, 2015, doi: 10.1016/j.mee.2014.10.023.
- [71] M. Li *et al.*, "Bottom-up assembly of large-area nanowire resonator arrays," *Nat. Nanotechnol.*, vol. 3, no. 2, pp. 88–92, 2008, doi: 10.1038/nnano.2008.26.
- [72] M. Belov, N. J. Quitoriano, S. Sharma, W. K. Hiebert, T. I. Kamins, and S. Evoy, "Mechanical resonance of clamped silicon nanowires measured by optical interferometry," *J. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 103, no. 7, p. 074304, 2008, doi: 10.1063/1.2891002.
- [73] M. Fernandez-Regulez *et al.*, "Horizontally patterned Si nanowire growth for nanomechanical devices," *Nanotechnology*, vol. 24, no. 9, p. 095303, 2013, doi: 10.1088/0957-4484/24/9/095303.
- [74] E. Gil-Santos *et al.*, "Nanomechanical mass sensing and stiffness spectrometry based on two-dimensional vibrations of resonant nanowires," *Nat. Nanotechnol.*, vol. 5, no. 9, pp. 641–645, 2010, doi: 10.1038/nnano.2010.151.
- [75] P. Poncharal, Z. L. Wang, D. Ugarte, and W. A. De Heer, "Electrostatic deflections and electromechanical resonances of carbon nanotubes," *Science*, vol. 283, no. 5407, pp. 1513–1516, 1999, doi: 10.1126/science.283.5407.1513.
- [76] B. Arash, Q. Wang, and V. K. Varadan, "Carbon Nanotube-Based Sensors for Detection of Gas Atoms," *J. Nanotechnol. Eng. Med.*, vol. 2, no. 2, May 2011, doi: 10.1115/1.4003967.
- [77] B. Lassagne and A. Bachtold, "Carbon nanotube electromechanical resonator for ultrasensitive mass/force sensing," C. R. Phys., vol. 11, no. 5, pp. 355–361, 2010, doi: 10.1016/j.crhy.2010.06.006.
- [78] V. Sazonova, Y. Yaish, H. Üstünel, D. Roundy, T. A. Arias, and P. L. McEuen, "A tunable carbon nanotube electromechanical oscillator," *Nature*, vol. 431, no. 7006, pp. 284–287, 2004, doi: 10.1038/nature02905.
- [79] M. Nishio, S. Sawaya, S. Akita, and Y. Nakayama, "Carbon nanotube oscillators toward zeptogram detection," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 86, no. 13, p. 133111, 2005, doi: 10.1063/1.1896426.
- [80] H. B. Peng, C. W. Chang, S. Aloni, T. D. Yuzvinsky, and A. Zettl, "Ultrahigh Frequency Nanotube Resonators," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, vol. 97, no. 8, p. 087203, 2006, doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.97.087203.
- [81] B. Lassagne, D. Garcia-Sanchez, A. Aguasca, and A. Bachtold, "Ultrasensitive Mass Sensing with a Nanotube Electromechanical Resonator," *Nano Lett.*, vol. 8, no. 11, pp. 3735–3738, 2008, doi: 10.1021/nl801982v.
- [82] K. Jensen, K. Kim, and A. Zettl, "An atomic-resolution nanomechanical mass sensor," *Nat. Nanotechnol.*, vol. 3, no. 9, pp. 533–537, 2008, doi: 10.1038/nnano.2008.200.
- [83] H.-Y. Chiu, P. Hung, H. W. Ch. Postma, and M. Bockrath, "Atomic-Scale Mass Sensing Using Carbon Nanotube Resonators," *Nano Lett.*, vol. 8, no. 12, pp. 4342–4346, 2008, doi: 10.1021/nl802181c.
- [84] J. Chaste, A. Eichler, J. Moser, G. Ceballos, R. Rurali, and A. Bachtold, "A nanomechanical mass sensor with yoctogram resolution," *Nat. Nanotechnol.*, vol. 7, no. 5, pp. 301–304, 2012, doi: 10.1038/nnano.2012.42.
- [85] J. Schwender *et al.*, "Improving the read-out of the resonance frequency of nanotube mechanical resonators," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 113, no. 6, p. 063104, 2018, doi: 10.1063/1.5045309.
- [86] I. Tsioutsios, A. Tavernarakis, J. Osmond, P. Verlot, and A. Bachtold, "Real-Time Measurement of Nanotube Resonator Fluctuations in an Electron Microscope," *Nano Lett.*, vol. 17, no. 3, pp. 1748–1755, 2017, doi: 10.1021/acs.nanolett.6b05065.
- [87] J. Moser *et al.*, "Ultrasensitive force detection with a nanotube mechanical resonator," *Nat. Nanotechnol.*, vol. 8, no. 7, pp. 493–496, 2013, doi: 10.1038/nnano.2013.97.

Chapter 3 Self-assembly of PS-b-PMMA and pattern transfer

The work exposed in this chapter summarizes the optimization of a fabrication process that consists in the self-assembly of PS-b-PMMA and its pattern transfer onto silicon and silicon oxide substrates by dry etching. Sequential infiltration synthesis of PS-b-PMMA was performed and the possibility of using infiltrated samples as mask for silicon etching was demonstrated. Furthermore, self-assembly of PS-b-PMMA was successfully directed within topographical guiding patterns fabricated by optical lithography and silicon fins perpendicularly oriented to their walls were obtained.

3.1 INTRODUCTION

Basics of dry etching

Dry etching is one of the most essential processes in semiconductor manufacturing, as it is an extended technique to anisotropically remove material (in a preferred direction). Reactive ion etching (RIE) is a type of dry etching that consists in the generation of chemically reactive plasma inside a vacuum chamber and the acceleration of those active radicals and ions towards the substrate.

Classical RIE systems generate the plasma capacitively, in tools that are typically referred to as RIE, as well. Gases enter the chamber under vacuum and a radio frequency (RF) voltage is applied between anode and cathode plates at 13.56 MHz, generating collisions between ionized electrons and the gas ions. A capacitor connected between anode and RF source creates a difference of electrical potential, generating an electric field that propels the ions towards the negatively charged chuck containing the sample [1].

Other systems generate the plasma in an inductively coupled plasma (ICP) setup. These tools are usually referred to as ICP-RIE. Inside them, the plasma is generated by a time-varying RF delivered by a changing magnetic field. A large coil encloses the chamber generating a magnetic field that induces an electric field. This electric field tends to circulate the plasma in the plane parallel to the plates and ions are then accelerated like in a regular RIE tool. Figure 3.1 represents two schemes of RIE and ICP-RIE tools. This combination of RIE with an ICP power source gives the possibility to independently control ion density in the plasma (by ICP, RF1) and the acceleration voltage in the direction of the substrate (by RIE, RF2) [2]. In this chapter both RIE and ICP-RIE instruments have been used.

Although the most important parameters in ICP-RIE processing are the chemistry used and the ratio between gases, it is necessary to tune plasma and acceleration powers to favor either a more chemically or physically active etching process [3]. Increases in plasma power increase the amount of interactions and ions generated, by result giving more importance to the chemical aspect of the etching, whereas an increase in acceleration power favors the milling side of the attack. Both powers need to be adjusted to avoid excessive stress of the mask and keep selectivity high.



Figure 3.1. Schemes of RIE based on capacitively coupled plasma (left) and inductively coupled plasma (right).

Bosch process for silicon etching

Two different methodologies can be distinguished in the dry etching of silicon: unpassivated or passivated. Unpassivated etch chemistries are simpler, as only etch agents are introduced in the chamber. Eventually, multiple gases can be combined and introduced simultaneously, varying the etching mechanisms of the process and changing the etch rates (e.g. SF_6 , CF_4 , O_2 [4]), but still remaining an unpassivated event. The main weakness of unpassivated silicon etches is their poor anisotropy, as a significant amount of ions laterally etch the sidewalls [5].

On the contrary, passivated etch chemistries employ some other gases that interact with the exposed silicon sidewalls and create a passivation layer, leading to higher anisotropy. Furthermore, this passivation agent can be introduced in alternated pulses with the etch gas (pulsed-mode etch) or simultaneously with it (mixed-mode etch).

One of the most common passivated etch chemistries for silicon etching is the Bosch process [6], which happens to be a pulsed-mode etch. In the process, silicon is alternatively etched by SF_6 and then passivated by C_4F_8 . SF_6 is injected into the chamber, ionized and propelled towards the silicon substrate, generating SiF_4 as etch product. In the following pulse, C_4F_8 is also introduced, ionized and accelerated, producing an inhibition polymer layer of different CF_x species (mostly CF_2 [7]) all over the substrate. This CF_x layer avoids the chemical reaction of SF_6 with silicon. Thanks to the mechanical component of the etching process, when SF_6 ions hit horizontal surfaces of the sample, CF_x is removed and silicon etched away, without affecting the still protected lateral walls.

Block copolymer templates for dry etching

Three different approaches can be used to transfer block copolymer templates to an underlying substrate by dry etching techniques: a direct pattern transfer, the pattern transfer onto a hard mask for further etching, and the use of sequential infiltration synthesis (SIS).

The first approach, and the simplest, consists in the selective removal of one of the blocks of the BCP and the use of the remaining blocks directly as mask. When these are organic blocks, they usually do not offer good etch resistance, which results in a rapid consumption of the mask that limits depth and width of the obtained structures. As mentioned in chapter 1, the incorporation of inorganic segments into block copolymers addresses this issue, but brings difficulties in the control of wetting morphologies in the air/film and film/substrate interfaces [8], [9].

Another extended approach to avoid etch resistance limitations is the transfer of the BCP pattern onto a hard mask, like silicon antireflective coating/spin-on-carbon (SiARC/SOC), to enable deeper substrate etching [10], [11].

Finally, in a third method, it is possible to transform one of the polymer blocks into a different material by SIS, obtaining higher etch contrast between the BCP components. In this technique, an atomic layer deposition (ALD) precursor of a metal oxide is nucleated and selectively grown within the blocks of the thin film that present certain functional groups, converting them into a polymer-inorganic hybrid material with larger etch resistance [12], [13]. One example is the selective infiltration of PS-b-PMMA using trimethyl-aluminum (TMA) to transform PMMA into an alumina-like material [14].

3.2 SELF-ASSEMBLY OF PS-b-PMMA AND PATTERN TRANSFER ON A FREE SURFACE

Deposition and self-assembly process

Experiments in the absence of guiding patterns (self-assembly on a free surface) were carried out using lamellar and cylindrical PS-b-PMMA diblock copolymers of different natural pitches: $L_0 = 37$ nm (lamellar), $L_0 = 30$ nm (lamellar) and $L_0 = 36$ nm (cylindrical) nm. Block copolymer materials were supplied by the chemical company Arkema S.A. (France), under tradename Nanostrength[®] EO. Their properties are shown in table 3.1.

Two different starting substrates were used. On one hand {100} silicon (p-type, 4-40 $\Omega \cdot cm$) chips, bearing a native silicon oxide layer; on the other hand, the same silicon chips with 12 nm of silicon oxide deposited by plasma-enhanced chemical vapor deposition (PECVD) on top. All chips were approximately 2 × 2 cm².

Prior to brush grafting, sample surface was cleaned in acetone and isopropanol (IPA) and activated by oxygen plasma for 5 minutes at 500 W and 600 sccm O_2 flow. Then, a 1.5 wt. % propylene glycol methyl ether acetate (PGMEA) solution of a random copolymer brush (PS-r-PMMA) was spin-coated at 1500 rpm on the top of the surface and annealed for 5 min at 230 °C inside a tube furnace with nitrogen atmosphere.

Two different random copolymer PS-r-PMMA solutions were employed, with different PS content, depending on whether the PS-b-PMMA was lamellar or cylindrical. In the case of lamellar block copolymers, a brush layer containing 60% of PS ($PS_{60\%}$ -r-PMMA, NL2 R60) was used to ensure self-assembly took place in vertical lamellae. On the other hand, when working with the cylindrical block copolymer, a brush layer containing 70% of PS ($PS_{70\%}$ -r-PMMA, NL1 R70) was used to ensure PMMA cylinders self-assembled vertically with respect to the PS matrix.

Morphology	Pitch, L ₀ (nm)	Molecular weight (kg/mol)	PS weight (%)	PMMA weight (%)
Lamellar	37	79	50	50
Lamellar	30	61.2	47	53
Cylindrical	36	67.1	71	29

 TABLE 3.1

 PROPERTIES OF PS-b-PMMA DIBLOCK COPOLYMERS USED IN THIS SECTION

After annealing, the non-grafted PS-r-PMMA was removed by repeatedly spin-coating PGMEA on the chips for 90 seconds. The thickness of the remaining brush film still anchored to the surface after this PGMEA rinse was ~8 nm.

Finally, a 2 wt. % PGMEA solution of the corresponding PS-b-PMMA was spin-coated at 2000 rpm for 30 seconds and annealed for 10 minutes inside a tube furnace with nitrogen atmosphere. Lamellar block copolymers were annealed at 265 °C, while the cylindrical BCP was annealed at 230 °C. For higher temperatures partial degradation was observed. Final combined BCP and brush thickness was measured by an optical-measurement system (Nanospec AFT/4150, Nanometrics, USA) as function of speed of BCP spin-coating, as exposed in table 3.2. Top-view images of the obtained self-assembled thin films are shown in figure 3.2, with identical results on silicon and SiO₂ substrates.

TABLE 3.2PS-b-PMMA 2% FILM THICKNESS (INCLUDING BRUSH)AND CORRESPONDING SPIN-SPEED

Speed (rpm)	Thickness (nm)
1500	67
2000	57
2500	54

Self-assembly was also optimized at wafer level, with annealings performed on a hot plate instead of a tube furnace, attaining microphase separation even in the absence of a nitrogen flow. Spin-coating 700 μ l of 2 wt. % PGMEA solution of PS-b-PMMA at 2000 rpm for 1 min resulted in reproducible thickness values between 48 and 55 nm in the edge and center of the wafer, respectively (6.3% of uniformity, 1.67 nm of standard deviation and 51 nm of mean value).



Figure 3.2. SEM top-view micrographs of self-assembled lamellar and cylindrical PS-b-PMMA. a) $L_0 = 37$ nm, b) $L_0 = 30$ nm, c) $L_0 = 36$ nm.

Selective removal of PMMA

When using PS-b-PMMA as mask for dry etching, the most usual approach is to first selectively remove PMMA by RIE, although its wet development in acetic acid after ultraviolet or electron-beam exposure is also possible [15]. Different gases have been tested in literature to selectively remove PMMA, such as oxygen [16], Ar/O_2 [17], CO/Ar [18] and O_2/CHF_3 [19] mixtures. The recipes in this thesis were carried out in Ar/O_2 plasma due to gas availability reasons.

Ar plasmas show much more mild etching rates of PS than pure O_2 [20]. However, to suppress possible variations in PMMA etch rates with time due to oxygen depletion, this can be added to Ar plasma in small percentages to avoid losing selectivity with respect to PS [21], [22]. Both PS and PMMA are organic materials and selectivity in their dry etching is based on carbon content: the higher the carbon content, the more resistant to ion bombardment [23]. As PS has higher carbon content, it is more durable as compared to PMMA monomer units. Also, benzene rings in PS render more etch resistance as compared to PMMA [24].

Figure 3.3 illustrates the evolution of PMMA removal with etching time in the developed RIE process. The initial combined thickness of PS-b-PMMA ($L_0 = 30$ nm) and brush was 57 nm for the four samples. Each one was then processed in a 5000Mark II RIE (Applied Materials, USA), with the parameters exposed in table 3.3. It is important to point out that the recipes in this thesis can serve as a guide but may not be completely reproducible in other tools and setups, where other parameters can lead to similar plasma conditions.

For an effective pattern transfer, PMMA domains and brush under them need to be entirely removed. This is a necessary condition for two reasons: first, to ensure that all areas of the Si substrate start etching at the same time so that features are uniform; and second, to avoid unnecessary stress and consumption of the PS mask when trying to etch remnants of residual brush.

Experimental attack times were observed to be larger than the estimated opening times for PMMA. This was due to the higher etch resistance of the brush with respect to the block copolymer. PMMA is etched more easily than the brush layer which, in the case of the samples in figure 3.3, ($PS_{60\%}$ -r-PMMA, NL2 R60) contained a 60/40 ratio of PS/PMMA. As a result, and despite having cleared all the PMMA, some extra etching time was necessary to open the brush layer, therefore also etching and stressing the PS mask. Conducting the self-assembly with thinner brush layers would have resulted in an easier complete removal. At 1.5 wt. % concentration, the neutral layer thickness was ~8 nm, whereas the same neutral layer at 0.25 wt. % is expected to be around 3 nm [25].



Figure 3.3. SEM tilted (30°) micrographs of four samples after PMMA removal in Ar/O₂ plasma. Initial BCP thickness was 57 nm. Processing parameters were the same (table 3.3) except for etching time (shown as insets). Samples a), b) and c) are not open to the silicon surface. In sample d) however, PMMA and brush have been completely removed, enabling the pattern transfer onto the substrate.

Table 3.4 shows details of an equivalent selective PMMA removal process, but performed in an ICP-RIE tool (AMS 110DE, Alcatel, France) instead. In this case two different powers can be distinguished: the ICP power that generates the plasma (RF1) and the chuck power that accelerates the ions towards the substrate (RF2).

 TABLE 3.3

 PROCESS PARAMETERS FOR SELECTIVE PMMA REMOVAL IN PS-b-PMMA BY RIE

Т	Р	O ₂	Ar	RF	PMMA	PS etch	PMMA:PS
(°C)	(mTorr)	(sccm)	(sccm)	(W)	etch rate	rate	selectivity
	· · · ·	. ,	· · ·		(nm/s)	(nm/s)	
20	30	4	80	25	~2.6	~1.6	1.6:1

Т	Р	O ₂	Ar	RF1	RF2	PMMA	PS etch	PMMA:PS
(°C)	(Pa)	(sccm)	(sccm)	(W)	(W)	etch rate	rate	selectivity
						(nm/s)	(nm/s)	
20	1.33	10	200	200	5	~1.5	~0.6	2.6:1

TABLE 3.4 PROCESS PARAMETERS FOR SELECTIVE PMMA REMOVAL IN PS-b-PMMA BY ICP-RIE

Pattern transfer onto silicon by a mixed-mode Bosch process

The use of PS-b-PMMA for nanostructuring presents two particular challenges. One is the removal of PMMA with high enough selectivity to PS, as explained in the preceding section. The other one is that the remaining PS must be strong enough to survive the etching of the underlying material. It is common with organic BCPs to transfer the pattern to a hard mask of high etchant selectivity, although in the work exposed here the silicon substrate was directly attacked with the PS mask after PMMA removal, as it was simpler. To do so, a mixed-mode process based on the Bosch process [26] was used.

The Bosch process is a very well-established method for deep silicon etching, but not optimum for nanoscale structures due to scalloping and undercutting effects [27], [28]. In order to avoid the impact on the walls caused by the alternating cycles and a precipitated etch rate of the mask, its mixed-mode variation is an interesting alternative. By employing the same chemistry as in pulsed mode, SF_6 and C_4F_8 can be concurrently introduced into the chamber. Despite simultaneous passivation, etching of the horizontal surfaces in the sample prevails thanks to the milling component, and the passivating polymer chains of CF₂ are removed faster than deposited. In the meantime, walls are kept under a passivation layer, producing smooth profiles, slow etch rates and low undercutting and chopping effects [29], [30].

Process parameters are exposed in table 3.5. The main goal behind the use of high source power to generate the plasma is to favor the chemical aspect of the process. By increasing RF1, more fluorine ions are created by SF₆ ionization. Nevertheless, there is a maximum value (1200 W), from where increases in power generate so many passivation ions, that chemical etching cannot be preferential anymore [29]. At the same time, chuck power (RF2) is kept at the lowest value (10 W) that enables removal of CF₂ from horizontal surfaces. Higher values can improve anisotropy but might destroy the weak mask and lead to local heating and reflow of the block copolymers, increasing line roughness [22]. This combination of conditions potentiates selectivity and reduced milling and mask wear.

PROCESS PARAMETERS FOR PATTERN TRANSFER ONTO SI BY ICP-RIE										
Т	Р	SF ₆	C_4F_8	RF1	RF2	Si etch	Si:PS			
(°C)	(Pa)	(sccm)	(sccm)	(W)	(W)	rate	selectivity			
						(nm/s)				
20	2	30	30	1200	10	~2.3	2.5:1			

TABLE 3.5

Other alternatives to increase fluorine ions for the set plasma power are to increase the ratio of etchant to passivation gas (SF₆:C₄F₈) or pressure in the chamber. Elevated pressures, however, can lead to instabilities in the plasma, and too-high gas flows can cause scattering between the ions, hindering the etching. In the available ICP-RIE tool, 30 sccm of SF₆ and 30 sccm of C₄F₈ was a reasonable starting point. Very small fluctuations of gas flow rates considerably influence the profile of the structures and even the possibility of performing the etching, as shown in figure 3.4, so the process window is small. These important alterations may be related to variation in etch product removal rate, which is critical in nanoscale topography [31].



Figure 3.4. Influence of the flux of passivation gas C₄F₈ during mixed-mode Bosch etching of nanostructures. In a), PS-b-PMMA of L₀ = 30 nm was self-assembled on a silicon sample and PMMA selectively removed by ICP-RIE. The chip was then divided into three pieces, where Si was etched with the same power but different SF₆:C₄F₈ ratios for 14 seconds (b, c, d). The higher the SF₆:C₄F₈ ratio, the more isotropic the etching (b). If the flow of C₄F₈ is too high, milling is not large enough to overcome passivation, disabling the possibility of transferring the pattern (d).

This recipe is also very sensitive to complete brush removal and PS mask thickness, as exemplified in figure 3.5. Here, three different examples of pattern transfer are illustrated using the same mixed-mode process. The images on the column on the left (a, b, c) display the initial sample after PMMA removal, with the remaining PS mask thickness as an inset. The images on the right (d, e, f) show their respective pattern transfer in an ICP-RIE process with the parameters detailed in table 3.5. The three samples were etched under identical conditions for 13 seconds.

Successful pattern transfer was only achieved in sample e), thanks to the brush layer being totally removed in b). The brush layer in sample a), however, was not completely etched away, blocking the transfer to silicon. PS in sample c) was over-etched during PMMA removal and the mask was too weak to withstand the mixed mode Bosch process.



Figure 3.5. SEM tilted (30°) micrographs of three samples after pattern transfer. Samples on the left column show the PS mask thickness after PMMA removal (a, b, c). Images on the right column (d, e, f) show those samples after a mixed-mode Bosch process in an ICP- RIE tool for 13 seconds. Successful pattern transfer was only achieved in sample e).

An example of fruitful pattern transfer onto silicon is demonstrated in figure 3.6, where silicon fins of ~33 nm in height and ~11 nm in width were achieved. After silicon etching, the chip was processed in O_2 plasma to descum remains of PS. Width of the obtained structures is smaller than BCP chain length and half of the natural pitch (L_0 = 30 nm) due to a sidewall-bowing effect that can be explained by several factors [32]. Firstly, the interphase between PS and PMMA domains after self-assembly is not a radical frontier, but presents a gradient of composition in the range of 0 to 5 nm [33], therefore some varying etch resistance may be expected. Secondly, when etching nanostructures so densely packed, electric field gradients can cause ions to be deflected towards the sidewalls, varying species density and causing lateral etching [31]. Thirdly, re-deposition of neutral polymeric components might occur on the sidewalls of such narrow trenches, generating diffusion limitations and impeding their correct passivation [34].



Figure 3.6. SEM tilted (30°) (a) and top-view (b) micrographs of silicon nanostructures obtained after pattern transfer of PS-b-PMMA ($L_0 = 30$ nm). Obtained fins are ~33 nm in height, and ~11 nm in width.

Pattern transfer onto silicon oxide

A recipe to anisotropically transfer PS-b-PMMA templates onto silicon oxide has also been demonstrated, based only on C_4F_8 . The gas serves as simultaneous etchant and passivation gas, in a process similar to the mixed-mode Bosch process for silicon etching described before.

Once PMMA blocks are selectively removed from the self-assembled PS-b-PMMA and only the PS mask is left, C_4F_8 is injected into the chamber of the ICP-RIE and ionized into fluorine and carbon ions, which are accelerated towards the sample surface. There they combine with the SiO₂ atoms of the substrate, generating the volatile byproducts SiF₄ and CO₂, while passivating the sidewalls of the nanostructures with CF₂ [29].

Starting oxide substrates were {100} silicon chips of $2 \times 2 \text{ cm}^2$ where 12 nm of SiO₂ had been deposited by PECVD. After self-assembly of a 37-nm-pitch PS-b-PMMA and selective PMMA removal in Ar/O₂ plasma following the recipes explained so far, a mask of 22 nm of PS still remained on the SiO₂ surface. The pattern was subsequently transferred through the silicon oxide layer down to the underlying silicon using only C₄F₈ for 10 seconds. Processing parameters and etch rate were determined experimentally and are shared in table 3.6. Figure 3.7 showcases the resulting transfer.

T (ºC)	P (Pa)	C ₄ F ₈ (sccm)	RF1 (W)	RF2 (W)	SiO ₂ etch rate (nm/s)	SiO ₂ :PS selectivity
20	2	45	450	60	~1.4	1.2:1



Figure 3.7. SEM tilted (30°) micrographs of the pattern transfer of $L_0 = 37$ nm PS-b-PMMA onto SiO₂. Image a) was captured right after C₄F₈ etching and shows that not all the PS mask was consumed. Micrograph b) is the same sample after having applied oxygen plasma to remove mask residues. The 12 nm of SiO₂ were pierced and silicon underneath was reached.

Pattern transfer onto silicon after SIS

As already discussed, SIS is a method based on ALD, used to increase the etch resistivity of thin films to a variety of plasma etching chemistries [35]. In this set of experiments, after grafting a random PS-r-PMMA brush onto silicon chips, followed by self-assembly of PS-b-PMMA (cylindrical $L_0 = 36$ nm and lamellar $L_0 = 30$ nm), several ALD cycles of gas-phase TMA and water were repeated to infiltrate the PMMA domains with Al₂O₃.

During this process, TMA and water vapor are introduced in sequence in the reactor, intercalating purging steps of inert gas to remove unreacted molecules and by-products [36]. TMA diffuses through the BCP free volume and alumina grows selectively in the whole PMMA domains thanks to chemical interactions between TMA and the oxygen atom in carbonyl groups (C=O) along the PMMA chains [35], [37], [38]. In PS, however, the reactive sites are not C=O groups (inexistent), but defects of hydroxyl groups, with alumina growth occurring at a much slower pace and only within the subsurface [39], [40], [41]. The excess TMA vapor is pumped away in a purging step and H_2O vapor is introduced to finish the reaction forming aluminum oxide only where PMMA is present [42].

Infiltration parameters are resumed in table 3.7 and processes were performed in a Savannah-100 tool (Cambridge Nanotech, USA) in Lund Nano Lab (Lund University, Sweden). By tuning process parameters, especially the number of cycles [43] and time of purge, it is possible to control the alumina content in PMMA, and hence the swelling of the domains and the resistance of the mask in consequent dry etching applications [37], [44]. Processing temperature was set at 115 °C, as it is near the glass transition temperature of PMMA, what should accelerate TMA diffusion [45]. For such times and temperature, the optimum number of cycles in order to obtain an alumina mask able to withstand silicon dry etching was observed to be 8.

During SIS, the underlying random copolymer PS-r-PMMA which serves as neutral brush for vertical alignment of lamellas and cylinders is infiltrated as well, as it contains both PS and PMMA units. This creates a continuous alumina layer (with thickness proportional to the concentration of PMMA [41]) that needs to be drilled in order to

reach the substrate. To do so, chuck power (RF2) needed to be increased up to 35 W, without fear of putting in danger the mask thanks to its new enhanced resistance.

		TABLE	3.7		
SIS PROCESS	PARAMETE	RS FOR INFILT	TRATION OF F	PS-b-PMMA s	AMPLES
$\frac{1}{2}$	Cyclos	Dro-pulso	+ TMA (c)	t water (c)	tourge

Temperature (°C)	Cycles	Pre-pulse	t TMA (s)	t water (s)	t purge (s)	
115	8	Yes	80	80	10	

Results after infiltration of the two thin films can be seen in figure 3.8. As expected from literature, AI_2O_3 SIS did not vary the pitch of the lamellae or cylinders, although the size of PMMA domains was increased with respect to PS [12]. Selective growth of alumina in PMMA also includes the interface between PS and PMMA, where chains of both polymers are entangled in a gradient of composition of few nanometers [37]. The increase in chuck power generated a Si etching more dependent on the physical facet of the attack, therefore more anisotropic. Thanks to this additional milling, it was possible to raise the ratio of C_4F_8 with respect to SF₆ to improve wall passivation, without facing any trouble in removing it from horizontal surfaces.



Figure 3.8. SEM top-view micrographs of two samples after SIS: lamellar (left) and cylindrical (right). Infiltration of PMMA by TMA causes a contrast reversal: now the light domains are infiltrated PMMA, and the dark are PS.

After a 5-minute 500 W oxygen plasma to strip the remaining polymer, nanoscale features were transferred onto the silicon substrate (figures 3.9 and 3.10) with alumina as mask. Aspect ratios obtained were higher than the ones obtained by direct pattern transfer using PS as mask. Dry etching conditions were re-optimized and standard established processing parameters are shared in table 3.8.

PROCESS PARAMETERS FOR PATTERN TRANSFER ONTO SI WITH INFILTRATED PMMA AS MASK								
Т	Р	SF_6	C_4F_8	RF1	RF2	Si etch		
(°C)	(Pa)	(sccm)	(sccm)	(W)	(W)	rate		
. ,	. ,	. ,	. ,	. ,	. ,	(nm/s)		

45

1200

35

~1.2

2

20

20



Figure 3.9. SEM tilted (30°) micrographs of two samples after pattern transfer with infiltrated PMMA. Structures of up to 50 nm in height were obtained.



Figure 3.10. TEM micrograph of silicon fins obtained after pattern transfer with a mask of PMMA infiltrated by SIS. The alumina mask can still be observed on top of the etched nanostructures.

3.3 SELF-ASSEMBLY WITHIN GUIDING PATTERNS FABRICATED BY OPTICAL LITHOGRAPHY

Influence of brush deposition in the control of surface affinity

As introduced in chapter 1, microphase segregation of BCPs alone is not useful for lithographic applications. It is necessary to control domain orientation and guide the BCPs into de desired long-range order and morphology [46]. One of the approaches to attain this is the use of topographical guiding patterns (GPs), in a method known as graphoepitaxy. Yet, if during graphoepitaxy surface affinity of the substrate and guiding patterns is not controlled, undesired morphologies might still occur. Figure 3.11 shows four different examples of the graphoepitaxy of lamellar PS-b-PMMA on a silicon substrate with silicon oxide GPs. In them, the bottom and sidewall surfaces of the trenches have their affinity chemically modified, impacting BCP morphology after self-assembly.

Chapter 3 | Self-assembly of PS-b-PMMA and pattern transfer

In figure 3.11 a), a PS-r-PMMA brush layer is grafted only on the bottom of the trench, balancing free energy between surface and BCP domains [47], [48]. In this template, self-assembly takes place in vertical lamellae parallel to the GP walls, in an interesting morphology for the transfer of lines and spaces. This orientation is explained by the absence of brush macromolecules on the sidewalls of the trench, making SiO₂ preferentially interact with PMMA [49], [50], [51]. However, this approach presents several drawbacks. First of all, due to the absence of a sidewall pre-treatment, local variation of affinity might occur, and self-assembly can be prone to defects. In addition, GPs must be defined by high-resolution lithography, as only a limited amount of lamellae are possible to align parallel to the GP walls with low defectivity. Lastly, the deposition of the brush layer inside the pattern needs to be very well-controlled to avoid partial grafting on the sidewalls [52].



Figure 3.11. Graphoepitaxy of lamellar PS-b-PMMA in silicon oxide trenches. If the bottom of the trench is neutral, but walls are affine to one block, vertical lamellae self-assemble parallel to the walls (a). If bottom and walls are affine to one block, undesired wetting morphologies can hinder the pattern transfer (b, c). If walls and bottom are neutral, vertical lamellae self-assemble perpendicular to bottom and trench walls.

Therefore, departing from the premise that it is advisable to control the affinity of the whole trench for long-rage order without defects, three options are available: to force sidewalls and bottom of the cavity to be affine to PS, affine to PMMA or neutral.

Figures 3.11 b) and c) exemplify the morphologies adopted by PS-b-PMMA after selfassembly if bottom and walls present preferential affinity to one of the two blocks. If a PS brush is deposited thick enough than it can graft bottom and sidewalls of the trench, a PS layer will be formed over the brush and will wet the sidewalls, forming a fork shape. On the contrary, if a PMMA brush is grafted on all the surfaces, PMMA will wet them, generating morphologies that alternate PS and PMMA layers, hindering the pattern transfer [25], [52]. Finally, if a neutral layer of PS-r-PMMA is deposited thick enough to completely cover walls and bottom of the trench, both PS and PMMA will wet all surfaces and the BCP will self-assemble in vertical lamellae perpendicularly aligned to the GP walls (figure 3.11 d) [53]. This approach with a neutral brush as opposed to the one in figure 3.11 a), does not need high-resolution lithography for the fabrication of GPs and a thick brush layer is grafted all over the trench, not only extremely controlled on the bottom.

To demonstrate this last more relaxed approach of graphoepitaxy, directed selfassembly of lamellar PS-b-PMMA within silicon oxide GPs fabricated by conventional optical lithography was conducted.

Fabrication of SiO₂ guiding patterns

For the fabrication of 3D GPs, a {100} silicon (p-type, 4-40 $\Omega \cdot cm$) wafer was thermally oxidized to grow 54 nm of SiO₂ on top, the final height of the trenches sidewalls. Standard i-line (λ = 365 nm) photolithography, which renders a critical dimension of 350 nm, was used to define the grooves, followed by RIE down to the Si substrate. Guiding patterns like the one shown in figure 3.12 were obtained with gaps ranging between 350 nm and 750 nm.

Deposition and directed self-assembly

As a first step, the wafer was diced and samples were cleaned in acetone and IPA and activated by oxygen plasma for 5 minutes at 500 W and 600 sccm O_2 flow. Then, a 1.5 wt. % PGMEA solution of $PS_{60\%}$ -r-PMMA was spin-coated at 1500 rpm and annealed for 5 min at 230 °C in a tube furnace with continuous nitrogen flow. After annealing, the non-grafted random copolymer was removed by spin-coating PGMEA on the chips for 90 seconds. By this time, the neutral brush layer was attached to bottom and walls of the trench, forcing neutral affinity to PS and PMMA. Lastly, a 0.5 wt. % PGMEA solution of PS-b-PMMA (L₀ = 28 nm) was spin-coated at 1500 rpm for 30 seconds and annealed for 10 minutes at 265 °C inside a tube furnace with a nitrogen stream.



Figure 3.12. SEM top-view micrographs and scheme of the 3D guiding patterns fabricated by optical lithography (i-line).

Chapter 3 | Self-assembly of PS-b-PMMA and pattern transfer

Results after DSA in trenches of multiple widths are shown in figure 3.13. SEM micrographs show defect-free perpendicular alignment on trenches up to 600 nm. Atomic force microscopy measurements (figure 3.14 a)) disclosed that for these processing conditions, gaps accumulated between 25 and 30 nm of BCP in the trench (plus the additional brush layer thickness, which on a free surface is ~8 nm for 1.5 wt. $% PS_{60\%}$ -r-PMMA).



Figure 3.13. SEM top-view micrographs of the graphoepitaxy of lamellar PS-b-PMMA ($L_0 = 28$ nm) in SiO₂ trenches fabricated by standard optical lithography.

Selective PMMA removal and pattern transfer onto silicon

In order to transfer the BCP nanopatterns onto the Si substrate, PMMA was selectively removed by ICP-RIE in Ar/O₂ plasma, followed by a mixed-mode Bosch process. Process parameters have already been detailed in tables 3.4 to 3.6 for pattern transfer on a free surface. However, as it is common in plasma etching, etch rates depend on feature size, aspect ratios and topography distribution [54], [55]. As trench width decreases, etch rates inside become slower [56]. A 37-40% decrease in etch rates with respect to free surface conditions was observed, and new parameters are resumed in tables 3.9 to 3.11.

To entirely eliminate the PMMA domains and brush layer under them, chips were etched following the recipe detailed in table 3.10. Depending on trench width and BCP thickness, dry etching was carried out for 20 to 25 seconds. The remaining PS mask (between 13 and 18 nm) was then used to successfully obtain 25 nm silicon fins perpendicularly aligned with respect to the wall, as the ones shown in figure 3.14 b).

 TABLE 3.9

 PROCESS PARAMETERS FOR SELECTIVE PMMA REMOVAL IN PS-b-PMMA BY RIE

 (OPTICAL LITHOGRAPHY GUIDING PATTERNS)

Т (°С)	P (mTorr)	O ₂ (sccm)	Ar (sccm)	RF (W)	PMMA ER (nm/s)	PS etch rate (nm/s)	PMMA:PS selectivity
20	30	4	80	25	~1.6	~1	1.6:1

TABLE 3.10PROCESS PARAMETERS FOR SELECTIVE PMMA REMOVAL IN PS-b-PMMA BY ICP-RIE
(OPTICAL LITHOGRAPHY GUIDING PATTERNS)

Т	Р	O ₂	Ar	RF1	RF2	PMMA	PS etch	PMMA:PS
(°C)	(Pa)	(sccm)	(sccm)	(W)	(W)	etch rate (nm/s)	rate (nm/s)	selectivity
20	1.33	10	200	200	5	~0.55	~0.2	2.6:1

 TABLE 3.11

 PROCESS PARAMETERS FOR PATTERN TRANSFER ONTO SI BY ICP-RIE (OPTICAL LITHOGRAPHY GUIDING PATTERNS)

Т	Р	SF_6	C_4F_8	RF1	RF2	Si etch	Si:PS
(°C)	(Pa)	(sccm)	(sccm)	(W)	(W)	rate	selectivity
						(nm/s)	
20	2	30	30	1200	10	~1.4	2.5:1



Figure 3.14. a) SEM top-view micrograph of a 450-nm gap and the corresponding BCP profile after self-assembly, as measured by AFM. b) SEM top-view micrograph of parallel silicon fins of approximately 25 nm of height and 12 nm of width perpendicularly aligned with respect to SiO₂ guiding patterns.

3.4 CONCLUSIONS

In this chapter optimum conditions for the self-assembly of several PS-b-PMMA BCPs (lamellar $L_0 = 37$ nm, lamellar $L_0 = 30$ nm and cylindrical $L_0 = 36$ nm) on silicon and silicon oxide substrates were demonstrated.

Then, dry etching recipes for the pattern transfer of PS-b-PMMA onto silicon and silicon oxide were developed, by selectively removing PMMA in Ar/O_2 plasma and then using the remaining PS blocks as mask. With these processes silicon fins between 30 and 40 nm of height were repeatedly obtained, as well as nanopatterns transferred through thin films of silicon oxide of 12 nm. Final structures presented widths smaller than theoretically expected, according to the BCP natural pitch used. The main reason

behind this was a certain degree of isotropy during dry etching processing, despite it being a passivated etch.

Sequential infiltration synthesis of PS-b-PMMA was also performed by running several ALD cycles with TMA and water, to infiltrate PMMA domains with Al_2O_3 . These experiments resulted in infiltrated samples with higher etch resistivity, and as result, previously developed dry etching recipes were readjusted to obtain silicon fins and pillars with heights in the 50-nm range.

Finally, self-assembly of PS-b-PMMA was directed following a graphoepitaxial approach, by using topographical SiO_2 guiding patterns defined by standard optical lithography. By forcing the walls and bottom of such trenches to present neutral affinity to PS and PMMA, and performing self-assembly and dry etching, silicon fins perpendicularly oriented to the GP walls were obtained.

REFERENCES

- [1] M. Shearn, X. Sun, M. D. Henry, A. Yariv, and A. Scherer, "Advanced Plasma Processing: Etching, Deposition, and Wafer Bonding Techniques for Semiconductor Applications," *Intech Open*, vol. 5, p. 80, 2010, doi: 10.5772/8564.
- [2] S. A. McAuley *et al.*, "Silicon micromachining using a high-density plasma source," *J. Phys. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 34, no. 18, p. 2769, 2001, doi: 10.1088/0022-3727/34/18/309.
- [3] C. C. Welch, A. L. Goodyear, T. Wahlbrink, M. C. Lemme, and T. Mollenhauer, "Silicon etch process options for micro- and nanotechnology using inductively coupled plasmas," *Microelectron. Eng.*, vol. 83, no. 4, pp. 1170–1173, 2006, doi: 10.1016/j.mee.2006.01.079.
- [4] R. Legtenberg, H. Jansen, M. de Boer, and M. Elwenspoek, "Anisotropic Reactive Ion Etching of Silicon Using SF6/O2/CHF3 Gas Mixtures," J. Electrochem. Soc., vol. 142, no. 6, pp. 2020–2028, 1995, doi: 10.1149/1.2044234.
- [5] H. V. Jansen, M. J. de Boer, S. Unnikrishnan, M. C. Louwerse, and M. C. Elwenspoek, "Black silicon method: X. A review on high speed and selective plasma etching of silicon with profile control: an in-depth comparison between Bosch and cryostat DRIE processes as a roadmap to next generation equipment," *J. Micromechanics Microengineering*, vol. 19, no. 3, p. 033001, 2009, doi: 10.1088/0960-1317/19/3/033001.
- [6] F. Laermer and A. Schilp, "Method of anisotropically etching silicon," 5501893, Mar. 26, 1996.
- [7] K. Takahashi and K. Tachibana, "Molecular composition of films and solid particles polymerized in fluorocarbon plasmas," *J. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 89, no. 2, pp. 893–899, 2000, doi: 10.1063/1.1334636.
- [8] T.-Y. Lo, M. R. Krishnan, K.-Y. Lu, and R.-M. Ho, "Silicon-containing block copolymers for lithographic applications," *Prog. Polym. Sci.*, vol. 77, pp. 19–68, 2018, doi: 10.1016/j.progpolymsci.2017.10.002.
- [9] A. Nunns, J. Gwyther, and I. Manners, "Inorganic block copolymer lithography," *Polymer*, vol. 54, no. 4, pp. 1269–1284, 2013, doi: 10.1016/j.polymer.2012.11.057.
- [10] G. Claveau *et al.*, "Latest evolution in a 300mm graphoepitaxy pilot line flow for L/S applications," in *SPIE Emerging Patterning Technologies*, 2017, vol. 10144, p. 1014411, doi: 10.1117/12.2257969.
- [11] P. Bézard *et al.*, "Graphoepitaxy integration and pattern transfer of lamellar silicon-containing high-chi block copolymers," in *SPIE Advanced Etch Technology for Nanopatterning VII*, 2018, vol. 10589, p. 105890C, doi: 10.1117/12.2299337.
- [12] J. W. Elam *et al.*, "New Insights into Sequential Infiltration Synthesis," *ECS Trans.*, vol. 69, no. 7, pp. 147–157, 2015, doi: 10.1149/06907.0147ecst.
- [13] R. Z. Waldman, D. J. Mandia, A. Yanguas-Gil, A. B. F. Martinson, J. W. Elam, and S. B. Darling, "The chemical physics of sequential infiltration synthesis—A thermodynamic and kinetic perspective," *J. Chem. Phys.*, vol. 151, no. 19, p. 190901, 2019, doi: 10.1063/1.5128108.
- [14] B. Gong and G. N. Parsons, "Quantitative in situ infrared analysis of reactions between trimethylaluminum and polymers during Al2O3 atomic layer deposition," *J. Mater. Chem.*, vol. 22, no. 31, pp. 15672–15682, 2012, doi: 10.1039/C2JM32343E.
- [15] A. Gharbi *et al.*, "PMMA removal options by wet development in PS-b-PMMA block copolymer for nanolithographic mask fabrication," *J. Vac. Sci. Technol. B*, vol. 33, no. 5, p. 051602, 2015, doi: 10.1116/1.4929548.
- [16] C.-C. Liu, P. F. Nealey, Y.-H. Ting, and A. E. Wendt, "Pattern transfer using poly(styrene-block-methyl methacrylate) copolymer films and reactive ion

etching," J. Vac. Sci. Technol. B Microelectron. Nanometer Struct. Process. Meas. Phenom., vol. 25, no. 6, pp. 1963–1968, 2007, doi: 10.1116/1.2801884.

- [17] B. T. Chan *et al.*, "28nm pitch of line/space pattern transfer into silicon substrates with chemo-epitaxy Directed Self-Assembly (DSA) process flow," *Microelectron. Eng.*, vol. 123, pp. 180–186, 2014, doi: 10.1016/j.mee.2014.07.028.
- [18] R. A. Farrell, N. Petkov, M. T. Shaw, V. Djara, J. D. Holmes, and M. A. Morris, "Monitoring PMMA Elimination by Reactive Ion Etching from a Lamellar PS-b-PMMA Thin Film by ex Situ TEM Methods," *Macromolecules*, vol. 43, no. 20, pp. 8651–8655, 2010, doi: 10.1021/ma101827u.
- [19] H. Yamamoto, T. Imamura, M. Omura, I. Sakai, and H. Hayashi, "Selective etch of poly(methyl methacrylate) in block copolymer based on control of ion energy and design of gas chemistry for directed self assembly lithography," *Jpn. J. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 53, no. 3S2, p. 03DD03, 2014, doi: 10.7567/JJAP.53.03DD03.
- [20] M. Satake, T. Iwase, M. Kurihara, N. Negishi, Y. Tada, and H. Yoshida, "Characteristics of selective PMMA etching for forming a PS mask," in *SPIE Advanced Etch Technology for Nanopatterning II*, 2013, p. 86850T, doi: 10.1117/12.2011071.
- [21] M. Satake, T. Iwase, M. Kurihara, N. Negishi, Y. Tada, and H. Yoshida, "Effect of oxygen addition to an argon plasma on etching selectivity of poly(methyl methacrylate) to polystyrene," *J. MicroNanolithography MEMS MOEMS*, vol. 12, no. 4, p. 041309, 2013, doi: 10.1117/1.JMM.12.4.041309.
- [22] V. Rastogi, P. L. G. Ventzek, and A. Ranjan, "Etch considerations for directed self-assembly patterning using capacitively coupled plasma," *J. Vac. Sci. Technol. Vac. Surf. Films*, vol. 36, no. 3, p. 031301, 2018, doi: 10.1116/1.5004648.
- [23] H. Gokan, S. Esho, and Y. Ohnishi, "Dry Etch Resistance of Organic Materials," *J. Electrochem. Soc.*, vol. 130, no. 1, pp. 143–146, 1983, doi: 10.1149/1.2119642.
- [24] M. Kushida, T. Saito, K. Harada, K. Saito, and K. Sugita, "Enhancement of Dry-Etching Durabilities by Energy or Etchant Quenching," *Jpn. J. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 38, p. 4483, 1999, doi: 10.1143/JJAP.38.4483.
- [25] S. Gottlieb *et al.*, "Nano-confinement of block copolymers in high accuracy topographical guiding patterns: modelling the emergence of defectivity due to incommensurability," *Soft Matter*, vol. 14, no. 33, pp. 6799–6808, 2018, doi: 10.1039/C8SM01045E.
- [26] H. Rhee, H. Kwon, C.-K. Kim, H. Kim, J. Yoo, and Y. W. Kim, "Comparison of deep silicon etching using SF6/C4F8 and SF6/C4F6 plasmas in the Bosch process," J. Vac. Sci. Technol. B Microelectron. Nanometer Struct. Process. Meas. Phenom., vol. 26, no. 2, pp. 576–581, 2008, doi: 10.1116/1.2884763.
- [27] Y. Q. Fu *et al.*, "Deep reactive ion etching as a tool for nanostructure fabrication," *J. Vac. Sci. Technol. B*, vol. 27, no. 3, pp. 1520–1526, 2009, doi: 10.1116/1.3065991.
- [28] D. K. Brown and N. R. Devlin, "Nanometer scale Bosch process silicon etching," in *IEEE Electron Ion Photon Beam and Nanofabrication Conference*, 2010, pp. 1– 4.
- [29] M. D. Henry, "ICP etching of silicon for micro and nanoscale devices," PhD Thesis, California Institute of Technology, 2010.
- [30] S. S. Walavalkar, A. P. Homyk, M. D. Henry, and A. Scherer, "Three-dimensional etching of silicon for the fabrication of low-dimensional and suspended devices," *Nanoscale*, vol. 5, no. 3, pp. 927–931, 2013, doi: 10.1039/C2NR32981F.
- [31] D. Borah *et al.*, "Plasma etch technologies for the development of ultra-small feature size transistor devices," *J. Phys. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 44, no. 17, p. 174012, 2011, doi: 10.1088/0022-3727/44/17/174012.
- [32] I. W. Rangelow, "Critical tasks in high aspect ratio silicon dry etching for microelectromechanical systems," *J. Vac. Sci. Technol. A*, vol. 21, no. 4, pp. 1550–1562, 2003, doi: 10.1116/1.1580488.

- [33] E. Helfand and Y. Tagami, "Theory of the interface between immiscible polymers," *J. Polym. Sci. Part B*, vol. 9, no. 10, pp. 741–746, 1971, doi: 10.1002/pol.1971.110091006.
- [34] C. C. Welch *et al.*, "Formation of nanoscale structures by inductively coupled plasma etching," in *International Conference Micro-and Nano-Electronics*, 2012, vol. 8700, p. 870002.
- [35] Y.-C. Tseng, Q. Peng, L. E. Ocola, J. W. Elam, and S. B. Darling, "Enhanced Block Copolymer Lithography Using Sequential Infiltration Synthesis," *J. Phys. Chem. C*, vol. 115, no. 36, pp. 17725–17729, 2011, doi: 10.1021/jp205532e.
- [36] C. A. Wilson, R. K. Grubbs, and S. M. George, "Nucleation and Growth during Al2O3 Atomic Layer Deposition on Polymers," *Chem. Mater.*, vol. 17, no. 23, pp. 5625–5634, 2005, doi: 10.1021/cm050704d.
- [37] T. Segal-Peretz *et al.*, "Characterizing the Three-Dimensional Structure of Block Copolymers via Sequential Infiltration Synthesis and Scanning Transmission Electron Tomography," *ACS Nano*, vol. 9, no. 5, pp. 5333–5347, 2015, doi: 10.1021/acsnano.5b01013.
- [38] E. Cianci, D. Nazzari, G. Seguini, and M. Perego, "Trimethylaluminum Diffusion in PMMA Thin Films during Sequential Infiltration Synthesis: In Situ Dynamic Spectroscopic Ellipsometric Investigation," *Adv. Mater. Interfaces*, vol. 5, no. 20, p. 1801016, 2018, doi: 10.1002/admi.201801016.
- [39] Q. Peng, Y.-C. Tseng, S. B. Darling, and J. W. Elam, "A route to nanoscopic materials via sequential infiltration synthesis on block copolymer templates," ACS Nano, vol. 5, no. 6, pp. 4600–4606, 2011, doi: 10.1021/nn2003234.
- [40] G. T. Hill *et al.*, "Insight on the Sequential Vapor Infiltration Mechanisms of Trimethylaluminum with Poly(methyl methacrylate), Poly(vinylpyrrolidone), and Poly(acrylic acid)," *J. Phys. Chem. C*, vol. 123, no. 26, pp. 16146–16152, 2019, doi: 10.1021/acs.jpcc.9b02153.
- [41] F. Caligiore *et al.*, "Effect of the Density of Reactive Sites in P(S-r-MMA) Film during Al2O3 Growth by Sequential Infiltration Synthesis," *Adv. Mater. Interfaces*, vol. 6, no. 12, p. 1900503, 2019, doi: 10.1002/admi.201900503.
- [42] S. Dallorto *et al.*, "Atomic layer deposition for spacer defined double patterning of sub-10 nm titanium dioxide features," *Nanotechnology*, vol. 29, no. 40, p. 405302, 2018, doi: 10.1088/1361-6528/aad393.
- [43] R. Ruiz *et al.*, "Image quality and pattern transfer in directed self assembly with block-selective atomic layer deposition," *J. Vac. Sci. Technol. B*, vol. 30, no. 6, p. 06F202, 2012, doi: 10.1116/1.4758773.
- [44] Q. Peng, Y.-C. Tseng, S. B. Darling, and J. W. Elam, "Nanoscopic Patterned Materials with Tunable Dimensions via Atomic Layer Deposition on Block Copolymers," *Adv. Mater.*, vol. 22, no. 45, pp. 5129–5133, 2010, doi: 10.1002/adma.201002465.
- [45] M. Biswas, J. A. Libera, S. B. Darling, and J. W. Elam, "Kinetics for the Sequential Infiltration Synthesis of Alumina in Poly(methyl methacrylate): An Infrared Spectroscopic Study," *J. Phys. Chem. C*, vol. 119, no. 26, pp. 14585–14592, 2015, doi: 10.1021/jp511939j.
- [46] C. T. Black *et al.*, "Polymer self assembly in semiconductor microelectronics," *IBM J. Res. Dev.*, vol. 51, no. 5, pp. 605–633, 2007, doi: 10.1147/rd.515.0605.
- [47] D. Y. Ryu, K. Shin, E. Drockenmuller, C. J. Hawker, and T. P. Russell, "A Generalized Approach to the Modification of Solid Surfaces," *Science*, vol. 308, no. 5719, pp. 236–239, 2005, doi: 10.1126/science.1106604.
- [48] E. Han, K. O. Stuen, Y.-H. La, P. F. Nealey, and P. Gopalan, "Effect of Composition of Substrate-Modifying Random Copolymers on the Orientation of Symmetric and Asymmetric Diblock Copolymer Domains," *Macromolecules*, vol. 41, no. 23, pp. 9090–9097, 2008, doi: 10.1021/ma8018393.
- [49] T. P. Russell, G. Coulon, V. R. Deline, and D. C. Miller, "Characteristics of the surface-induced orientation for symmetric diblock PS/PMMA copolymers,"

Macromolecules, vol. 22, no. 12, pp. 4600–4606, 1989, doi: 10.1021/ma00202a036.

- [50] L. Rockford, Y. Liu, P. Mansky, T. P. Russell, M. Yoon, and S. G. J. Mochrie, "Polymers on Nanoperiodic, Heterogeneous Surfaces," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, vol. 82, no. 12, pp. 2602–2605, 1999, doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.82.2602.
- [51] A. Menelle, T. P. Russell, S. H. Anastasiadis, S. K. Satija, and C. F. Majkrzak, "Ordering of thin diblock copolymer films," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, vol. 68, no. 1, pp. 67– 70, 1992, doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.68.67.
- [52] G. Claveau *et al.*, "Surface affinity role in graphoepitaxy of lamellar block copolymers," in *SPIE Advances in Patterning Materials and Processes XXXIII*, 2016, vol. 9779, p. 97791F, doi: 10.1117/12.2219131.
- [53] S.-M. Park, M. P. Stoykovich, R. Ruiz, Y. Zhang, C. T. Black, and P. F. Nealey, "Directed Assembly of Lamellae- Forming Block Copolymers by Using Chemically and Topographically Patterned Substrates," *Adv. Mater.*, vol. 19, no. 4, pp. 607– 611, 2007, doi: 10.1002/adma.200601421.
- [54] S. L. Lai, D. Johnson, and R. Westerman, "Aspect ratio dependent etching lag reduction in deep silicon etch processes," *J. Vac. Sci. Technol. A*, vol. 24, no. 4, pp. 1283–1288, 2006, doi: 10.1116/1.2172944.
- [55] J. Yeom, Y. Wu, and M. A. Shannon, "Critical aspect ratio dependence in deep reactive ion etching of silicon," in 12th International Conference on Solid-State Sensors, Actuators and Microsystems, 2003, vol. 2, pp. 1631–1634 vol.2, doi: 10.1109/SENSOR.2003.1217094.
- [56] Y. H. Lee and Z. H. Zhou, "Feature-Size Dependence of Etch Rate in Reactive Ion Etching," J. Electrochem. Soc., vol. 138, no. 8, p. 2439, 1991, doi: 10.1149/1.2085991.

Chapter 4 DSA of PS-b-PMMA for the fabrication of functional devices

In this chapter we present a novel fabrication route based on the introduction of DSA of BCPs as a patterning option for the fabrication of suspended silicon membranes clamped by dense arrays of single-crystal silicon nanowires. The overall fabrication process combines DSA with EBL, but can be adapted to high-volume manufacturing by employing conventional optical lithography. After release, the resulting devices can be further developed for building up high-sensitive mass sensors based on nanomechanical resonators.

4.1 INTRODUCTION

As discussed in chapter 2, NEMS are interesting building blocks for the realization of sensors as the properties conferred by their extremely reduced dimensions, large surface area-to-volume ratios and minimal masses allow obtaining ultrahigh sensitivity [1]. Nanowires and membranes are structures of special importance as, being very small, they are easy to control electrostatically, have minimal mass, and show large resonant frequencies which make them ideal for the fabrication of high-resolution mass sensors [2], [3]. A wide spectrum of materials has been studied for their fabrication [4], although compatibility with standard semiconductor processing confers silicon nanowires (SiNWs) great interest.

As explained in chapter 1, DSA not only has been considered a cost-effective alternative for patterning in the most advanced nanoelectronics nodes, but also applied to multiple fields where dense nanoscale structures need to be created. However, little to no results can be found on DSA for the definition of NEMS. We believe DSA can emerge as an appealing option for this thanks to its low cost, ease of scalability and capability of achieving very high resolution. As proof, in this chapter we present a DSA process based on the graphoepitaxy of lamellar PS-b-PMMA, which enables the fabrication of ultra-thin silicon membranes suspended by high-density arrays of silicon nanowires with sub-10-nm features.

The key steps of the whole fabrication process are depicted in figure 4.1, and combine top-down and bottom-up lithography. Each stage of the fabrication process is compatible with standard CMOS technology and can be scalable to high-volume manufacturing.

First, silicon oxide structures are created on top of a silicon-on-insulator (SOI) substrate by EBL (figure 4.1 (a)), generating walls and trenches that will aid as GPs for graphoepitaxy. In addition, these structures not only serve as GPs for DSA, but also as mask for membrane definition during RIE. Then, graphoepitaxy of lamellar PS-b-PMMA is performed by previously grafting a neutral brush layer all over the GP

surfaces, in an approach already demonstrated in chapter 3 with GPs fabricated by optical lithography. After selectively removing PMMA (figure 4.1 (c)), PS and SiO₂ are directly transferred onto the device layer of the SOI substrate by dry etching (figure 4.1 (d)), creating the nanowires and membranes. Finally, devices constituted by dense arrays of SiNWs and membranes are released and suspended by attacking the buried oxide (BOX) in hydrofluoric acid.



c) Selective PMMA removal

Figure 4.1. Main steps of the process flow developed for the fabrication of suspended Si membranes.

4.2 KEY PARAMETERS OF EBL EXPOSURE

As introduced in chapter 1, EBL is a maskless nanolithography technique based on the scanning of a focused beam of electrons to chemically modify a sensitive film (resist) through the generation of secondary electrons. Once this resist is developed, the exposed or non-exposed regions (depending on the type of resist) are removed, enabling the definition of very small structures. EBL allows the fabrication of high-resolution features but presents an important drawback in terms of throughput, which limits its use to photomask fabrication and research [5].

In the Raith 150^{TWO} tool (Raith GmbH, Germany) available at the IMB-CNM, the electron beam is generated by applying an electric field to a Schottky field emitter of W/ZrO in high vacuum. Electrons are pulled out from the W tip in the form of a very stable current, while ZrO reduces work function and replenishes the material ripped from the needle [6]. Then, the electron beam is deflected by electromagnetic lenses through the column and focused on the sample. The sample is fixed on a holder on a stage by spring-loaded mechanisms. The stage, which allows XYZ and rotation

movements, is also placed on a vibration isolation system to attenuate possible mechanical vibrations, which might affect patterning. In addition, a CCD camera allows visualizing the inside of the chamber.

Before sample exposure, the user needs to set a series of parameters, depending on the resolution and smoothness needed, resist and substrate used and time available. In this section, a brief introduction to these parameters is given so that later, experimental details are more clearly understood.

Write-field

It is the largest area than the electron beam can scan without moving the stage, only by deflecting the beam around the wafer surface. Its choice is a balance between obtaining the maximum resolution needed while minimizing stage movements, which take longer time [7]. Large write-fields may suffer from a loss of focus at the edges and limit the minimum step size that can be defined by the digital-to-analog converter when fracturing the pattern into pixels [8]. In the experiments of this thesis, all patterns were designed to fit into $200 \times 200 \,\mu\text{m}^2$ write-fields.

Tool write mode

In most EBL systems there are two modes of scanning the beam inside each writefield: raster and vector scan (figure 4.2). In a raster scan, the beam is scanned over the complete area of the write-field, being only unblanked when there is a feature to be exposed. In a vector scan, in contrast, the beam directly scans only over the areas to be patterned, typically saving more time. In our experiments, a vector scan was used in all exposures.



Figure 4.2. EBL writing strategies. Vector scan is generally faster than raster scan mode, as the beam is only scanned over the areas that must be exposed. In raster scan, the beam is driven all over the working area, unblanking when necessary.

Acceleration voltage

Most dedicated EBL systems in research provide a circular-cross-section beam of Gaussian-intensity profile, with spots between 2 and 10 nm (full width half maximum) [9]. However, a certain theoretical beam size does not automatically imply that the same beam spot is achieved on resist. Electrons emitted by the column undergo multiple interactions when they go through the resist and hit the substrate, suffering from forward-scattering and generating backscattered electrons, secondary electrons and X-Rays, amongst others. These effects limit the resolution achieved, influence resist sensitivity and cause proximity effects [10].

Penetration depth of electrons will depend on the atomic weight of the substrate, resist thickness and acceleration voltage [11]. Electrons accelerated at high energy penetrate deeper into the sample with very little forward-scattering, and as a result, the beam spot barely suffers from broadening when going through the resist, achieving very high resolution. However, electrons can spread laterally due to backscattering when reaching the substrate, giving rise to the possibility of the proximity effect. Also, sensitivity is low, as inelastic collisions in the resist (necessary for resist cross-linking or chain scission) decrease [12]. At low acceleration voltages, important forward-scattering of electrons of the incident beam takes place, transferring more energy to the resist, which generates a broader beam spot (lower resolution). However, as energy transfer if so efficient, lower dose is also required to clear the resist and lower times are needed for exposure [5], [8], [13].

Aperture

Beam spot not only depends on acceleration voltage, but also on beam current, regulated by aperture. Changes in aperture modify the numerical aperture of the incident beam, varying the amount of electrons emitted from the filament that reach the sample. Smaller beam spots (higher resolution) are obtained by decreasing aperture, which decreases current, increases depth of field and increases the time needed for exposure. Higher apertures are needed to expose faster, with the drawback of experimenting a loss in resolution [14].

Dose and step size

Dose is the charge per unit area the resist receives during exposure. Each resist has a clearing dose that fully exposes its whole thickness and allows precise shape definition for certain development conditions [14], so exposure dose needs to be selected in accordance.

Step size is the distance between the steps of the beam as it writes the pattern. The analog design to be exposed is digitalized by software and converted into a grid of pixels or steps, usually rectangles or parallelograms, of a size determined by the user. Then, when exposure is launched, the beam starts following a vector scan, individually moving from one pixel to the next, exposing each of them with the set exposure dose and beam size.

Both dose and step size influence the writing time of each pixel (dwell time), as shown in equation 1. The higher the exposure dose set per unit area and the step size, the longer the beam needs to stay over each pixel. However, when step size is increased, a lower number of pixels needs to be addressed, which reduces the number of beam movements, beam settling time, etc. Figure 4.3 exemplifies why it is necessary to choose a right combination of beam size, step size and dose, in order to ensure good fidelity of the design and smoothness of the edges of the pattern.

$$Dwell time = \frac{Dose \cdot Step \ size^2}{Beam \ current}$$
(1)

Chapter 4 | DSA of PS-b-PMMA for the fabrication of functional devices



Figure 4.3. Several combinations of beam size and step size to expose the pattern (brown squared area) are shown. Beam size is usually set similar to step size, or even slightly bigger, to avoid exposing separated holes in the resist. However, if beam size is much larger than step size, feature dimensions will not match the design. Also, the bigger step size is, the fewer steps to expose, but the coarser the pattern becomes even by choosing an appropriate beam size.

4.3 FABRICATION OF ALIGNMENT MARKS AND GUIDING PATTERNS BY EBL

Creation of Au alignment marks by lift-off

Starting substrates in this fabrication process were SOI 2 × 2 cm² chips with an ultrathin top silicon layer between 15 and 25 nm (p-type, 9-15 Ω ·cm), which determined the final SiNW and membrane thickness. The buried oxide (BOX) was 155 nm.

The initial step was the definition of metal alignment marks on the chips by EBL and liftoff. These marks were essential for correct alignment of the multiple lithography steps comprised in the fabrication process flow. Gold was the selected material for mark definition as, thanks to its high atomic number, provides high contrast in backscatteredelectron imaging [15].

Substrates were cleaned in acetone and IPA, followed by a 5-minute oxygen plasma at 600 W and a baking step for dehydration. Next, a bilayer stack of EL6 and PMMA was deposited to facilitate lift-off. By introducing a bilayer of fast (bottom) and slow (top) resists, a single exposure and development can create an undercut that facilitates lift-off with clean edges [6]. Spin-coating of copolymer resist EL6 (6% in Ethyl Lactate, MicroChem Corp., USA) was performed first, at 1500 rpm for 1 minute, followed by a baking step of 1 minute at 180 °C on a hot-plate. PMMA 950K (2% in Anisole, MicroChem Corp., USA) was then spun at 2000 rpm for 1 minute, with another baking step of 1 minute at 180 °C on a hot-plate. Total resist thickness after baking was ~270 nm (200 nm of EL6 and 70 nm of PMMA).

L-shaped marks were patterned by EBL at 10 kV of acceleration energy, with a 30 μ m aperture. The dose used was 110 μ C/cm² and the area step size was 5 nm. After exposure, each sample was developed for 30 seconds in a methyl isobutyl ketone (MIBK) and IPA 1:3 solution, continued by a dip of 30 seconds in IPA and N₂ drying. A thin film consisting of 2 nm of Cr (for adhesion) and 30 nm of Au was deposited by evaporation. Lift-off was performed in acetone for 5 minutes at 40 °C in an ultrasound bath. Examples of the final alignment marks are shown in figure 4.4.



Figure 4.4. SEM top-view micrographs of several Cr/Au alignment marks obtained by EBL and lift-off.

Creation of silicon oxide GPs

As DSA was going to be carried out by graphoepitaxy, topographical GPs were created on top of the substrates to control and lead the BCP to self-assemble in the desired direction and orientation [16]. Silicon oxide GPs were defined by EBL, mainly thanks to its flexibility for prototyping. Nonetheless, other higher throughput top-down lithography techniques like UV, DUV or EUV lithography are alternatives to adapt the process flow for high-volume manufacturing, as demonstrated in chapter 3 with the fabrication of SiO₂ GPs for graphoepitaxy by i-line optical lithography.

First, the substrate surface was cleaned by oxygen plasma at 600 W for 5 minutes, and remaining attached water molecules removed in a short baking step. Later, a single layer of hydrogen silsesquioxane (HSQ) was spun on the SOI chips device layer using a 2% XR-1541 solution in MIBK (Dow Corning, USA). Spin-coating was performed at 1500 rpm for 1 minute, followed by a baking step of 4 minutes at 80 °C on a hot-plate.

HSQ is an inorganic compound that serves as negative resist for EBL when very fine resolution is needed [17], [18]. When areas with HSQ are exposed with enough dose, it cross-links and transforms into a SiO_x material, similar to silicon oxide. After development, the exposed areas remain and can be used as mask for etching, for instance. HSQ handling is not trivial: it needs to be stored in a refrigerator at 4 °C and reacts easily with humidity in its container or on the substrate surface.

After alignment with existing Cr/Au marks, squared and rectangular GP designs were patterned at 30 kV of acceleration energy, with a 10 μ m aperture. The dose used was 940 μ C/cm² and step size was 5 nm. After exposure, samples were immediately developed for 75 seconds in tetramethylammonium hydroxide (TMAH) 25% at 50 °C, followed by a rinse in deionized water, a dip in IPA and dried in flowing N₂ (figure 4.5).

Development at high temperature was beneficial to eliminate undesired partly crosslinked molecules lying on the border and in between GPs, and these conditions proved to be vital for good reproducibility. For dense patterns, a multistep including a dip in very diluted HF can be introduced [19], [20]. The minimum dose experimentally found able to cross-link HSQ while surviving this development was 700 μ C/cm². However, when using negative resists as mask for dry etching, it is necessary to expose at a higher dose than the minimum necessary to cross-link the polymer, while avoiding high doses that may produce unwanted features [19].



Figure 4.5. Schemes (a, b) and SEM top-view micrographs of several HSQ GPs. Single trenches of 350 nm and 450 nm of width are shown in c) and d), respectively. Different GPs with HSQ structures to define membranes are shown in (e-h). The width of the trenches is always designed to be between 350 nm and 550 nm to decrease the probability of defects in the self-assembly of PS-b-PMMA.

Trenches for graphoepitaxy were designed with widths between 350 nm and 550 nm to ensure defect-free perpendicular alignment of PS-b-PMMA. Final GP height after exposure and development is also function of exposure dose (figure 4.6). It was in our best interest to keep HSQ final height at ~30 nm (figure 4.7) as this provided: 1) a suitable SiO_x mask for the dry etch of at least 25 nm of Si, and 2) a GP sidewall height that ensured trenches were completely filled with 30 nm of BCP, an optimum thickness for the pattern transfer of SiNWs.



Figure 4.6. AFM images and profiles of HSQ guiding patterns exposed in EBL with different doses.



Figure 4.7. TEM micrograph of a lamella across one of the guiding patterns fabricated. The device layer of the SOI substrate is 25 nm. HSQ thickness of the GP is 28 nm. C and Pt films were deposited as protection and to enhance imaging contrast.

4.4 GRAPHOEPITAXY OF PS-b-PMMA

Usually in graphoepitaxy, the surface free energy between BCP domains and bottom of the trench is balanced by grafting a random copolymer brush layer on it, while nongrafted GP walls show stronger affinity to one of the blocks [21]. As consequence, when DSA is performed, domains are aligned perpendicularly to the bottom surface and parallel to the walls. Nevertheless, as discussed in chapter 3, high-resolution lithography to fabricate the trenches and extreme control in the deposition of the neutral layer to graft it only at the bottom are needed.

In this process a less-demanding methodology in terms of GP resolution and brush deposition control needed is presented. Here, the brush layer is grafted on bottom and walls, by spin-coating a thick layer of PS-r-PMMA that covers the full GP. As the three surfaces present neutral affinity, after BCP annealing PS and PMMA lamellae become perpendicularly aligned to bottom and sidewalls. This approach is much less strict as extremely fine lithography is not needed anymore for the definition of the GPs, and the grafting of the brush layer is not constrained to the bottom of the trench.

Before BCP spin-coating, chips were processed for 5 minutes in oxygen plasma at 600 W to activate the surface. Afterwards, a thick layer of a 1.5 wt. % solution in PGMEA of $PS_{60\%}$ -r-PMMA was spin-coated on top of the chips at 1500 rpm for 30 seconds. The random BCP completely filled the gaps between the GPs, coating all surfaces. After a 5-minute annealing step at 230 °C in a tube furnace with nitrogen atmosphere, the chips were rinsed in PGMEA in a second spin-coating step at 1500 rpm for 1 minute. This ensured that all the non-grafted brush was diluted and washed away, leaving behind a thin film of $PS_{60\%}$ -r-PMMA attached to walls and bottom of the trenches. The thickness of this neutral layer was ~8 nm on a free surface for these same processing conditions.

Subsequently, a 0.5 wt.% PGMEA solution of PS-b-PMMA ($L_0 = 28$ nm) was spincoated at 1500 rpm for 30 seconds and annealed at 265 °C for 10 min in a tube furnace with a continuous flow of N₂ to induce self-assembly. AFM characterization showed that polymer thickness inside the trenches, including BCP and brush layer, filled the gap completely (figure 4.8). In the areas outside the trenches, the BCP thin film was discontinuous, adopting the form of islands, due to the reduced thickness obtained at 0.5 wt. %. Effective perpendicular alignment with respect to the GPs (figure 4.9), demonstrates that the brush layer successfully covered bottom and trench walls.



Figure 4.8. AFM image and profile of PS-b-PMMA self-assembled into vertical lamellae within a GP of 30 nm of height. The profile shows a PS-b-PMMA thickness of 22 nm. Taking into consideration the thickness of the PS_{60%}-r-PMMA brush layer (~8 nm), it is confirmed that the gap of the GP is completely filled with BCP.

Chapter 4 | DSA of PS-b-PMMA for the fabrication of functional devices



Figure 4.9. Schemes (a, b) and SEM top-view micrographs of the graphoepitaxy of PSb-PMMA (28-nm pitch) within HSQ GPs. To obtain vertical lamellae perpendicularly oriented to the GP walls, a brush layer was grafted on bottom and walls of the trench (in green in a). Single trenches of 500 nm and 550 nm of width are shown in c) and d), respectively. Different GPs after successful DSA are shown in (e-h).

4.5 SELECTIVE PMMA REMOVAL AND PATTERN TRANSFER BY SILICON DRY ETCHING

After DSA, BCP inside the trenches barely presented any variance in terms of thickness (~30 nm) regardless of the width of the gap of the GPs (350 nm to 550 nm). PMMA was selectively removed by ICP-RIE (figure 4.10) in Ar/O_2 plasma, following the recipe introduced in chapter 3 for the pattern transfer within optical lithography GPs. Parameters are shown in table 4.1. An attack of 55 seconds was enough to eliminate PMMA from all gaps with enough selectivity to still leave ~20 nm of PS unconsumed.



Figure 4.10. SEM top-view micrograph of a 375-nm GP after PMMA removal in ICP-RIE. Anisotropy is very good; the width of PS features is 14 nm.

TABLE 4.1
PROCESS PARAMETERS FOR SELECTIVE PMMA REMOVAL IN
PS-b-PMMA BY ICP-RIE (EBL GUIDING PATTERNS)

Т	P	O ₂	Ar	RF1	RF2	Time
(ºС)	(Pa)	(sccm)	(sccm)	(W)	(W)	(s)
20	1.33	10	200	200	5	55

Pattern transfer onto the device layer of the SOI substrate (figure 4.11) using the remaining PS as mask was carried out in a mixed-mode Bosch process based on SF₆ and C₄F₈, also detailed in chapter 3. Process parameters are shared in table 4.2. Etching time depended on the thickness of the top-Si layer, and for 15-25 nm was between 13 and 18 seconds.

TABLE 4.2PROCESS PARAMETERS FOR SILICON ETCHING BY ICP-RIE(EBL GUIDING PATTERNS)

Т	P	SF ₆	C ₄ F ₈	RF1	RF2	Time
(ºC)	(Pa)	(sccm)	(sccm)	(W)	(W)	(s)
20	2	30	30	1200	10	13 - 18

In this process flow the height of SiNWs comes determined by the thickness of the top-Si layer, as it is etched down to the BOX. A certain degree of isotropy reduced nanowire dimensions from the expected. The main explanation behind this lateral etching is resumed in a combination of inefficient passivation, difficulties in diffusion due to the small dimensions and the deflection of ions from their direct trajectories. Electric field gradients can be generated in dense arrays of nanostructures, which deviate ions from the normal, thus hitting the sidewalls of the trench. Also, redeposition of material might occur at the top of the trench, which generates the peak or in the upper part of the NW [22], [23], [24], [25], [26].



Figure 4.11. Schemes (a, b) and SEM top-view micrographs of SiNWs obtained after pattern transfer of PS-b-PMMA (c-g). Image h) is a TEM micrograph of a lamella across several SiNWs.

4.6 DISCARD OF UNDESIRED SILICON NANOWIRES

Once parallel nanowires and membranes were defined, it was necessary to remove any unwanted structure that had been transferred onto silicon as well. BCP accumulation, domain separation after annealing and pattern transfer not only took place in between GP sidewalls, but also along the border of each GP, in areas with residual BCP thickness. To eliminate these features, a third EBL step was performed to protect the sought-after nanowires, while leaving exposed the areas with undesired structures. Then, in a dry etching step, these were removed. Before resist deposition, chips were subject to a 5-minute oxygen plasma at 600 W, followed by a baking step. Next, PMMA 950K (2% in Anisole) was deposited at 2000 rpm for 1 minute, and baked for 1 minute at 180 °C on a hot-plate. Rectangular areas where nanowires wanted to be removed were exposed by EBL at 20 kV of acceleration energy, with an aperture of 20 μ m. The dose used was 180 μ C/cm² and the area step size was 5 nm. For development, each sample was immersed for 30 seconds in a MIBK:IPA 1:3 solution, followed by a dip of 30 seconds in IPA and N₂ drying.

After development, samples were dry etched for 20 seconds following the same parameters from table 4.2. Lastly, the PMMA mask was stripped in O_2 plasma for 10 minutes. Some examples of the results are shown in figure 4.12.



Figure 4.12. Schemes (a, b) of the EBL layout and SEM top-view micrographs (c, d) of samples after elimination of undesired nanowires. Samples were coated with PMMA and then the areas were SiNWs wanted to be removed were exposed by EBL, opening rectangular windows. In a dry etching step, SiNWs in those exposed areas were removed.

4.7 FABRICATION OF METAL CONTACT PADS

In order to give the possibility of electrically exciting the structures for characterization, metal contact pads were fabricated. Contact pads, defined in a fourth EBL step, were designed to end in 60 × 60 μ m² areas, in order to be large enough for wire-bonding or eventual contact with a probe.

Sample surface was once more prepared in oxygen plasma at 600 W, and dehydrated. Following, a bilayer of EL6 and PMMA was deposited for lift-off, following the same approach to what was used to fabricate the alignment marks.

Pad areas were patterned at 10 kV of acceleration energy, with 30 μ m of aperture. The dose used was 110 μ C/cm² and the area step size was 10 nm. Chips were developed for 30 seconds in a MIBK:IPA 1:3 solution and a dip of 30 seconds in IPA, and dried
with N_2 . Then, in an evaporation step, 5 nm of Cr and 80 nm of Au were deposited and the process was completed with lift-off of the metal in acetone for 5 minutes at 40 °C in an ultrasound bath (figure 4.13).



Figure 4.13. Optical microscope top-view images of Cr/Au contact pads obtained by EBL and lift-off.

4.8 RELEASE IN VAPOR PHASE HYDROFLUORIC ACID

In the final stage of the process flow, structures were released from the substrate using a SPTS μ Etch tool (SPTS Technologies, UK) at the Center of Microtechnology in EPFL (Switzerland). This gas etching process takes place in vacuum, and uses low-pressure gas-phase hydrofluoric acid (HF) and alcohol to etch SiO₂ without liquids or critical point drying, avoiding potential collapse of the structures.

Prior to etching, samples were baked at 250 °C for 2 minutes to remove humidity. Then, chips were introduced and the system automatically performed a conditioning step based on N_2 and EtOH to remove water molecules adhered to the walls inside the chamber. The main step of the process was performed by introducing 1250 sccm of N_2 , 300 sccm of EtOH and 310 sccm of HF at a pressure of 126 Torr. To end the process, the chamber was purged and vented with N_2 .

Processing time was approximately 3 minutes, but independently adjusted for each chip, to guarantee full release of the structures in the design without completely releasing the GPs that serve as clamping. Different tests were performed to tune this time (table 4.3) and some successful final devices are shown in figure 4.14.

Test	Time (min)	Max SiO ₂ etched (nm)	Min SiO ₂ etched (nm)	Average etched (nm)
1	5	450	390	422
2	3	227	197	216
3	2	229	149	186

 TABLE 4.3

 PROCESSING TIME TESTS FOR SILICON OXIDE ETCHING BY VAPOR-PHASE HF



Figure 4.14. Scheme (a) and SEM top-view micrographs of several suspended silicon membranes (b-f). During release of these structures in vapor phase HF, the BOX under the membranes was completely removed. Likewise, the mask of HSQ from the GPs was also totally removed.

4.9 CONCLUSIONS

In this chapter a process flow for the fabrication of functional devices based on DSA of BCPs that could potentially be employed for the development of nanomechanical resonators was presented. Suspended silicon membranes clamped by high-density arrays of silicon nanowires of sub-10-nm diameter were fabricated, following a graphoepitaxial approach firstly introduced in chapter 3. While in chapter 3 GPs were structured by optical lithography, in this case they were created by EBL, and other top-down lithography methods could have been an alternative, as well.

Obtained devices evidence DSA enables the structuring of extremely high-resolution features in a cost-effective manner. Moreover, it gives the possibility of defining dense arrays of structures such as nanowires, which could be difficult by other high-resolution techniques like EBL due to the proximity effect.

Final fabricated structures were composed of arrays of SiNWs with lengths between 350 nm and 500 nm, combined with either a single or a pair of silicon membranes. These were designed rectangular or squared-shaped, with lateral dimensions ranging from 0.5 μ m to 3 μ m. Concatenated membranes were restricted to two, as three or more resulted in structure collapse after release.

REFERENCES

- [1] K. L. Ekinci and M. L. Roukes, "Nanoelectromechanical systems," *Rev. Sci. Instrum.*, vol. 76, no. 6, p. 061101, 2005, doi: 10.1063/1.1927327.
- [2] J. Chaste, A. Eichler, J. Moser, G. Ceballos, R. Rurali, and A. Bachtold, "A nanomechanical mass sensor with yoctogram resolution," *Nat. Nanotechnol.*, vol. 7, no. 5, pp. 301–304, 2012, doi: 10.1038/nnano.2012.42.
- [3] B. Lassagne, D. Garcia-Sanchez, A. Aguasca, and A. Bachtold, "Ultrasensitive Mass Sensing with a Nanotube Electromechanical Resonator," *Nano Lett.*, vol. 8, no. 11, pp. 3735–3738, 2008, doi: 10.1021/nl801982v.
- [4] N. P. Dasgupta *et al.*, "25th Anniversary Article: Semiconductor Nanowires Synthesis, Characterization, and Applications," *Adv. Mater.*, vol. 26, no. 14, pp. 2137–2184, 2014, doi: 10.1002/adma.201305929.
- [5] M. A. Mohammad, M. Muhammad, S. K. Dew, and M. Stepanova, *Fundamentals* of *Electron Beam Exposure and Development*. Springer, 2012.
- [6] G. Wiederrecht, Handbook of Nanofabrication. Elsevier, 2010.
- [7] M. Altissimo, "E-beam lithography for micro-/hanofabrication," *Biomicrofluidics*, vol. 4, no. 2, 2010, doi: 10.1063/1.3437589.
- [8] M. M. Greve and B. Holst, "Optimization of an electron beam lithography instrument for fast, large area writing at 10 kV acceleration voltage," *J. Vac. Sci. Technol. B*, vol. 31, no. 4, p. 043202, 2013, doi: 10.1116/1.4813325.
- [9] V. R. Manfrinato *et al.*, "Patterning Si at the 1 nm Length Scale with Aberration-Corrected Electron-Beam Lithography: Tuning of Plasmonic Properties by Design," *Adv. Funct. Mater.*, vol. 29, no. 52, p. 1903429, 2019, doi: 10.1002/adfm.201903429.
- [10] T. H. P. Chang, "Proximity effect in electron-beam lithography," J. Vac. Sci. Technol., vol. 12, no. 6, pp. 1271–1275, 1975, doi: 10.1116/1.568515.
- [11] J. Goldstein *et al.*, Scanning Electron Microscopy and X-Ray Microanalysis: Third Edition. Springer US, 2003.
- [12] B. Wu and A. R. Neureuther, "Energy deposition and transfer in electron-beam lithography," J. Vac. Sci. Technol. B Microelectron. Nanometer Struct. Process. Meas. Phenom., vol. 19, no. 6, pp. 2508–2511, 2001, doi: 10.1116/1.1421548.
- [13] M. A. Mohammad *et al.*, "Systematic study of the interdependence of exposure and development conditions and kinetic modelling for optimizing low-energy electron beam nanolithography," *Microelectron. Eng.*, vol. 87, no. 5, pp. 1104– 1107, 2010, doi: 10.1016/j.mee.2009.11.047.
- [14] K. Li *et al.*, "High speed e-beam writing for large area photonic nanostructures a choice of parameters," *Sci. Rep.*, vol. 6, no. 1, pp. 1–10, 2016, doi: 10.1038/srep32945.
- [15] E. D. Wolf, P. J. Coane, and F. S. Ozdemir, "Composition and detection of alignment marks for electron-beam lithography," *J. Vac. Sci. Technol.*, vol. 12, no. 6, pp. 1266–1270, 1975, doi: 10.1116/1.568514.
- [16] C. T. Black, "Polymer Self-Assembly as a Novel Extension to Optical Lithography," ACS Nano, vol. 1, no. 3, pp. 147–150, 2007, doi: 10.1021/nn7002663.
- [17] R. Duffy *et al.*, "Diagnosis of phosphorus monolayer doping in silicon based on nanowire electrical characterisation," *J. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 123, no. 12, p. 125701, 2018, doi: 10.1063/1.5019470.
- [18] J. K. W. Yang *et al.*, "Understanding of hydrogen silsesquioxane electron resist for sub-5-nm-half-pitch lithography," *J. Vac. Sci. Technol. B Microelectron. Nanometer Struct. Process. Meas. Phenom.*, vol. 27, no. 6, pp. 2622–2627, 2009, doi: 10.1116/1.3253652.
- [19] M. A. Mohammad, S. K. Dew, S. Evoy, and M. Stepanova, "Fabrication of sub-10nm silicon carbon nitride resonators using a hydrogen silsesquioxane mask

patterned by electron beam lithography," *Microelectron. Eng.*, vol. 88, no. 8, pp. 2338–2341, 2011, doi: 10.1016/j.mee.2010.11.045.

- [20] H.-S. Lee, J.-S. Wi, S.-W. Nam, H.-M. Kim, and K.-B. Kim, "Two-step resistdevelopment process of hydrogen silsesquioxane for high-density electron-beam nanopatterning," *J. Vac. Sci. Technol. B Microelectron. Nanometer Struct.*, vol. 27, no. 1, p. 188, 2009, doi: 10.1116/1.3049482.
- [21] S. Gottlieb *et al.*, "Nano-confinement of block copolymers in high accuracy topographical guiding patterns: modelling the emergence of defectivity due to incommensurability," *Soft Matter*, vol. 14, no. 33, pp. 6799–6808, 2018, doi: 10.1039/C8SM01045E.
- [22] D. Borah *et al.*, "Plasma etch technologies for the development of ultra-small feature size transistor devices," *J. Phys. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 44, no. 17, p. 174012, 2011, doi: 10.1088/0022-3727/44/17/174012.
- [23] C. C. Welch *et al.*, "Formation of nanoscale structures by inductively coupled plasma etching," in *International Conference Micro-and Nano-Electronics*, 2012, vol. 8700, p. 870002.
- [24] J.-K. Lee, I.-Y. Jang, S.-H. Lee, C.-K. Kim, and S. H. Moon, "Mechanism of Sidewall Necking and Bowing in the Plasma Etching of High Aspect-Ratio Contact Holes," J. Electrochem. Soc., vol. 157, no. 3, p. D142, 2010, doi: 10.1149/1.3276511.
- [25] K. H. A. Bogart *et al.*, "Mask charging and profile evolution during chlorine plasma etching of silicon," *J. Vac. Sci. Technol. A*, vol. 18, no. 1, pp. 197–206, 2000, doi: 10.1116/1.582157.
- [26] M. Boufnichel, S. Aachboun, P. Lefaucheux, and P. Ranson, "Profile control of high aspect ratio trenches of silicon. II. Study of the mechanisms responsible for local bowing formation and elimination of this effect," *J. Vac. Sci. Technol. B*, vol. 21, no. 1, pp. 267–273, 2003, doi: 10.1116/1.1539063.

Chapter 4 | DSA of PS-b-PMMA for the fabrication of functional devices

Chapter 5

Characterization of fabricated devices

In this chapter, a preliminary evaluation on the performance of devices obtained in chapter 4 is presented. Firstly, 3D eigenvalue simulations in finite element modeling software were conducted, taking into account real dimensions of fabricated structures. Then, experiments to characterize their resonant frequency by optical readout and AFM were carried out. Lastly, their ability to conduct electric current was tested.

5.1 INTRODUCTION

Nanomechanical structures fabricated in chapter 4 were composed of arrays of SiNWs of lengths between 350 nm to 500 nm, combined with a single or a pair of Si membranes. Similar structures including a silicon membrane, or paddle, supported by smaller arms or rods in the shape of beams had been developed in the past. Examples include torsional mechanical electrometers electromagnetically [1] or electrostatically driven [2], light modulators driven by the thermal effect of unmodulated incident laser light [3], or quad beams developed for distributed mass sensing applications [4], [5].

Although arrays of SiNWs obtained through the processes described in this thesis could have been directly used for the development of nanomechanical resonators by themselves, their extremely small dimensions and mass shoot their resonant frequencies up to levels above the limit of many characterization setups. In these sense, the incorporation of membranes into the design also helped decrease resonant frequencies thanks to the additional mass [6].

5.2 FINITE ELEMENT MODELING (FEM) SIMULATIONS

As a first step, simulations in COMSOL Multiphysics were carried out to calculate the theoretical eigenfrequencies of fabricated devices and evaluate whether their response laid in a measurable range for the available readout configurations. In order to create the models, real geometric parameters previously obtained by SEM and TEM characterization were taken into consideration. This included number of nanowires, nanowire shape and length, device layer thickness, membrane dimensions and top-Si layer undercut.

Once geometry, materials (in-library silicon and silicon oxide) and boundary conditions (fixed BOX) were defined, a Physics-controlled mesh was applied to the solid, and the eigenfrequency analysis launched. The analysis provided the first few eigenfrequencies of each device and their mode shape, including torsional and translational modes (figure 5.1), although it did not provide any information of the amplitude of vibration.

Chapter 5 | Characterization of fabricated devices

Results were calculated by applying the theory of linear elasticity, supposing small deformations and linear elastic material, and omitting any energy loss through clamping or due to dissipation mechanisms in the surrounding medium. Table 5.1 shares parameters of some of the modeled devices, together with the first four eigenfrequencies calculated. The totality of simulated devices showed natural frequencies in the 30 to 150 MHz range, confirming device design was successful for readout through the available optical and AFM-based characterization setups.



Figure 5.1. First three eigenfrequencies and mode shapes of two of the fabricated silicon membranes and nanowires. Devices are shown in figures 4.14 c) and e).

TABLE 5.1

GEOMETRICAL PROPERTIES AND CORRESPONDING EIGENFREQUENCIES CALCULATED BY COMSOL MULTIPHYSICS SIMULATIONS

Top-Si	NW length	Membrane	M. length	M. width	Eigenfrequencies			es
(nm)	(nm)	#	(nm)	(nm)	(MHz)			
15	292	1	496	528	43.2	81.7	93.7	101.2
15	285	2	320	1050	42.9	59.1	70.4	124.6
16	278	2	294	955	31.5	43.8	73.1	92.8
16	389	1	302	1833	83.2	87.1	103.1	146.4
22	282	2	280	1882	71.8	80.3	109.2	136.9
22	418	2	328	2045	34.8	41.5	49.2	65.3
25	430	2	330	3092	38.4	40.9	51.7	76.3

5.3 FREQUENCY CHARACTERIZATION BY LASER-DOPPLER VIBROMETRY

Laser-Doppler vibrometry (LDV) is an optical technique based on the Doppler-effect, which enables to determine motion at a fixed point thanks to scattered light [7], [8]. This is done by superposing on a photodetector a reference laser beam and the same beam scattered from the targeted moving element. When the vibrating object moves, a signal shifted in frequency and phase is generated with information about displacement and vibrational velocity of the oscillation [9], [10]. Specialized software then performs the fast Fourier transform of the modulated data received, plotting the intensity of the signal at each frequency of the selected frequency spectrum.

Experiments to optically characterize the dynamic behavior of suspended membranes and SiNWs by LDV were performed in two different setups at the Advanced NEMS Group lab from EPFL.

The first setup used (figure 5.2) consisted of an ultra-high frequency vibrometer (UHF-120 SV, Polytec GmbH, Germany), which incorporated a sensor head (UHF-I-120, Polytec GmbH) and a Mach-Zehnder interferometer; an LDV controller (UHF-E-120, Polytec GmbH), a signal generator, an oscilloscope, a precision XY-stage and a vacuum chamber. The LDV was able to reach frequencies up to 2.4 GHz, and its laser displayed an invariable power of 5 mW. The system showcased an optical objective of 100X, which resulted in a laser beam spot of approximately 700 nm of diameter.

Chips were glued to a piezo shaker and a PCB using silver paint, and introduced in the vacuum chamber. Both the piezo shaker and the thermal effect induced by the impacting laser on the membranes and NWs were used to drive mechanical motion of the device [11]. Ideally the piezo shaker would have been excited at an eigenfrequency of the device to enhance the oscillation amplitude, but its maximum frequency could not go above 10 MHz.





Before frequency scans were launched, a scan grid with between 6 to 20 measurement points was defined in the tool software, completely covering the nanowire and membrane areas, in order to ensure measurements took place on top of the device and not on the substrate. During the scan, amplitude and phase were recorded at every scan point over acquisition time spans of 5, 10 and 20 μ s. Measurements were performed at atmospheric pressure and in mild vacuum (~10⁻⁴ mbar), to avoid any possible viscous dissipation induced by air surrounding the device. Obtained amplitudes were minimal in both cases and resonance peaks could not be identified. A representative example of the plots obtained is shown in figure 5.3.



Figure 5.3. Frequency vs. amplitude plot obtained after LDV characterization.

The second setup used (figure 5.4) was composed of an optical microscope (100X objective), a fiber optic sensor head (OFV-551, Polytec GmbH), an LDV controller (OFV-5000, Polytec GmbH), a lock-in amplifier (UHFLI, Zurich Instruments), an oscilloscope, a precision XY-stage and a vacuum chamber. The laser power was fixed at 1 mW.

Despite displaying a highest measurable frequency of 24 MHz (all resonance peaks obtained by FEM were above 30 MHz), measurements were performed with this system nonetheless, to confirm the absence of unexpected peaks. None could be identified in neither atmospheric nor vacuum conditions.



Figure 5.4. Scheme of the second LDV setup used for the optical characterization of the resonance behavior of suspended devices.

The main hypothesis behind this absence of peaks was the mismatch between laser power, LDV bandwidth and low device resistance to heat. When performing measurements in the LDV setup that included the 5 mW laser, high sampling times resulted in burnt devices (figure 5.5). Silicon membranes absorbed large amounts of light, and SiNWs did not provide a pathway for diffusing enough heat. On the other hand, lower acquisition times did not show enough resolution to make resonance peaks stand out from background noise. Thanks to the laser power being only 1 mW in the second LDV setup, acquisition time spans could be set higher without resulting in damaged devices because of heat, but no resonance peaks could be detected due to the limited measurable frequency bandwidth of 0-24 MHz.



Figure 5.5. Example of a burnt device due to laser damage after LDV characterization.

5.4 FREQUENCY CHARACTERIZATION BY AFM

Resonance behavior of fabricated devices was studied using an approach based on AFM and amplitude modulation, previously reported for the detection of mechanical vibrations and eigenmodes in CNT resonators and graphene sheets [12], [13]. This characterization strategy is based on the scan of an AFM probe over the surface of a suspended device, while this is concurrently vibrating at a frequency close to that of resonance. The setup is shown in figure 5.6.

Due to the fact that AFM cantilevers cannot follow oscillations as high in frequency as those of devices in resonance, this method requires turning to an amplitude modulation technique. By doing so, the electric signal used as excitation is defined by a carrier wave at the eigenfrequency of the device (f_{CAR}) and a message wave at the frequency of the first eigenmode of the AFM cantilever (f_{MES}).

Chips were glued with silver paint to a PCB and an amplitude-modulated wave was created for electrostatic actuation through a back-gate (the substrate). As in electrostatic actuation force the voltage is squared,

$$V = V_0 \cos(f_{CAR}t) \Rightarrow V^2 = V_0^2 \cos^2(f_{CAR}t) = \frac{V_0^2}{2} + \frac{V_0^2}{2} \cos(2f_{CAR}t)$$
(1)

 f_{CAR} was initially set at half of the eigenfrequency ($\omega_n/2$) of the device. On the other side, f_{MES} was set at 300 kHz, which corresponds to the frequency of the first eigenmode of the used cantilever (OTESPA, Bruker, USA). The initial amplitude of the carrier wave (V₀) was set at 1 V, and amplitude modulation depth was set at 100%.

The measurement strategy consisted in performing frequency sweeps in the vicinity of expected eigenfrequencies, as calculated by FEM simulations. Firstly, broad sweeps were carried out around the initial frequency value ($f_{CAR} \pm 15$ MHz, steps of 500 kHz) to have an overview of possible resonance peaks, then followed by finer sweeps ($f_{CAR} \pm 1$ MHz, steps of 100 kHz). Further measurements were also made by increasing the carrier wave amplitude to 2 V and 3 V. Membrane vibrations were sensed by the AFM cantilever scanning in tapping mode, and measured with a lock-in amplifier tuned at f_{MES} as reference. Topography was obtained simultaneously at the second eigenmode of the cantilever.



Figure 5.6. Setup used for the characterization of the resonance behavior of suspended devices by AFM.

No insights on resonance could be drawn from these measurements. Figure 5.7 is a representative example of the obtained data. In the particular case of this device, a resonance peak was expected at 44 MHz ($f_{CAR} = 22$ MHz) as per simulations, but could not be experimentally identified. Equal measurements were also performed on an open area of the chip (without any devices), revealing that obtained peaks were acquired from the substrate.

Increases in the amplitude of the carrier wave (from 1 V to 2 or 3 V) generated larger detected amplitudes during excitation. Nevertheless, no resonance peaks could be isolated, as the signal coming from the substrate was also amplified (figure 5.8). In the

case of this characterization approach, the limiting factor seemed to be the quality factor of the devices in air versus noise. Finally, to discard that obtained curves were the result of electrical artifacts from the AFM probe, tests with the tip withdrawn from the sample were performed (figure 5.9).



Figure 5.7. Frequency vs. amplitude plots for a particular device (in black) and for the substrate (in red). Carrier wave amplitude was set at 2 V. In a), f_{CAR} was swept from 5 to 35 MHz, in steps of 500 kHz. In b), f_{CAR} was swept between 21 and 23 MHz, in steps of 100 kHz.



Figure 5.8. Frequency vs. amplitude plots at different carrier wave amplitudes in a) for a particular device, and in b) for the substrate.



Figure 5.9. Frequency vs. amplitude plot with the AFM tip withdrawn from the sample. Carrier wave amplitude was set at 2 V.

=

5.5 ELECTRICAL CHARACTERIZATION

Difficulties in conducting electrical current were predictable given the reduced dimensions of the obtained nanowires and the initial resistivity of the top-Si layer of the SOI substrate.

Substrate resistivity, 9-15 Ω -cm, corresponds to a boron dopant concentration between 1 and 1.5 $\cdot 10^{15}$ atoms/cm³, or an equivalent 1 to 1.5 $\cdot 10^{-6}$ atoms/nm³. Taking into consideration nanowire dimensions,

$$NW_{length} \cdot NW_{width} \cdot NW_{thickness} =$$

$$(2)$$

$$= 500 \ nm \cdot 10 \ nm \cdot 25 \ nm = 1.25 \cdot 10^5 \ nm^3$$

the approximate maximum number of dopants per nanowire can be calculated as

Dopants per NW =
$$1.25 \cdot 10^5 nm^3 \cdot 1.5 \cdot 10^{-6} \frac{atoms}{nm^3} = 0.185 atoms$$
 (3)

which results in nanowire resistivity being that of intrinsic silicon.

In a last set of experiments, I-V measurements were performed by contacting present metal contact pads with two probes and sweeping a DC voltage (0 to 10 V) across multiple devices in parallel.

As pictured in figure 5.10, one probe was contacted to a common pad that connected all devices on the chip, and served as ground, while the second one was contacted to a single pad individually fabricated to connect multiple devices (up to 18) from the same column in parallel.



Figure 5.10. Scheme of the electrical characterization of fabricated devices. The top pad served as ground for the 8 columns of devices on the chip (A to H). Devices in each column were connected in parallel and a sweeping V_{DC} was applied with a second probe.

As expected, most devices showed lack of conductivity, and only one of the measured arrays started conducting current at an applied voltage of ~7 V (figure 5.11). This behaviour could be addressed by including a doping step in the process flow, bearing in mind already existing materials. For instance, in these chips, as Au was used for the definition of alignment marks and contact pads, nanowire doping was not possible due to the temperature limitations of gold.



Figure 5.11. Obtained voltage vs. current curve after electrical characterization.

5.6 CONCLUSIONS

Although the main objective of this thesis is to demonstrate the suitability of a nanolithography technique for the fabrication of functional devices, early results on the characterization of obtained devices were shared in this chapter.

FEM simulations confirmed that fabricated devices presented eigenfrequencies in an adequate frequency range for characterization as nanomechanical resonators with the setups available.

Preliminary frequency measurements by optical readout were performed using laser-Doppler vibrometry, but devices resulted damaged due to small heat transfer rates when incident laser light was absorbed by silicon. A solution to this issue in future measurements would be the incorporation of a laser beam attenuator to filter the power of the laser.

Additional measurements were also carried out by AFM and an amplitude-modulation technique, although resonance performance was limited due to the small quality factor of devices in air.

For the fabrication of future batches, it would be interesting to include a doping step in the process flow, in order to be able to conduct electric current through the SiNWs and membranes, for excitation purposes.

REFERENCES

- [1] A. N. Cleland and M. L. Roukes, "A nanometre-scale mechanical electrometer," *Nature*, vol. 392, no. 6672, pp. 160–162, 1998, doi: 10.1038/32373.
- [2] S. Evoy, D. W. Carr, L. Sekaric, A. Olkhovets, J. M. Parpia, and H. G. Craighead, "Nanofabrication and electrostatic operation of single-crystal silicon paddle oscillators," *J. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 86, no. 11, pp. 6072–6077, 1999, doi: 10.1063/1.371656.
- [3] L. Sekaric, M. Zalalutdinov, S. W. Turner, A. T. Zehnder, J. M. Parpia, and H. G. Craighead, "Nanomechanical resonant structures as tunable passive modulators of light," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 80, no. 19, pp. 3617–3619, 2002, doi: 10.1063/1.1479209.
- [4] J. Arcamone, G. Rius, G. Abadal, J. Teva, N. Barniol, and F. Pérez-Murano, "Micro/nanomechanical resonators for distributed mass sensing with capacitive detection," *Microelectron. Eng.*, vol. 83, no. 4, pp. 1216–1220, 2006, doi: 10.1016/j.mee.2006.01.177.
- [5] J. Arcamone, E. Dujardin, G. Rius, F. Pérez-Murano, and T. Ondarçuhu, "Evaporation of Femtoliter Sessile Droplets Monitored with Nanomechanical Mass Sensors," *J. Phys. Chem. B*, vol. 111, no. 45, pp. 13020–13027, 2007, doi: 10.1021/jp075714b.
- [6] S. Schmid, L. G. Villanueva, and M. L. Roukes, *Fundamentals of Nanomechanical Resonators*. Springer International Publishing, 2016.
- [7] S. J. Rothberg *et al.*, "An international review of laser Doppler vibrometry: Making light work of vibration measurement," *Opt. Lasers Eng.*, vol. 99, pp. 11–22, 2017, doi: 10.1016/j.optlaseng.2016.10.023.
- [8] P. Castellini, M. Martarelli, and E. P. Tomasini, "Laser Doppler Vibrometry: Development of advanced solutions answering to technology's needs," *Mech. Syst. Signal Process.*, vol. 20, no. 6, pp. 1265–1285, 2006, doi: 10.1016/j.ymssp.2005.11.015.
- [9] A. B. Stanbridge and D. J. Ewins, "Modal testing using a scanning laser Doppler vibrometer," *Mech. Syst. Signal Process.*, vol. 13, no. 2, pp. 255–270, 1999, doi: 10.1006/mssp.1998.1209.
- [10] P. Lutzmann, B. Göhler, C. A. Hill, and F. D. M. van Putten, "Laser vibration sensing at Fraunhofer IOSB: review and applications," *Opt. Eng.*, vol. 56, no. 3, p. 031215, 2016, doi: 10.1117/1.OE.56.3.031215.
- [11] L. Sekaric, M. Zalalutdinov, R. B. Bhiladvala, A. T. Zehnder, J. M. Parpia, and H. G. Craighead, "Operation of nanomechanical resonant structures in air," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 81, no. 14, pp. 2641–2643, 2002, doi: 10.1063/1.1511287.
- [12] D. Garcia-Sanchez *et al.*, "Mechanical Detection of Carbon Nanotube Resonator Vibrations," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, vol. 99, no. 8, p. 085501, 2007, doi: 10.1103/PhysRevLett.99.085501.
- [13] D. Garcia-Sanchez, A. M. van der Zande, A. S. Paulo, B. Lassagne, P. L. McEuen, and A. Bachtold, "Imaging Mechanical Vibrations in Suspended Graphene Sheets," *Nano Lett.*, vol. 8, no. 5, pp. 1399–1403, 2008, doi: 10.1021/nl080201h.

General conclusions

The main objective of this dissertation is to demonstrate that DSA of BCPs is a highresolution nanolithography technique with potential for the fabrication of nanomechanical structures which could be employed for the development of sensors or NEMS.

To prove so, a process flow for the fabrication of suspended silicon membranes and nanowires was conceived and implemented. All the fabrication steps included in the designed flow were optimized:

- Parameters for self-assembly on silicon (on a free surface) of multiple PS-b-PMMA BCPs of different pitches (lamellar L₀ = 37 nm, lamellar L₀ = 30 nm and cylindrical L₀ = 36 nm) were optimized.
- Dry etching recipes for the pattern transfer of PS-b-PMMA onto silicon substrates were successfully developed. These include the selective removal of PMMA in Ar/O₂ plasma and a mixed-mode Bosch process to transfer PS onto silicon. Recipes were adjusted first for pattern transfer on a free surface, where silicon fins presenting heights between 30 and 40 nm were obtained. Then, recipes were tuned for pattern transfer of fins within GPs.
- Graphoepitaxy of PS-b-PMMA was successfully carried out following an approach in which high-resolution lithography and brush deposition control are not severe limitations. This was done by grafting a neutral brush layer on the three surfaces of the trench, forcing walls and bottom of the GPs to present neutral affinity to PS and PMMA. Lamellae perpendicular to walls and bottom of the trench were obtained after annealing and defect-free perpendicular alignment was achieved on trenches up to 600 nm.
- Topographical SiO₂ GPs were successfully defined by standard optical lithography at the resolution limit of the tool (350 nm). The use of these in graphoepitaxy proved that the designed process flow can be adapted to high-volume manufacturing.
- Parameters of EBL exposure and development were optimized in order to repeatedly obtain sharp HSQ GPs for graphoepitaxy.
- A vapor phase HF recipe was effectively regulated to release the defined silicon nanowires and membranes, suspending them without collapse.

Final attained devices were composed of high-density arrays of SiNWs with lengths between 350 nm and 500 nm and sub-10-nm diameters, combined with ultra-thin rectangular or squared silicon membranes. These structures show that DSA is a suitable technique for the development of sensing devices.

Moreover, several additional processes resulted as fruitful byproducts of the main process flow:

- Self-assembly on a free surface of PS-b-PMMA was also successfully carried out on SiO₂ substrates.
- A dry etching recipe based on C₄F₈ was developed for the pattern transfer of PS nanopatterns onto SiO₂. Obtained silicon oxide structures presented at least 12 nm of height.
- SIS was successfully performed by infiltrating PS-b-PMMA with Al₂O₃ by ALD. Then, dry etching recipes were re-adjusted for pattern transfer of the infiltrated mask onto Si, obtaining silicon fins and pillars with heights in the 50-nm range.

Although the objective of this work was focused on the fabrication process, initial characterization results on obtained devices are included:

- FEM simulations were executed, confirming device eigenfrequencies belonged in an adequate frequency range for their characterization as nanomechanical resonators.
- LDV measurements were performed to optically characterize the resonance frequency of obtained devices. These resulted in damaged membranes due to the elevated power of the laser available.
- Additional measurements were carried out by AFM and amplitude modulation, although the small quality factor of devices in air did not allow for resonance detection.

Future work to follow up the results obtained in this thesis would include additional optimization of the dry etching recipes to obtain attacks even more anisotropic, and the incorporation of a doping step in the process flow, in order to obtain conductive nanowires and membranes that enable electric excitation.

As a final conclusion, this work has shown that DSA of BCPs can be used for the definition of functional nanomechanical structures, which can be exploited for the development of sensor and NEMS devices.

Appendix I Multilayer lift-off after PS-b-PMMA selfassembly for sub-15-nm patterning

In this appendix a method that allows the patterning of gold nanostructures of less than 15 nm of lateral resolution is reported. In the process, an inorganic-organic multilayer allows lift-off of the metal after previous PS-b-PMMA self-assembly and pattern transfer of the nanopatterns onto a hard mask.

AI.1 INTRODUCTION

Gold nanostructuring is important in the fabrication of sensing, nano-optics and plasmonics devices [1], [2], [3] and both bottom-up and top-down high-resolution nanopatterning techniques have been demonstrated [4], [5], [6]. As we have discussed throughout this thesis, BCP self-assembly is an affordable bottom-up nanolithography technique that allows very high-resolution, so in principle it would be appealing for the nanopatterning of Au. However, direct pattern transfer of block copolymers onto a non-volatile metal like Au (also Cu or Pt) is not easy. Its low volatility during dry etching complicates the transition from the surface to gas phase, and generates a tendency to redeposit on the substrate or mask [7]. In the case of pattern transfer using PS-b-PMMA, an increase in the influence of milling during RIE can assist by removing metal in a more physical way, but at expense of severely debilitating the BCP mask, which might eventually give in.

On the other side, lift-off of Au using BCPs as has already been demonstrated for the fabrication of vertical SiNWs [8], for instance. Still, the use of BCPs for lift-off processes in general is difficult to control due to the absence of undercuts in the profile of the mask [9]. In addition, the thickness of the BCP thin film restrains metal deposition to very few nanometers and problems in the lift-off might occur due to partial coating of the template layer walls [10], [11].

In this appendix a simple multilayer stack configuration is present, which allows the fabrication of metal nanostructures of less than 15 nm of lateral resolution by PS-b-PMMA self-assembly and lift-off. The use of this multilayer stack can help overcome the limitations mentioned above, as it is possible to produce higher aspect ratios than with the BCP alone, thanks to the increased thickness, and undercuts, thanks to the different selectivity of the layers in dry etching [9].

The multilayer stack consists of a thin film of PMMA, a sacrificial layer of SiO_2 and a layer of self-assembled PS-b-PMMA on top. The SiO_2 middle layer allows a self-assembly performance similar to that of the BCP on silicon, a successful pattern transfer of the fine structures from the BCP template, and provides a hard mask for the

etching of PMMA to obtain small undercuts to facilitate the lift-off process [12]. The full process is shown in figure I.1.



Figure I.1. a) Multilayer stack for lift-off. In b), PMMA in PS-b-PMMA is selectively removed in Ar/O₂ plasma. Then, SiO₂ is patterned with the remaining PS mask (c). PMMA is etched to obtain undercuts (d) and metal is deposited by evaporation (e). Sonication mechanically removes the Au on the template, while leaving the metallic pattern on silicon (f).

AI.2 BUILD UP OF THE MULTILAYER

Starting substrates were {100} silicon (p-type, 4-40 Ω ·cm) chips of 5 × 5 cm² that were cleaned in acetone and IPA, and activated by oxygen plasma for 5 minutes at 600 W. First, a PMMA 950K (1% in Anisole, MicroChem Corp., USA) thin film was spun for 1 minute at 5000 rpm, followed by annealing for 1 minute at 180 °C on a hot-plate. The thickness of the film was measured at 25 nm by reflectometry (Nanospec AFT/4150, Nanometrics, USA), taking into account 2.5 nm of native SiO₂.

On top, a 10-nm SiO_2 layer was deposited by PECVD in an Oxford Plasmalab tool (Oxford Instruments, UK) following the parameters shown in table I.1. Tests to calibrate oxide thickness were carried out and results are shown in table I.2.

As previously detailed in this thesis, a $PS_{60\%}$ -r-PMMA neutral brush layer was used to ensure self-assembly took place in vertical lamellae, evening the surface free energy to PS and PMMA. After annealing for 48 hours inside a vacuum oven at 150 °C, the nongrafted brush was removed by repeatedly spin-coating PGMEA. The final thickness of the brush film was approximately 8 nm. Finally, a 2 wt. % PGMEA solution of lamellar PS-b-PMMA (L₀ = 37 nm) was spin-coated at 2000 rpm for 1 minute and annealed for 24 hours inside a vacuum oven at 150 °C, as well. Final combined BCP and brush thickness was 59 nm, and the final result can be observed in figure I.2.

 TABLE I.1

 PROCESS PARAMETERS FOR PECVD OF SILICON OXIDE THIN FILMS

T	P	SiH ₄	N ₂	N ₂ O	RF
(ºC)	(Torr)	(sccm)	(sccm)	(sccm)	(W)
150	1	25	955	1000	100

TABLE I.2PECVD PROCESSING TIME ANDCORRESPONDING OXIDE THICKNESS

Time	Thickness		
(s)	(nm)		
4	3.3		
6	6.6		
8	8.4		
10	10.2		



Figure I.2. SEM top-view micrograph after PS-b-PMMA self-assembly ($L_0 = 37$ nm) on top of the stack.

Differently to the experiments exposed in chapters 3 and 4, both neutral layer and BCP annealings were performed at 150 °C instead of 230 and 265 °C, respectively. PECVD of the SiO₂ thin film was also carried out at 150 °C. The main reason behind this was to avoid damage of the bottom PMMA lift-off layer, as PMMA loses thermostability and starts to degrade in the 200-240 °C temperature range [13], [14], [15]. In addition, when PMMA is exposed to high processing temperatures it can be prone to toughening, what could hinder the lift-off process [16]. Annealing times were increased to try to compensate for the lower temperatures, but shorter range order in microphase segregation could not be avoided.

AI.3 ETCHING OF THE STACK AND LIFT-OFF

After self-assembly, PMMA blocks from PS-b-PMMA, as well as the brush layer, were selectively removed by ICP-RIE in Ar/O_2 plasma, using the parameters shown in table I.3. The remaining PS blocks, with an approximate thickness of 32 to 35 nm, were transferred onto the silicon oxide sacrificial layer by dry etching with C_4F_8 , with the parameters shown in table I.4. In a third ICP-RIE step, the bottom PMMA layer was etched with SiO₂ as a hard mask using the parameters in table I.5. A SEM micrograph of the cross-section after this step, prior to metal evaporation, is shown in figure I.3.

TABLE I.3
PROCESS PARAMETERS FOR SELECTIVE PMMA REMOVAL IN
PS-b-PMMA BY ICP-RIE

Т	P	O ₂	Ar	RF1	RF2	Time
(ºС)	(Pa)	(sccm)	(sccm)	(W)	(W)	(s)
20	1.33	10	200	200	5	41

 TABLE I.4

 PROCESS PARAMETERS FOR SILICON OXIDE ETCHING BY ICP-RIE

T	P	C ₄ F ₈	RF1	RF2	Time
(ºC)	(Pa)	(sccm)	(W)	(W)	(s)
20	2	45	450	60	12

TABLE I.5

PROCESS PARAMETERS FOR PMMA ETCHING BY ICP-RIE

Т	P	O ₂	Ar	RF1	RF2	Time
(ºС)	(Pa)	(sccm)	(sccm)	(W)	(W)	(s)
20	1.33	10	200	200	5	19



Figure I.3. SEM tilted (30°) image after consecutive etching steps to open the multilayer. Final total mask thickness for lift-off is between 40 and 45 nm.

A metal bilayer consisting of 3 nm of Cr and 9 nm of Au was deposited by e-beam evaporation, followed by ultrasonic lift-off for 5 minutes in acetone, to remove PMMA. The effectiveness of the multilayer stack as a lift-off mask was demonstrated by the successful fabrication of gold nanopatterns (figure I.4).



Figure I.4. SEM top-view image after evaporation of the Cr/Au thin film and sonication in acetone for lift-off.

Nevertheless, certain areas of the sample were missing nanostructures due to an incomplete opening of the multilayer lift-off mask. The main hypothesis to this event is linked to a lack of uniformity in the PECVD of SiO_2 for such short processing times. In addition, eventual lift-off-related defects were also observed, as shown in figure I.5. These were associated to partial coating of the template walls.



Figure I.5. In certain isolated areas lift-off was not successful despite sonication, due to partial coating of the template walls.

AI.4 CONCLUSIONS

In this appendix a strategy to create gold nanopatterns by a lift-off approach was demonstrated. A multilayer thin-film stack consisting of PMMA, silicon oxide and PS-b-PMMA was used, which allowed obtaining the essential undercuts needed for a successful and clean lift-off.

Obtained metal patterns presented sub-15 nm lateral resolution limited by the BCP used in the top layer, in this case 37-nm pitch PS-b-PMMA. Metal pattern thickness

was restricted to 12 nm (3 nm of Cr for adhesion and 9 nm of Au), to maintain a safe 1:3 ratio between deposited film and sacrificial layer thickness.

Higher aspect ratio structures are potentially possible by employing a BCP with a smaller natural period and thicker layers in the multilayer stack, although as consequence, the ICP-RIE processes would need to be tuned and/or new recipes considered. The development of a PECVD process that results in the deposition of more uniform silicon oxide thin films would help to avoid uneven etching times along the substrate.

REFERENCES

- [1] C. Drake, S. Deshpande, D. Bera, and S. Seal, "Metallic nanostructured materials based sensors," *Int. Mat. Rev.*, vol. 52, no. 5, pp. 289–317, 2007, doi: 10.1179/174328007X212481.
- [2] L. Novotny, "From near-field optics to optical antennas," *Phys. Today*, vol. 64, no. 7, p. 47, 2011, doi: 10.1063/PT.3.1167.
- [3] S. Lal, S. Link, and N. J. Halas, "Nano-optics from sensing to waveguiding," *Nat. Photonics*, vol. 1, no. 11, pp. 641–648, 2007, doi: 10.1038/nphoton.2007.223.
- [4] N. Stokes, A. M. McDonagh, and M. B. Cortie, "Preparation of nanoscale gold structures by nanolithography," *Gold. Bull.*, vol. 40, no. 4, pp. 310–320, 2007, doi: 10.1007/BF03215605.
- [5] A. Conde-Rubio *et al.*, "Geometric frustration in ordered lattices of plasmonic nanoelements," *Sci. Rep.*, vol. 9, no. 1, pp. 1–10, 2019, doi: 10.1038/s41598-019-40117-4.
- [6] N. Alayo *et al.*, "Nanoparticles with tunable shape and composition fabricated by nanoimprint lithography," *Nanotechnology*, vol. 26, no. 44, p. 445302, 2015, doi: 10.1088/0957-4484/26/44/445302.
- [7] T. A. Green, "Gold etching for microfabrication," *Gold. Bull.*, vol. 47, no. 3, pp. 205–216, 2014, doi: 10.1007/s13404-014-0143-z.
- [8] S.-W. Chang, V. P. Chuang, S. T. Boles, C. A. Ross, and C. V. Thompson, "Densely Packed Arrays of Ultra-High-Aspect-Ratio Silicon Nanowires Fabricated using Block-Copolymer Lithography and Metal-Assisted Etching," *Adv. Funct. Mater.*, vol. 19, no. 15, pp. 2495–2500, 2009, doi: 10.1002/adfm.200900181.
- [9] M. Park, P. M. Chaikin, R. A. Register, and D. H. Adamson, "Large area dense nanoscale patterning of arbitrary surfaces," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 79, no. 2, pp. 257–259, 2001, doi: 10.1063/1.1378046.
- [10] K. W. Guarini, C. T. Black, K. R. Milkove, and R. L. Sandstrom, "Nanoscale patterning using self-assembled polymers for semiconductor applications," *J. Vac. Sci. Technol. B*, vol. 19, no. 6, pp. 2784–2788, 2001, doi: 10.1116/1.1421551.
- [11] V. Gowrishankar *et al.*, "Fabrication of densely packed, well-ordered, high-aspectratio silicon nanopillars over large areas using block copolymer lithography," *Thin Solid Films*, vol. 513, no. 1, pp. 289–294, 2006, doi: 10.1016/j.tsf.2006.01.064.
- [12] G. Wiederrecht, Handbook of Nanofabrication. Elsevier, 2010.
- [13] Allresist GmbH, "FAQs concerning e-beam resists." [Online]. Available: https://www.allresist.com/wp-content/uploads/sites/2/2016/03/faqs_ebeamresists eng 2016.pdf.
- [14] P. Dubos, P. Charlat, Th. Crozes, P. Paniez, and B. Pannetier, "Thermostable trilayer resist for niobium lift-off," *J. Vac. Sci. Technol. B*, vol. 18, no. 1, pp. 122– 126, 2000, doi: 10.1116/1.591162.
- [15] G. Calafiore *et al.*, "Multilayer lift-off process for sub-15-nm patterning by stepand-repeat ultraviolet nanoimprint lithography," *J. Micro-Nanolith. MEM*, vol. 13, no. 3, p. 033013, 2014, doi: 10.1117/1.JMM.13.3.033013.
- [16] MicroChem, "NANO PMMA and Copolymer product attributes." [Online]. Available: https://cpb-use1.wpmucdn.com/sites.usc.edu/dist/a/194/files/2018/07/PMMA-1I6wsvp.pdf.

Appendix I | Multilayer lift-off after PS-b-PMMA self-assembly for sub-15-nm patterning

Appendix II

Metallization over fins obtained after pattern transfer of PS-b-PMMA

In this appendix the deposition of thin films over silicon structures obtained after pattern transfer of PS-b-PMMA is reported. Both chemical and physical deposition methods were employed to deposit materials typically associated with transistor gate stacks over silicon fins obtained by the processes developed in chapter 3.

AII.1 INTRODUCTION

As introduced in chapter 1, transistor scaling requirements to fulfill Moore's Law have motivated the semiconductor industry to move from planar CMOS towards 3D FinFETs. This architecture offers the possibility of higher packing density and better drive current, since it is possible to create a channel over three surfaces. To do so, it is necessary to build a gate stack that fully covers the structure, by uniformly depositing thin films on each of the three sides of the fin. The inability to do so, affects device performance, threshold voltage and work function [1].

Continuous scaling has also influenced materials used in gate stacks, and high-κ dielectrics and metals are used to avoid leakage, gate depletion and connect the device with upper levels [2], [3], [4], [5]. Among metals, TiN is the most popular thanks to its mechanical and thermal stability, low electrical resistivity, compatibility with high-k dielectrics and the possibility of tuning its work function with film thickness [6], [7].

The goal of the experiments shared in this appendix was to prove the possibility of metalizing silicon structures (figure II.1) that could potentially be used for the development of FinFETs. To do so, thin film processing tests with materials such as AI, W, TiN and HfO_2 were performed over silicon fins obtained in chapter 3.



Figure II.1. The most basic FinFET structure would be comprised by a silicon fin, a gate oxide (green) and a metal gate (yellow).

Three different techniques were used to deposit the thin films of interest: magnetron sputtering (TiN), e-beam evaporation (AI and W) and ALD (HfO_2 and TiN). The two first are physical vapor deposition techniques (PVD) while ALD is a derivative of chemical vapor deposition.

In PVD techniques a thin film is grown on a substrate by atomizing or vaporizing material from a solid target in vacuum [8]. Thin films obtained can present thicknesses between some nanometers to several microns, and their properties can also be affected by the type of substrate. Deposition of a high diversity of materials is possible with good adhesion and controlled morphology [9].

Magnetron sputtering is a commonly-used PVD method in the semiconductor and hardcoating industries. In the process, a target is bombarded with argon ions accelerated by high voltage generating plasma. With this bombarding, atoms from the target are physically ejected by momentum transfer and deposited on the substrate. The biggest disadvantages are a low deposition rate, lack of directionality and a characteristic lineof-sight deposition, which makes the coating of deep holes and trenches difficult [10].

In e-beam evaporation the target acts as source and is heated at high vapor pressure by the bombardment of electrons. Argon is introduced in the vacuum chamber to generate plasma and accelerate the particles towards the substrate, successively depositing layers of compressed material in a very directional way [11], [12].

Lastly, in ALD reactants are introduced in a vacuum chamber sequentially in independent pulse steps, separated by a purge step. The technique gives the possibility of depositing monoatomic conformal layers of great uniformity [13].

All.2 ALD OF HAFNIA AND SPUTTERING OF TIN

The coupling of HfO_2 with TiN has been successfully used in high- κ /metal gate technology, thanks to the thermal stability of the pair, low resistivity and compatibility to conventional CMOS processing [6], [7].

Firstly, silicon chips of $2 \times 2 \text{ cm}^2$ containing transferred fins of 35 to 45 nm of height were cleaned in oxygen plasma to remove any possible remains of BCP. They were then dipped in HF to remove native oxide, followed by the deposition of 2 nm of hafnia via ALD (Savannah 200, Cambridge Nanotech, USA). Finally, 8 nm of TiN were deposited by sputtering at a chamber pressure of 1 Pa (KS800H, Kenosistec, Italy). The TiN thin film was simultaneously deposited on a blank control substrate, and laid an electrical resistivity of $1.28 \cdot 10^{-5} \Omega \cdot \text{cm}$ by the four-point probes method.

As it can be observed in figure II.2, HfO_2 successfully covered the structures while TiN did not penetrate in between fins. We attribute this to the nature of the sputtering process that, although known for being an isotropic deposition method, presents problems when trying to cover high aspect ratio structures or deep trenches [14]. In this case, the accumulation of TiN on top of the fins simply did not allow any material to enter the inter-fin space.



Figure II.2. SEM tilted (30°), left, and TEM, right, micrographs of the deposition of 2 nm of hafnia and 8 nm of sputtered TiN over silicon fins.

AII.3 EVAPORATION OF AI AND W

To study the possibility of defining AI and W contacts over the fins, 20 nm of both metals were deposited by evaporation (Univex 450B, Oerlikon, Switzerland) directly on silicon. As observed in figure II.3, evaporation was more directional than sputtering (as expected), and some metal was successfully deposited in the bottom of the trenches. Nevertheless, material directly deposited on top of the fins resulted in the closing of the apertures in a clogging effect than precluded complete filling of the space between fins.



Figure II.3. SEM tilted (30°) micrographs of the evaporation of 20 nm of AI and W over fins.

All.4 ALD OF TiN

In a final run of experiments, silicon chips with patterned fins and bearing native oxide were sent to the CoCooN research group from Ghent University, where a thin film of 8 nm of TiN by was deposited by ALD.

TiN was deposited at 100 °C, with NH₃ as precursor and at a power of 250 W. The TiN thin film was also deposited on a control chip, which laid an electrical resistivity of 1.25 \cdot 10⁻⁵ Ω -cm by the four-point probes method. As shown in figure II.4, the deposition of

TiN by ALD rendered a perfect covering of the three sides of each of the fins, thanks to the conformal nature of ALD.



Figure II.4. SEM tilted (30°), left, and TEM, right, micrographs of the deposition of 8 nm of TiN by ALD over silicon fins bearing native oxide.

AII.5 CONCLUSIONS

Experimental results show that fins obtained after pattern transfer of PS-b-PMMA templates onto silicon could be used as the building block of FinFETs by carefully choosing the deposition techniques to create the gate stack.

Due to the reduced dimensions and the small periods, ALD needs to be the primary thin film deposition technique used for the fabrication of a high- κ /metal gate stack. Thanks to its conformability, both hafnia and TiN deposited by ALD perfectly covered the three sides of the fins, which could not be attained by sputtering and evaporation.

REFERENCES

- T. G. Dziura *et al.*, "Measurement of high-k and metal film thickness on FinFET sidewalls using scatterometry," in *SPIE Metrology, Inspection, and Process Control* for *Microlithography XXII*, 2008, vol. 6922, p. 69220V, doi: 10.1117/12.773593.
- [2] G. D. Wilk, R. M. Wallace, and J. M. Anthony, "High-κ gate dielectrics: Current status and materials properties considerations," *J. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 89, no. 10, pp. 5243–5275, 2001, doi: 10.1063/1.1361065.
- [3] M. T. Bohr, R. S. Chau, T. Ghani, and K. Mistry, "The high-k solution," *IEEE Spectrum*, vol. 44, no. 10, pp. 29–35, 2007, doi: 10.1109/MSPEC.2007.4337663.
- [4] W.-F. Wu, K.-C. Tsai, C.-G. Chao, J.-C. Chen, and K.-L. Ou, "Novel multilayered Ti/TiN diffusion barrier for AI metallization," *J. Electron. Mater.*, vol. 34, no. 8, pp. 1150–1156, 2005, doi: 10.1007/s11664-005-0244-9.
- [5] H. Dixit, A. Konar, R. Pandey, and T. Ethirajan, "How thin barrier metal can be used to prevent Co diffusion in the modern integrated circuits?," *J. Phys. D*, vol. 50, no. 45, p. 455103, 2017, doi: 10.1088/1361-6463/aa8934.
- [6] J. Westlinder, G. Sjöblom, and J. Olsson, "Variable work function in MOS capacitors utilizing nitrogen-controlled TiNx gate electrodes," *Microelectron. Eng.*, vol. 75, no. 4, pp. 389–396, 2004, doi: 10.1016/j.mee.2004.07.061.
- [7] M. Kadoshima *et al.*, "Effective-Work-Function Control by Varying the TiN Thickness in Poly-Si/TiN Gate Electrodes for Scaled High- \$k\$ CMOSFETs," *IEEE Electron Device Lett.*, vol. 30, no. 5, pp. 466–468, 2009, doi: 10.1109/LED.2009.2016585.
- [8] D. M. Mattox, Handbook of Physical Vapor Deposition (PVD) Processing. William Andrew, 2010.
- [9] A. Baptista, F. Silva, J. Porteiro, J. Míguez, and G. Pinto, "Sputtering Physical Vapour Deposition (PVD) Coatings: A Critical Review on Process Improvement and Market Trend Demands," *Coatings*, vol. 8, no. 11, p. 402, 2018, doi: 10.3390/coatings8110402.
- [10]M. Razeghi, Fundamentals of Solid State Engineering, 3rd ed. Springer US, 2009.
- [11] A. A. Tracton, Coatings Technology Handbook. CRC Press, 2005.
- [12] P. M. Martin, Handbook of Deposition Technologies for Films and Coatings: Science, Applications and Technology. William Andrew, 2009.
- [13]C. Zhao and J. Xiang, "Atomic Layer Deposition (ALD) of Metal Gates for CMOS," *Appl. Sci.*, vol. 9, no. 11, p. 2388, 2019, doi: 10.3390/app9112388.
- [14]S. M. Rossnagel, "Directional and preferential sputtering-based physical vapor deposition," *Thin Solid Films*, vol. 263, no. 1, pp. 1–12, 1995, doi: 10.1016/0040-6090(95)06573-3.

Appendix III

Scientific contributions

1. PAPER: Directed self-assembly of block copolymers for the fabrication of functional devices

C. Pinto-Gómez, F. Pérez-Murano, J. Bausells, Luis Guillermo Villanueva and M. Fernández-Regúlez 2020, Polymers, 12 (10), 2432

2. PAPER: Self-assembly of block copolymers under non-isothermal annealing conditions as revealed by grazing incidence small-angle X-ray scattering M. Fernández-Regúlez, E. Solano, L. Evangelio, S. Gottlieb, C. Pinto-Gómez,

G. Rius, J. Fraxedas, E. Gutiérrez, A. Nogales, M.C. García-Gutiérrez, T. Ezquerra, and F. Pérez-Murano

2020, Journal of Synchrotron Radiation, 27 (5), 1278-1288

3. POSTER: In situ characterization of block copolymer self-assembly kinetics

M. Fernández-Regúlez, E. Solano, C. Pinto-Gómez, S. Gottlieb, E. Gutiérrez, A. Nogales, M.C. García-Gutiérrez, T. Ezquerra, J. Fraxedas, and F. Pérez-Murano

2019, 5th International Symposium on DSA, Milan, Italy

- 4. ORAL: Block copolymer self-assembly kinetics by GISAXS M. Fernández-Regúlez, E. Solano, C. Pinto-Gómez, S. Gottlieb, E. Gutiérrez, A. Nogales, M.C. García-Gutiérrez, T. Ezquerra, J. Fraxedas, and F. Pérez-Murano 2019, IX AUSE Conference, Bellaterra, Spain
- 5. POSTER: Arrays of doubly-clamped silicon nanowires defined by directed self-assembly of block copolymers C. Pinto-Gómez, F. Pérez-Murano, J. Bausells, and M. Fernández-Regúlez 2019, 16th International Workshop on Nanomechanical Sensors (NMC), Lausanne. Switzerland
- 6. ORAL: Self-assembly methods for nanoelectronics F. Pérez-Murano, L. Evangelio, S. Gottlieb, M. Fernández-Regúlez, C. Pinto-Gómez, E. Amat, A. Del Moral, and J. Bausells 2019, NanoSpain Conference 2019, Barcelona, Spain
- 7. PAPER: Synchrotron radiation for the understanding of block copolymer self-assembly

M. Fernández-Regúlez, C. Pinto-Gómez, and F. Pérez-Murano, 2019, Journal of Photopolymer Science and Technology, 32 (3), 423-427

- ORAL: Extracting block copolymer dynamics from GISAXS
 <u>M. Fernández-Regúlez</u>, E. Solano, S. Gottlieb, C. Pinto-Gómez, L. Evangelio,
 G. Rius, J. Fraxedas, F. Pérez-Murano, H. Amenitsch, E. Gutiérrez, A. Nogales,
 M.-C. García-Gutiérrez and T. Ezquerra
 2018, 4th International Symposium on DSA, Sapporo, Japan
- 9. ORAL: Directed self-assembly of block copolymers for the fabrication of nanowire-based electromechanical devices

C. Pinto-Gómez, R. Mas, F. Pérez-Murano, J. Bausells, and M. Fernández-Regúlez

2018, 4th International Symposium on DSA, Sapporo, Japan

10. ORAL: Directed self-assembly of block copolymers for the fabrication of FinFETs and nanomechanical devices

<u>C. Pinto-Gómez</u>, R. Mas, F. Pérez-Murano, J. Bausells, and M. Fernández-Regúlez

2018, 44th International Conference on Micro and Nanoengineering (MNE), Copenhagen, Denmark

11. POSTER: Nanowire device fabrication by optical lithography and directed self-assembly of block copolymers

<u>M. Fernández-Regúlez</u>, L. Evangelio, C. Pinto-Gómez, S. Gottlieb, J. Bausells, and F. Pérez-Murano

2018, E-MRS 2018 Spring Meeting, Strasbourg, France

12. POSTER: Fabrication of FinFETs based on the directed self-assembly of block copolymers

<u>C. Pinto-Gómez</u>, L. Evangelio, F. Pérez-Murano, J. Bausells, and M. Fernández-Regúlez

2017, 3rd Scientific Meeting of BNC-b students, ICMAB, Bellaterra, Barcelona, Spain

13. ORAL: FinFET fabrication by the combination of electron beam lithography and directed self-assembly of block copolymers

<u>C. Pinto-Gómez</u>, L. Evangelio, F. Pérez-Murano, J. Bausells, and M. Fernández-Regúlez

2017, 7th Spanish Workshop in Nanolithography, IMDEA, Madrid, Spain